UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-K

(Mark One)

■ ANNUAL REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025

OR

☐ TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from to Commission file number 001-31968

APPLIED DIGITAL CORPORATION

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Nevada

95-4863690

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

(I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

3811 Turtle Creek Boulevard,

Suite 2100,

Dallas, Texas

75219

(Address of Principal Executive Offices)

(Zip Code)

(214) 427-1704

Registrant's telephone number, including area code

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

Title of each class	Trading Symbol(s)	Name of each exchange on which registered				
Common Stock, par value \$0.001 per share	APLD	Nasdaq Global Select Market				

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is a well-known seasoned issuer, as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act. Yes x No o

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is not required to file reports pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Act. Yes o No x

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant: (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports); and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes x No o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes x No o

Indicate by check	mark whet	her the regi	istrant is a large	accelerated filer	, an accelerated fi	ler, a no	on-accelerated	filer, or a sm	naller repo	orting com	pany. See the defi	initions of '	"large accelera	ited filer,"
"accelerated	filer"	and	"smaller	reporting	company"	in	Rule	12b-2	of	the	Exchange	Act.	(Check	one):
Large accelerated filer						Х	Accelerated filer							0
Non-accelerated filer				0	Smaller reporting company							х		
							Emerging gr	rowth compar	ny					0

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act. 0

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has filed a report on and attestation to its management's assessment of the effectiveness of its internal control over financial reporting under Section 404(b) of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act (15 U.S.C. 7262(b)) by the registered public accounting firm that prepared or issued its audit report. x

If securities are registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act, indicate by check mark whether the financial statements of the registrant included in the filing reflect the correction of an error to previously issued financial statements. \Box

Indicate by check mark whether any of those error corrections are restatements that required a recovery analysis of incentive-based compensation received by any of the registrant's executive officers during the relevant recovery period pursuant to \$240.10D-1(b).

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Act). Yes □ No x

As of November 30, 2024, the last business day of the registrant's most recently completed second fiscal quarter, the aggregate market value of the common stock held by non-affiliates of the registrant was approximately \$1.9 billion, based on the closing price of the registrant's common stock on November 30, 2024, as reported on the Nasdaq Global Select Market. Shares of the registrant's common stock held by each executive officer, director, and each other person who may be deemed to be an affiliate of the registrant, have been excluded from this computation. This determination of affiliate status is not necessarily a conclusive determination for other purposes.

The registrant had outstanding 261,519,794 shares of common stock as of July 29, 2025.

DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE

Portions of the registrant's proxy statement for the 2025 annual meeting of stockholders to be filed pursuant to Regulation 14A within 120 days after the registrant's fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, are incorporated by reference in Part III of this Form 10-K.

Table of Contents

	<u>Page</u>
Part I	
Item 1. Business	:
Item 1A. Risk Factors	9
Item 1B. Unresolved Staff Comments	4
Item 1C. Cybersecurity	4
Item 2. Properties	4
Item 3. Legal Proceedings	42
Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures	42
Part II	
Item 5. Market for Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities	43
Item 6. [Reserved]	43
Item 7. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	44
Item 7A. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	64
Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data	60
Item 9. Changes in and Disagreements With Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure	109
Item 9A. Controls and Procedures	109
Item 9B. Other Information	113
Item 9C. Disclosure Regarding Foreign Jurisdictions that Prevent Inspections	113
Part III	
Item 10. Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance	113
Item 11. Executive Compensation	113
Item 12. Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters	113
Item 13. Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence	113
Item 14. Principal Accounting Fees and Services	113
Part IV	
Item 15. Exhibits, Financial Statement Schedules	114
Item 16. Form 10-K Summary	122
<u>Signatures</u>	123

Part I

FORWARD LOOKING STATEMENTS

This Annual Report contains forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, that involve substantial risks and uncertainties. You can identify these forward-looking statements through our use of words such as "will," "may," "can," "anticipate," "assume," "should," "indicate," "would," "believe," "contemplate," "expect," "seek," "estimate," "continue," "plan," "point to," "project," "predict," "could," "intend," "target," "potential" and other similar words and expressions of the future. Statements that contain these words and other statements that are forward-looking in nature should be read carefully because they discuss future expectations, contain projections of future results of operations or of financial positions, or state other "forward-looking" information.

These statements are based on our management's beliefs and assumptions, which are based on currently available information. Our actual results, and the assumptions on which we relied, could prove materially different from our expectations. You are cautioned not to place undue reliance on forward-looking statements. Except as otherwise may be required by law, we undertake no obligation to update or revise forward-looking statements to reflect changed assumptions, the occurrence of unanticipated events or actual operating results. There are a number of important factors that could cause our actual results to differ materially from those expressed in any forward-looking statement made by us. These factors include, but are not limited to:

- our ability to complete construction of the first 100 MW HPC facility of our 400 MW Ellendale, North Dakota data center campus ("Polaris Forge 1"), formerly known as the Company's Ellendale Campus;
- our ability to complete the negotiation and execution of the definitive transaction documents required to close the Unit Purchase Agreement, dated January 13, 2025, by and among Applied Digital Corporation, APLD HPC Holdings LLC and MIP VI Holdings II, LLC;
- our ability to complete the negotiation and execution of the definitive transaction documents to close the sale of our Cloud Services Business that is currently held for sale and treated as discontinued operations;
- our dependence on principal customers, including our ability to execute leases with key customers;
- · availability of financing to continue to grow our business;
- · labor and other workforce shortages and challenges;
- power or other supply disruptions and equipment failures;
- the addition or loss of significant customers or material changes to our relationships with these customers;
- delays or denials of entitlements or permits, including zoning, siting, utility and other permits, or other delays resulting from requirements of public agencies and utility companies;
- · our sensitivity to general economic conditions including changes in disposable income levels and consumer spending trends;
- · our ability to timely and successfully build new hosting facilities with the appropriate contractual margins and efficiencies;
- · our ability to continue to grow sales in our hosting business;
- · volatility of cryptoasset prices; and
- uncertainties of cryptoasset regulation policy.

The foregoing does not represent an exhaustive list of matters that may be covered by the forward-looking statements contained herein or risk factors that we are faced with that may cause our actual results to differ from those anticipated in such forward-looking statements. The events and circumstances reflected in our forward-looking statements may not be achieved or occur and actual results could differ materially from those projected in the forward-looking statements. You should carefully review the "Risk Factors" described in Item 1A of this Annual Report on Form 10-K, as the occurrence of any of these events could have an adverse effect, which may be material, on our business, results of operations, financial condition, or cash flows.

You are cautioned not to place undue reliance on any forward-looking statements, which speak only as of the date of this report. We operate in an evolving environment. New risk factors and uncertainties emerge from time to time, and it is not

possible for our management to predict all risk factors and uncertainties, nor are we able to assess the impact of all of these risk factors on our business or the extent to which any risk factor, or combination of risk factors, may cause actual results to differ materially from those contained in any forward-looking statements. In light of the significant uncertainties in these forward-looking statements, you should not regard these statements as a representation or warranty by us or any other person that we will achieve our objectives and plans in any specified time frame, or at all. We have no obligation, and expressly disclaim any obligation, to update, revise or correct any of the forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise. We have expressed our expectations, beliefs and projections in good faith and believe they have a reasonable basis.

Item 1. Business

Overview

Our Rusiness

We are a United States ("U.S.") designer, developer, and operator of next-generation data center infrastructure across North America. We provide data center infrastructure solutions to the rapidly growing industries of high-performance computing ("HPC") and artificial intelligence ("AI"). We operate in two distinct business segments, blockchain data center hosting (the "Data Center Hosting Business") and HPC data center hosting (the "HPC Hosting Business"), as further discussed below. During the fiscal year 2025, we determined that the Cloud Services Business met the criteria to be classified as "held for sale" on our consolidated balance sheets as the Board of Directors approved plans for the sale of the segment. The potential sale of the Cloud Services Business, which was previously included as a reportable segment, represents a strategic shift in our operations and financial results and as such, we have excluded the results of this business from both continuing operations and segment results and presented them in discontinued operations on the consolidated statements of operations for all periods presented.

Data Center Hosting Business

Our Data Center Hosting Business provides energized infrastructure services to crypto mining customers. Our custom-designed data centers allow customers to rent space based on their power requirements. We currently serve one crypto mining customer with a remaining contractual term of two and a half years. This business segment accounts for all of the revenue we generated from our continuing operations for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025.

We currently operate sites in Jamestown and Ellendale, North Dakota, with a total hosting capacity of approximately 286 MW as follows:

- · Jamestown, North Dakota: 106 MW facility.
- Ellendale, North Dakota: 180 MW facility.

HPC Hosting Business

Our HPC Hosting Business specializes in designing, constructing, and operating data centers tailored to support high power density applications like HPC and AI.

We are currently building a HPC focused campus comprised of three data centers, which are the first AI focused facilities in our Polaris Forge portfolio, in Ellendale, North Dakota. We are under construction on the first two buildings: a 100 MW and a 150 MW data center, respectively. These facilities are purpose built for high power density GPUs and along with a third 150 MW data center, will comprise our Polaris Forge 1 campus. On May 28, 2025, the Company entered into two lease agreements for the first two buildings, totaling 250 MWs.

We anticipate that this business segment will begin generating meaningful revenues once the first building within Polaris Forge 1 becomes operational, which is expected in calendar year 2025.

Discontinued Operations

Cloud Services Business

The Cloud Services Business, which is operated through our wholly owned subsidiary, Applied Digital Cloud Corporation ("Applied Digital Cloud"), has locations in three states: Colorado, Minnesota and Utah. This business provides cloud

services to customers, such as AI and machine learning developers by renting space at third party co-location centers and providing the customers with access to its cloud computing equipment.

Competition

As a company designing, constructing, and operating data centers, we face significant competition from various data center providers in the U.S. We compete with several prominent data center providers in the US, including Digital Realty, Equinix, Inc., NTT, and various private operators. These competitors own or operate properties similar to our data centers. Specifically, within our Data Center Hosting Business, we compete against Bitdeer Technologies Group and Riot Platforms, amongst other private operators. As we navigate this competitive landscape, we strive to innovate and differentiate our services to attract and retain customers.

Many of our competitors offer more locations in more markets worldwide and have well-established international operations. Many of our competitors may have significant advantages over us, including greater name recognition, longer operating histories, higher operating margins, pre-existing relationships with current or potential customers, the capacity to provide the same or additional products and services at a lower cost, more significant marketing budgets and other financial and operational resources, more robust internal controls and systems, and better established, more extensive scale and lower cost suppliers and supplier relationships.

Industry Trends

We believe the data center industry is poised for significant growth, driven by the rapid adoption of digital technologies across all sectors. As businesses prioritize digital transformation, the demand for data center infrastructure is expected to increase substantially. Companies require robust, reliable and scalable solutions to process, analyze and store vast amounts of data in real-time, and data centers play a crucial role in meeting these needs.

Sustainability and energy efficiency are increasingly important considerations in the data center industry. Companies are investing in renewable energy sources, such as solar and wind power, and implementing advanced cooling and power management technologies to reduce their environmental impact and operating costs.

The AI market has experienced significant growth and development in recent years, with the rapid advancement of machine learning, natural language processing, and computer vision. The global AI market is expected to reach \$500 billion by 2027, driven by increasing adoption across various industries, including healthcare, finance, transportation, and manufacturing. However, the AI landscape is also facing challenges and uncertainties. Developing more advanced AI systems, such as large language models and generative AI, has raised concerns about potential misuse, bias, and the displacement of human workers. Companies operating in AI are under increasing pressure to address these issues and ensure responsible development and deployment of their technologies.

We believe substantial growth in the data center industry will be driven by AI which requires high power density, changing the power and cooling requirements of the data center design. The explosive growth of generative AI combined with the demand for a different type of data center infrastructure has led us to pursue a core specialization in AI focused data centers.

We believe that providers offering comprehensive power, space and connectivity solutions globally while prioritizing sustainability and energy efficiency will be best positioned to capitalize on the increasing demand for data center services.

Materials and Suppliers

Developing Polaris Forge 1 demands significant electrical infrastructure components and construction raw materials, including some that may be impacted by tariffs. While we proactively procure these materials from our suppliers in sufficient quantities to facilitate hardware deployment at scale and on accelerated construction timelines, we cannot yet predict the effect of the recently imposed U.S. tariffs on imports, or the extent to which other countries will impose quotas, duties, tariffs, taxes or other similar restrictions upon the import or export of construction materials and specialized electricity distribution equipment in the future, as discussed under "Risk Factors" below. To mitigate potential supply chain disruptions and any impact of tariffs and to ensure the smooth operation of our facilities, we have established long-term contracts and agreements with key suppliers. These arrangements give us greater certainty regarding the availability and

pricing of essential components and materials. Furthermore, we continuously monitor market trends and maintain open lines of communication with our suppliers to anticipate and address potential supply chain challenges.

By proactively managing our supplier relationships, securing necessary materials in advance and closely monitoring market conditions, we aim to minimize the impact of supply chain fluctuations on our operations. This approach enables us to maintain a steady pace of hardware deployments and facility development, ultimately supporting our goal of expanding our HPC capabilities and maximizing shareholder value. However, we rely on a limited number of vendors for certain products and services for our data center facilities, and some of our contracts provide a single source of materials. If any of our key suppliers cannot perform under their contracts or satisfy our orders, it could significantly delay our data center development and operations. While we may be able to engage replacement suppliers, this would likely lead to operational delays and increased costs.

Global Logistics

Global supply logistics have caused delays across all distribution channels, impacting the markets we serve. Delivery schedules for specialized equipment, such as power and cooling systems for HPC data centers, including AI focused data centers, have been affected due to constraints on globalized supply chains and have and may be further impacted by tariffs. These constraints extend to procuring construction materials and specialized electricity distribution equipment required to develop HPC and AI facilities. Efforts to mitigate delivery delays are ongoing to avoid materially impacting deployment schedules; however, there are no assurances that such mitigation efforts will continue to be successful. To help address global supply logistics and pricing concerns, we have implemented proactive measures such as procuring and holding required materials. We continuously monitor developments in the global supply chain which is necessary to assess their potential impact on the Company's expansion plans within the HPC market.

Regulatory

The regulatory landscape surrounding HPC and blockchain hosting services is evolving rapidly, and we anticipate increased scrutiny and potential regulation in the near and long term. Any such developments may significantly impact our business and operations in ways that are difficult to predict.

In the realm of cloud computing, there are growing concerns about the ethical implications and potential misuse of these technologies, particularly in association with AI and machine learning. Governments and regulatory bodies are considering measures to ensure the responsible development and deployment of AI systems, including transparency, accountability, and fairness guidelines.

The amount of energy used for crypto mining and colocation services has also received significant attention. In January 2024, the U.S. Energy Information Administration conducted an emergency survey of electricity consumption data from cryptocurrency mining companies in the U.S. This indicates that more focus is being placed on the energy usage of these activities. It is unclear how the information collected will be used for future regulations, but it is expected that energy efficiency and sustainability will be critical factors regulating this industry.

Furthermore, using digital assets, including Bitcoin, in illicit financial activities has been a significant concern for regulators and lawmakers. Leaders in the U.S. House Financial Services Committee and U.S. Senate Banking Committee have expressed interest in passing legislation to provide additional regulatory authority to address these risks. The U.S. Treasury Department has also requested additional authorities to combat using digital assets in illegal activities. While there is currently insufficient support for any particular proposal, we expect that regulatory efforts in this area will continue to evolve and potentially impact our business.

We also closely follow developments related to regulating digital asset markets and financial services. In January 2024, the SEC approved a series of spot Bitcoin exchange-traded funds ("ETFs"), marking a significant milestone in the mainstream adoption of digital assets. Later in 2024 the SEC also approved multiple spot Ethereum ETFs. However, the regulatory landscape for digital asset markets remains complex and uncertain, with various agencies and lawmakers proposing different approaches to oversight and regulation.

As a company operating at the intersection of data center and HPC hosting services, we are committed to maintaining a proactive and adaptive approach to regulatory compliance. We closely monitor legislative and regulatory developments and engage in dialogue with relevant stakeholders to ensure our business practices align with the evolving legal and regulatory

framework. Despite the uncertainties posed by the changing regulatory landscape, we remain committed to delivering innovative and responsible solutions in the data center and HPC hosting markets while prioritizing compliance and risk management. However, if we fail to comply with applicable laws and regulations, we may be subject to significant liabilities, including fines and penalties, and our business, financial condition, or results of operations could be adversely affected.

Employees and Human Capital Resources

During the fiscal year 2025, we invested significantly in our workforce to retain and attract top-tier employees. We expanded our employee base and promoted individuals internally to critical positions. As of May 31, 2025, we employed approximately 205 full-time employees across various departments, including design, engineering, IT, operations, construction, administration, finance, and marketing. We also engage consultants and contractors as needed to supplement our permanent workforce.

Our human capital strategy aligns employee interests with our long-term success drivers. We implemented a long-term incentive program, granting eligible employees service-based restricted stock awards that vest over three years and performance-based restricted stock awards that vest upon achieving specific performance milestones. This program is a key employee incentive, aligning their long-term interests with the Company's objectives.

In addition to the long-term incentive program and competitive cash compensation, we provide employees comprehensive health benefits, paid parental leave, paid time off, and additional benefits. We aim to attract a diverse pool of top candidates and foster their career growth by hiring the best talent, regardless of educational background. We seek candidates from local communities and large cities, with diverse backgrounds. We are committed to providing each employee with a long-term, growth-oriented career. We believe our ability to retain our workforce depends on fostering a sustainably safe, respectful, fair and inclusive environment that promotes diversity, equity and inclusion within and outside the business.

Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion

We support diversity and inclusion within our workplace framework, fostering an environment conducive to employee growth. Our policies are strategically structured to advance equity and regard for all individuals. We actively endorse and welcome diverse backgrounds, experiential perspectives, and varying opinions. Our operational alignment with our Code of Ethics and Business Conduct, as well as our Non-Discrimination and Anti-Harassment Policy, underscores our commitment to establishing a secure milieu where the fundamental rights of each employee are safeguarded, devoid of discriminatory practices or harassment. Our strategic objective is to establish a workplace ecosystem where equal avenues for success are accessible to all employees.

Compensation and Benefits

Our compensation schemes are structured to incentivize the recruitment, retention, and motivation of personnel to pursue our long-term objectives. We conduct rigorous evaluations, benchmarking salary and wages against quantitative metrics, and adjust monetary compensations to ensure competitive alignment with employee roles, skill levels, tenure, and geographic considerations. Our commitment to pay equity is reinforced by a robust process that facilitates merit-based increases in incentives and compensation tied to performance.

Furthermore, our benefits portfolio encompasses various offerings, including medical, dental, and vision insurance coverage for employees and their dependents, various paid and unpaid leave options, and life and disability/accident insurance coverage.

Our Growth Strategies

Continued expansion of businesses

We continue our expansion into hosting for AI workloads. As such, we have plans to expand our HPC hosting capacity through build outs at existing and future locations. The locations have been strategically selected for their power, fiber and land capabilities along with a specialized design for high density compute.

Secure scalable power sites

We have developed a pipeline of potential power sources across our sites in Jamestown and Ellendale, North Dakota. Through our build-out of our first North Dakota facility and the prior experience our leadership team brings to our initiatives, we believe that we have developed a repeatable power strategy to significantly scale our operations. In addition, we are currently focused on and will continue to target states that have favorable laws and regulations for AI workloads and HPC application industries, which we believe further minimizes the risks associated with the scaling of our operations.

Vertically integrate power assets

We are increasingly looking at various types of power assets to support the growth of our hosting operations. This also includes power generation assets, which longer-term could be used to reduce our cost of power. Our management team has experience not only in evaluating and acquiring power assets, but also in the conversion of power assets to crypto mining/hosting operations and the construction of data centers.

Site Selection Criteria

To the extent we are building new facilities, our site selection criteria considers geographic diversity, attractive return on investment, and environmental impact.

There is no assurance that selection criteria will be met or that viable sites will be selected.

Environmental Impact

We are doing our part to be as environmentally conscious as possible when choosing sites for development by targeting renewable energy assets to minimize our carbon footprint. Further, because data centers like ours represent a unique power load, we believe our demand for renewable energy and entry into agreements with renewable energy providers will increase and accelerate the buildout of renewable energy infrastructures.

Customers

We have material customer concentration in our Data Center Hosting Business. We currently serve one crypto mining customer with a remaining contract term of two and a half years. We also have material customer concentration in our HPC Hosting Business. We currently have one customer in this business segment, which is a party to two fifteen-year term leases with us.

Corporate Information

Our executive office is located at 3811 Turtle Creek Blvd., Suite 2100, Dallas, Texas 75219, and our phone number is (214) 427-1704. Our principal website address is www.applieddigital.com.

We make available free of charge through the Investor Relations link on our website access to press releases and investor presentations, as well as all materials that we file electronically with the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"), including our annual report on Form 10-K, quarterly reports on Form 10-Q, current reports on Form 8-K and amendments to those reports, filed or furnished pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the "Exchange Act") as soon as reasonably practicable after electronically filing such materials with, or furnishing them to, the SEC. In addition, the SEC maintains an Internet website, www.sec.gov, that contains reports, proxy and information statements and other information that we file electronically with the SEC.

Item 1A. Risk Factors

An investment in our common stock is speculative and illiquid and involves a high degree of risk including the risk of a loss of your entire investment. You should carefully consider the risks and uncertainties described below and the other information contained in this report and our other reports filed with the SEC. The risks set forth below are not the only ones facing us. Additional risks and uncertainties may exist that could also adversely affect our business, operations and financial condition. If any of the following risks actually materialize, our business, financial condition and/or operations could suffer. In such event, the value of our common stock could decline, and you could lose all or a substantial portion of the money that you paid for our common stock.

Risk Factors Summary

We are providing the following summary of the risk factors contained in this Annual Report on Form 10-K to enhance the readability and accessibility of our risk factor disclosures. We encourage you to carefully review the full risk factors contained herein in their entirety for additional information regarding the material factors that make an investment in our securities speculative or risky. These risks and uncertainties include, but are not limited to, the following:

Risks Related to Our Business and Operations

- · We are at an early stage of development of our business, currently have limited sources of revenue, and may not be profitable in the future.
- · We may be unable to access sufficient additional capital needed to grow our business.
- · We may be unable to refinance our indebtedness at maturity or the refinancing terms may be less favorable than the terms of our original indebtedness.
- We have identified a material weakness in our internal control over financial reporting and may identify additional material weaknesses in the future or otherwise fail to maintain an effective system of internal controls, any of which may result in material misstatements of our financial statements or cause us to fail to meet our periodic reporting obligations.
- Our business has and is expected to continue to have significant customer concentration.
- Changes in U.S. trade policy, including the imposition of tariffs and the resulting consequences, may have a material adverse impact on our business, operating results, and financial condition.
- We are subject to a highly evolving regulatory landscape and any adverse changes to certain laws or regulations could adversely affect our customers and our business, prospects or operations.
- Our business depends upon the demand for data centers.
- Any delays or unexpected costs developing our existing space, developable land and newly acquired properties may delay and harm our growth prospects, future
 operating results and financial condition.
- Our inability to close the sale of our Cloud Services Business that is currently held for sale and treated as discontinued operations may have a material adverse impact on our business and financial condition.
- We have concentrated our operations in the state of North Dakota and, thus, are particularly exposed to the regulatory framework and changes in the regulatory environment, market conditions and natural disasters in that state.
- · Failure to attract, grow and retain a diverse and balanced customer base, including key anchor customers, could harm our business and operating results.
- . We are continuing to invest in our expansion efforts but may not have sufficient customer demand in the future to realize expected returns on these investments.
- We depend upon third-party suppliers for power, and we are vulnerable to service failures and price increases by such suppliers and to volatility in the supply and price of power in the open market.
- · Our operations could be materially adversely affected by prolonged power outages at any of our facilities.
- Any failure of our physical or information technology or operational technology infrastructure or services could lead to significant costs and disruptions.
- · If we incorrectly estimate our hosting capacity requirements and related capital expenditures, our results of operations could be adversely affected.
- Certain natural disasters or other external events, including climate change or mechanical failures, could harm our business, financial condition, results of operations, cash flows, and prospects.
- · We have an evolving business model which is subject to various uncertainties.
- Various actual and potential conflicts of interest may be detrimental to our stockholders.
- We may become subject to regulatory inquiry relating to trading activity and/or short selling strategies in our common stock.
- The loss of any of our management team, our inability to execute an effective succession plan, or our inability to attract and retain qualified personnel, could adversely affect our business.
- We may become involved in litigation arising in the ordinary course of our business that may materially adversely affect us.

- Employee disputes or litigation and related unfavorable publicity may negatively affect our future business, financial condition, and operating results.
- We could incur significant costs related to environmental matters, including from government regulation, private litigation, and existing conditions at some of our properties.
- We may not be able to compete with other companies, some of which have greater resources and experience.
- If the award of Bitcoin reward for solving blocks and transaction fees is not sufficiently high, our customers may not have an adequate incentive to continue mining and may cease mining operations, which would have an adverse effect on our business and results of operations.
- · Intellectual property rights claims may adversely affect the operation of some or all cryptoasset networks.
- · We are establishing data centers in remote areas, which may adversely affect our ability to retain staff and increase our compensation costs.

Risks Related to Our Industry

- Uncertainty in the global economy and instability within international relations, including changes in governmental policies relating to technology, and any potential downturn in the semiconductor and electronics industries, may negatively impact our business.
- The use and continued pace of developments in AI are inherently uncertain. Failure by us to keep up with evolving data center requirements and regulatory frameworks for AI, could have a material adverse effect on our business and financial condition.
- Banks and financial institutions may not provide banking services, or may cut off services, to businesses that engage in cryptocurrency-related activities, and turmoil among financial institutions arising from or relating to cryptoassets or in general can materially adversely affect us and our industry.
- The impact of geopolitical and economic events on the supply and demand for cryptoassets is uncertain.
- Governmental actions may have a materially adverse effect on the cryptoasset mining industry as a whole, which would have an adverse effect on our business and results of operations.

Risks Related to Our Securities

- Our stock price has been volatile and may continue to be volatile in the future; this volatility may affect your ability to, and the price at which you could, sell our common stock.
- · We have issued, and may in the future, issue new shares of our common stock, which has a dilutive effect on our stockholders.
- If securities or industry analysts do not publish research or reports about our business, or if they downgrade their recommendations regarding our common stock, its trading price and volume could decline.
- · Substantial blocks of our common stock may be sold into the market as a result of our Sales Agreements and the PEPA.
- The Convertible Notes may adversely affect the market price of our common stock.
- Conversion of the Convertible Notes will dilute the ownership interest of existing stockholders or may otherwise depress the price of our common stock.
- The prepaid forward transaction may affect the value of our common stock and may result in unexpected market activity in our common stock.
- The capped call transactions may affect the value of the Convertible Notes and our common stock.

Risks Related to Our Business and Operations

We are at an early stage of development of our business, currently have limited sources of revenue, and may not be profitable in the future.

We are subject to the risks and uncertainties of a new business, including the risk that we may never further develop, complete development of or successfully market any of our proposed services. We began generating revenue from our crypto mining business in June 2021, however, during the building of our co-hosting operations, we determined that it would be beneficial to our stockholders to focus more of our resources on this line of business than on expanding our mining operations. Accordingly, in March 2022, we ceased all crypto mining operations. We began generating revenue

from our hosting operations when our first co-hosting facility came online in February 2022. Accordingly, we have only a limited history upon which an evaluation of our prospects and future performance can be made.

As we grow and develop as a business, we are attempting to reduce the impact of variability on our revenue and hosting costs by entering into long term contracts with the goal of having one blue chip anchor tenant that has signed a 3-5 year long-term contract at each site and filling the rest of the facility with customers with 18-36 month terms. In our HPC Hosting Business, we plan to enter into long-term leases of approximately 15 years to host tenants' compute infrastructures encompassing GPU clusters or other high-performance computing resources (and have recently entered into two such leases). Given that we have not previously operated an HPC data center of this scale, the profitability of these leases cannot be determined at this time. If we are unable to successfully implement our development plan or to increase our generation of revenue, we will not be profitable in the future and may be unable to continue our operations.

Furthermore, we have a history of operating losses and our proposed operations continue to be subject to all business risks associated with new enterprises. We incurred net losses of \$231.1 million, \$149.7 million, and \$45.6 million for the fiscal years ended May 31, 2025, 2024, and 2023, respectively. We expect to continue to incur net losses for the foreseeable future as we grow our business. We intend to continue scaling our company to increase our customer base and implement initiatives, including new business lines and global expansion. These efforts may prove more expensive than we currently anticipate and may not result in increased revenue or profitability in the short term or at all. We will also incur increased compliance costs associated with growth, expanding our customer base, and being a public company. As we pivot towards new markets, such as HPC data center hosting, we acknowledge that our limited experience in this area may impact our ability to accurately assess our prospects. The likelihood of our success must be considered in light of the expenses, difficulties, complications, problems and delays frequently encountered in connection with the expansion of a business, operating a business in a competitive industry, and the development of a customer base. There can be no assurance that we will operate profitably in the future.

We may be unable to access sufficient additional capital needed to grow our business.

We expect to need to raise substantial additional capital to expand our operations, pursue our growth strategies and to respond to competitive pressures or unanticipated working capital requirements. Construction of our facilities, including the construction of the Polaris Forge 1 campus, are capital-intensive projects, and we anticipate that our current and future strategic growth initiatives will likewise continue to be capital-intensive. We expect to raise additional capital to fund these and other future strategic growth initiatives, however, we may be unable to do so in a timely manner, in sufficient quantities, or on terms acceptable to us, if at all, which could impair our growth and adversely affect our existing operations. If we raise additional equity financing, our stockholders may experience significant dilution of their ownership interests, and the per share value of our common stock could decline. Furthermore, if we engage in additional debt financing, the holders of debt likely would have priority over the holders of our common stock on order of payment preference. We may be required to accept terms that restrict our ability to incur additional indebtedness, pay dividends to our shareholders, or take other actions. We may also be required to maintain specified liquidity or other ratios that could otherwise not be in the interests of our stockholders. If we are unable to raise the additional capital needed to execute our future strategic growth initiatives, we may be less competitive in our industry and the results of our operations and financial condition may suffer.

Our level of debt may negatively impact our liquidity, restrict our operations and ability to respond to business opportunities, and increase our vulnerability to adverse economic and industry conditions.

We utilize debt financings in our capital structure and may incur additional debt in the future. Our level of debt could have significant consequences, including limiting our ability to obtain additional financing for working capital, capital expenditures, acquisitions or other general corporate purposes; requiring a substantial portion of our cash flows to be dedicated to debt service payments instead of other purposes; imposing financial and other restrictive covenants on our operations, including debt service coverage requirements and limitations on our ability to (i) declare or pay dividends or repurchase shares of our common stock; (ii) purchase assets, make investments, complete acquisitions, consolidate or merge with or into, or sell, transfer or lease all or substantially all of our assets to, another person; (iii) enter into sale/leaseback transactions or certain transactions with affiliates; (iv) incur additional indebtedness; and (v) incur liens, making us more vulnerable to economic downturns and limiting our ability to withstand competitive pressures or take advantage of new opportunities to grow our business.

Our ability to meet our debt service obligations, comply with our debt covenants and deleverage depends on our cash flows and financial performance, which are affected by financial, business, economic and other factors. The rate at which we will be able to or choose to deleverage is uncertain. Failure to meet our debt service obligations or comply with our debt covenants could result in an event of default under the applicable indebtedness. We may be unable to cure, or obtain a waiver of, an event of default or otherwise amend our debt agreements to prevent an event of default thereunder on terms acceptable to us or at all. In that event, the debt holders could accelerate the related debt, which may result in the cross-acceleration or cross-default of other debt or other obligations. We also utilize convertible debt in our capital structure. In the event that holders of our convertible debt exercise conversion rights, we may be required to settle the principal amount of any converted notes in cash. If we do not have sufficient funds available to repay indebtedness when due, whether at maturity, by acceleration or upon conversion, we may be required to sell important strategic assets; refinance our existing debt; incur additional debt or issue common stock or other equity securities, which we may not be able to do on terms acceptable to us, in amounts sufficient to meet our needs or at all. Our inability to service our debt obligations or refinance our debt could harm our business. Further, if we are unable to repay, refinance or restructure our secured indebtedness, the holder of such debt could proceed against the collateral securing the indebtedness. Refinancing our indebtedness may also require us to expense previous debt issuance costs or to incur new debt issuance costs.

We also guarantee a significant amount of obligations of our subsidiaries owed to third parties. We may be required to pay all of the outstanding obligations covered by our guarantees, which would significantly reduce our cash position and may force us to seek additional financing, which may not be available on terms acceptable to us, if at all.

We may from time to time seek to further refinance our substantial indebtedness by issuing additional shares of common stock or other securities that are convertible into common stock or grant the holder the right to purchase common stock, each of which may dilute our existing stockholders, reduce the value of our common stock, or both.

Our existing indebtedness arrangements contain several restrictive covenants and events of default that limit our corporate activities.

The terms of the Credit and Guaranty Agreement, dated as of February 11, 2025, by and among APLD HPC Holdings LLC, the subsidiary guarantors, the lenders party thereto and Sumitomo Mitsui Banking Corporation, as administrative agent (the "SMBC Credit Agreement"), require us to meet certain financial covenants, contain other covenants and reference multiple potential events of default, including payment and covenant defaults.

Furthermore, the terms of our Loan Agreement with Starion Bank, dated February 16, 2023 (the "Ellendale Loan Agreement") require APLD ELN-01 LLC, our wholly owned subsidiary ("ELN-01") to meet certain financial covenants, contain other covenants and reference multiple potential events of default, including payment defaults, covenant defaults and material cross defaults to certain ELN-01 contracts.

On February 28, 2024, APLD GPU-01, LLC, our wholly owned subsidiary, entered into a Loan Agreement with Cornerstone Bank and the Company as Guarantor (the "Cornerstone Bank Loan"). The terms of the Cornerstone Bank Loan require APLD GPU-01, LLC, our wholly owned subsidiary ("GPU-01"), to comply with certain affirmative and negative covenants and include multiple potential events of default, including payment defaults, covenant defaults (subject to applicable cure periods), and payment cross default to other GPU-01 indebtedness.

Even if we are able to meet our obligations under these debt instruments, the amount of debt we have could adversely affect us by limiting our ability to obtain any necessary financing in the future for our working capital needs, as well as other capital expenditures, debt service obligations, dividend payments, if any, or other purposes. It also places us at a disadvantage relative to our competitors who may have lower levels of debt, while making us more vulnerable to a downturn in our business or the economy in general.

We may be unable to refinance our indebtedness at maturity or the refinancing terms may be less favorable than the terms of our original indebtedness.

It is likely that we will need to refinance at least a portion of our outstanding debt, and we plan to replace the SMBC Credit Agreement with permanent project financing. If we are unable to refinance or extend principal payments due at maturity or pay them with proceeds of other capital transactions or obtain project financing, as the case may be, then our cash flow may not be sufficient in all years to repay all such maturing debt and to pay distributions. Further, if prevailing interest rates or other factors at the time of refinancing, such as the reluctance of lenders to make commercial real estate loans,

result in higher interest rates upon refinancing, then the interest expense relating to that refinanced indebtedness would increase.

We have identified a material weakness in our internal control over financial reporting and may identify additional material weaknesses in the future or otherwise fail to maintain an effective system of internal controls, any of which may result in material misstatements of our financial statements or cause us to fail to meet our periodic reporting obligations.

Our management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting and for evaluating and reporting on the effectiveness of our system of internal control. Our internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external reporting purposes in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("U.S. GAAP"). As a public company, we are required to comply with the Sarbanes-Oxley Act and other rules that govern public companies. In particular, we are required to review on an annual basis our internal control over financial reporting, and on a quarterly and annual basis to evaluate and disclose changes in our internal control over financial reporting. We are also required to certify our compliance with Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, which requires us to furnish annually a report by management on the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting. In the event that we are unable to maintain or achieve compliance with the applicable provisions of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act and related rules, we may incur significant and additional expenses for remedial efforts that may negatively impact our financial performance, and such process may result in a diversion of management's time and attention.

We have identified a material weakness in the design of our internal controls as we did not design and maintain effective controls over the assessment of and accounting for complex financial instruments. In order to remediate this material weakness, we have hired additional qualified accounting personnel as well as engaged with a third-party consultant to assist with analyzing and documenting the treatment of complex financial instruments. While we are in the process of remediating this material weakness, there can be no assurance as to when or if we will fully remediate such material weakness. For further discussion of the material weaknesses identified and our remedial efforts, see Item 9A, Controls and Procedures.

We may be unable to maintain effective controls over our financial processes and reporting in the future and comply with the certification and reporting obligations under Sections 302 and 404 of SOX. Any failure to maintain effective controls or any difficulties we may encounter in our implementation or improvement of our internal controls over financial reporting could result in material misstatements that are not prevented or detected on a timely basis, which could potentially subject us to sanctions or investigations by the SEC or other regulatory authorities. Ineffective internal controls could also cause investors to lose confidence in our reported financial information..

Our business has and is expected to continue to have significant customer concentration.

We generate a large portion of our revenue from a small number of customers. If we were to lose one or more of our large customers, our operating results could suffer dramatically.

Data Center Hosting Business

During fiscal year 2025, this business segment was comprised of four customers accounting for 100% of our revenue from continuing operations. One of such customers accounted for 93% of our revenue during fiscal year 2025. No other customers accounted for more than 10% of revenue.

As of the date of this report, we have only one customer in this business segment. As a result of the risks our crypto mining customer faces, it is not possible for us to predict the future level of demand for our services that will be generated by this customer or the future demand for the products and services of this customer. Should this customer suffer from harm or loss due to a set of circumstances, their business could be negatively impacted. Further, although this customer is currently under a five year contract with us, with 2.5 years remaining, they may choose to unilaterally reduce or discontinue their contract with us at any time (subject to notice and certain other provisions). If our customer experiences declining mining operations for any reason or determines to stop utilizing our facilities altogether, and we are not able to timely replace this customer with one or more comparable revenue-generating customers, our ability to generate any revenue from this business segment could be materially adversely affected, which in turn would have a material adverse effect on our financial condition, results of operations and cash flows.

HPC Hosting Business

We anticipate that this business segment will begin generating meaningful revenues once the first building within Polaris Forge 1 becomes operational, which is expected in calendar year 2025. As of the date of this report, we entered into two lease agreements with one customer for a combined capacity of 250 MW. However, we cannot assure you that this business segment will begin generating any revenue when expected, or at all.

Furthermore, we expect that the limited number of customers will continue to account for a high percentage of our revenue for the foreseeable future. In addition, demand for our services generated by these customers may fluctuate significantly from quarter to quarter. The concentration of our customer base increases risks related to the financial condition of our customers, and the deterioration in financial condition of a single customer or the failure of a single customer to perform its obligations could have a material adverse effect on our results of operations and cash flow. If a subset or all of our customers were to experience harm or loss due to unforeseen circumstances, it could negatively impact their businesses. In the event that any of our customers experience a decline in their equipment usage for any reason, or decide to discontinue the use of our facilities, we may be compelled to lower our lease prices in some instances or risk losing a significant customer. Such developments could adversely affect our profit margins and financial position, leading to a negative impact on our revenue and operating results.

Changes in U.S. trade policy, including the imposition of tariffs and the resulting consequences, may have a material adverse impact on our business, operating results, and financial condition.

Operating and growing our business demands significant electrical infrastructure components and construction materials. While we proactively procure these materials from our suppliers in sufficient quantities to facilitate hardware deployment at scale and on accelerated construction timelines, we cannot yet predict the effect of the recently imposed U.S. tariffs on imports, or the extent to which other countries will impose quotas, duties, tariffs, taxes or other similar restrictions upon the import or export of construction materials and specialized electricity distribution equipment in the future, nor can we predict future trade policy or the terms of any renegotiated trade agreements and their impact on our business.

The U.S. government has adopted new approaches to trade policy and in some cases, may renegotiate, or potentially terminate, certain existing bilateral or multi-lateral trade agreements. The U.S. government has also imposed tariffs on certain foreign goods and has raised the possibility of imposing significant, additional tariff increases or expanding the tariffs to capture other countries and types of foreign goods or other changes in U.S. trade policy may make it more difficult or costly for us to procure construction materials and specialized electricity distribution equipment required to develop our HPC and AI facilities. As a result, the timely completion of our HPC and AI projects may be delayed and our ability to collect any potential revenue from the HPC Hosting Business segment in the future may be compromised, which could have a material adverse effect on our expansion strategy and our ability to generate significant or any revenue from this business segment.

In addition, in response to tariffs, other countries have implemented retaliatory tariffs on U.S. goods. Political tensions as a result of trade policies could reduce trade volume, investment, technological exchange, and other economic activities between major international economies, resulting in a material adverse effect on global economic conditions and the stability of global financial markets, which could in turn have a material adverse impact on our business and financial condition.

We are subject to a highly evolving regulatory landscape and any adverse changes to certain laws or regulations could adversely affect our customers and our business, prospects or operations.

Our customers' businesses are subject to extensive laws, rules, regulations, policies and legal and regulatory guidance, including those governing securities, commodities, cryptoasset custody, exchange and transfer, data governance, data protection, cybersecurity and tax. Many of these legal and regulatory regimes were adopted prior to the advent of the internet, mobile technologies, cryptoassets and related technologies. As a result, they do not contemplate or address unique issues associated with the crypto economy, are subject to significant uncertainty, and vary widely across U.S. federal, state and local and international jurisdictions. These legal and regulatory regimes, including the laws, rules and regulations thereunder, evolve frequently and may be modified, interpreted and applied in an inconsistent manner from one jurisdiction to another, and may conflict with one another.

Moreover, the complexity and evolving nature of our business and the significant uncertainty surrounding the regulation of the crypto economy requires us to exercise our judgement as to whether certain laws, rules and regulations apply to us or our customers, and it is possible that governmental bodies and regulators may disagree with our or our customers' conclusions. To the extent we or our customers have not complied with such laws, rules and regulations, we could be subject to significant fines and other regulatory consequences, which could adversely affect our business, prospects or operations. As cryptoassets have grown in popularity and in market size, the Federal Reserve Board, U.S. Congress and certain U.S. agencies (e.g., the Commodity Futures Trading Commission, the SEC, the Financial Crimes Enforcement Network and the Federal Bureau of Investigation) have begun to examine the operations of cryptoasset networks, cryptoasset users and cryptoasset exchange markets.

Ongoing and future regulatory actions could effectively prevent our customers' mining operations and our ongoing or planned co-hosting operations, limiting or preventing future revenue generation by us or rendering our operations obsolete. Such actions could severely impact our ability to continue to operate and our ability to continue as a going concern or to pursue our strategy at all, which would have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects or operations.

Our business depends upon the demand for data centers.

We are in the business of developing, owning and operating data centers. A reduction in the demand for data center space, power or connectivity would have a greater adverse effect on our business and financial condition than if we owned a portfolio with a less specialized use. Our substantial development activities make us particularly susceptible to general economic slowdowns as well as adverse developments in the data center, internet and data communications and broader technology industries. Any such slowdown or adverse development could lead to reduced corporate IT spending or reduced demand for data center space. Reduced demand could also result from business relocations, including to metropolitan areas that we do not currently serve. Changes in industry practice or in technology could also reduce demand for the physical data center space we provide. In addition, our customers may choose to develop new data centers or expand their own existing data centers or consolidate into data centers that we do not own or operate, which could reduce demand for our newly developed data centers or result in the loss of one or more key customers. If any of our key customers were to do so, it could result in a loss of business to us or put pressure on our pricing. Mergers or consolidations of technology companies could reduce further the number of our customers and potential customers and make us more dependent on a more limited number of customers. If our customers merge with or are acquired by other entities that are not our customers, they may discontinue or reduce the use of our data centers in the future. Our financial condition, results of operations, cash flow, cash available for distribution and ability to satisfy our debt service obligations could be materially adversely affected as a result of any or all of these factors.

Any delays or unexpected costs developing our existing space, developable land and newly acquired properties may delay and harm our growth prospects, future operating results and financial condition.

We are currently in the process of constructing Polaris Forge 1 and we may in the future continue to build out additional HPC hosting facilities on a speculative basis at significant cost. Our successful development of this and future projects is subject to many risks, including those associated with:

- · delays in construction, or changes to the plans or specifications;
- financing availability, including our ability to obtain construction financing and permanent financing, or increases in interest rates or credit spreads;
- delays or denials of entitlements or permits, including zoning, siting, utility and other permits, or other delays resulting from requirements of public agencies and utility companies;
- budget overruns, increased prices for raw materials or building supplies, or lack of availability and/or increased costs for specialized data center components, including long lead time items such as generators;
- · construction site accidents and other casualties;
- · labor availability, costs, disputes and work stoppages with contractors, subcontractors or others that are constructing the project;
- failure of contractors to perform on a timely basis or at all, or other misconduct on the part of contractors;
- access to sufficient power and related costs of providing such power to our customers;
- environmental issues;
- · supply chain constraints;

- fire, flooding, earthquakes and other natural disasters;
- · pandemics; and
- geological, construction, excavation and equipment problems.

If we are not able to secure additional financing to continue our construction efforts with respect to Polaris Forge 1, the completion of this project may be delayed and our ability to collect any potential rental revenue or to otherwise monetize this facility may be compromised, which could have an adverse effect on our expansion strategy and our ability to generate significant or any revenue from our HPC Hosting Business segment. In addition, development activities, regardless of whether they are ultimately successful, also typically require a substantial portion of our management's time and attention. This may distract our management from focusing on other operational activities of our business. If we are unable to complete development projects successfully, our business may be adversely affected.

Our inability to market and close the sale of our Cloud Services Business that is currently held for sale and treated as discontinued operations may have a material adverse impact on our business and financial condition.

Our Cloud Services Business currently meets the criteria for held for sale and discontinued operations. To be successful in marketing and selling our Cloud Services Business, we and any counterparty must conduct due diligence to identify valuation issues and potential loss contingencies, negotiate transaction terms, and complete and close a potentially complex transaction. A sale of our Cloud Services Business may require substantial management time and resources and has the potential to divert our attention from our continuing business. A successful sale of our Cloud Services Business will also require the transfer of certain assets and agreements, the transfer of which may be outside of our control. If we are unable to market and sell our Cloud Services Business, including the transfer of certain assets and agreements, it may have a material adverse impact on our business and financial condition.

We have concentrated our operations in the state of North Dakota and, thus, are particularly exposed to the regulatory framework and changes in the regulatory environment, market conditions and natural disasters in that state.

We currently operate data centers in the state of North Dakota. The revenue we collected from operating these data centers was responsible for the majority of our revenue in the fiscal years ended May 31, 2025, 2024, and 2023. We are also in the process of constructing Polaris Forge 1, which we expect to begin generating revenue in calendar year 2025. Consequently, our business operations and financial condition are particularly reliant on the performance of these data centers, which are all located in North Dakota.

As a result of the concentrated nature of our operations in this state, the operation of our business is particularly exposed to the regulatory framework, including but not limited to state utility permitting regulations, and changes in the regulatory environment, market conditions and natural disasters in the state, any of which may cause delays in the construction and operation of our data center facilities, including completion of Polaris Forge 1, or prevent us from executing on our expansion strategy.

In addition, historically, North Dakota, through its regulatory and economic incentives, has encouraged Bitcoin mining companies to locate their operations in the state. As such, in our Data Center Hosting Business, we face substantial competition in North Dakota for suitable Bitcoin mining data center sites and skilled workers. Conversely, if the regulatory and economic environment in North Dakota were to become less favorable to Bitcoin mining companies, including by way of increased taxes, and such Bitcoin mining companies were to relocate out of the state, we could lose our current customer or fail to attract new customers in this business segment in the future, either of which would have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Our success depends on external factors in the crypto mining industry.

We have a material concentration of customers in the crypto mining industry. The crypto mining industry is subject to various risks which could adversely affect our current customer's ability to continue to operate their business, including, but not limited to:

ongoing and future government or regulatory actions that could effectively prevent our customer's mining operations, with little to no access to policymakers and lobbying organizations in many jurisdictions;

- a high degree of uncertainty about cryptoassets' status as a "security," a "commodity" or a financial instrument in any relevant jurisdiction which may subject our customer to regulatory scrutiny, investigations, fines, and other penalties;
- banks or financial institutions may close the accounts of businesses engaging in cryptoasset-related activities as a result of compliance risk, cost, government regulation or public pressure;
- use of cryptoassets in the retail and commercial marketplace is limited;
- extreme volatility in the market price of cryptoassets that may harm our customer's financial resources, their ability to meet their contractual obligations to us or cause them to reduce or cease mining operations;
- use of a ledger-based platform may not necessarily benefit from viable trading markets or the rigors of listing requirements for securities creating higher potential risk for fraud or the manipulation of the ledger due to a control event;
- concentrated ownership, large sales of cryptoassets, or distributions or redemptions by vehicles invested in cryptoassets could have an adverse effect on the demand for, and market price of, such cryptoasset;
- our customer could face difficulty adapting to emergent digital ledgers, blockchains, or alternatives thereto, rapidly changing technology or methods of, rules of, or access to, platforms;
- the number of cryptoassets awarded for solving a block in a blockchain could decrease, which may adversely affect our customer's incentive to expend processing power to solve blocks and/or continue mining and our customer may not have access to resources to invest in increasing processing power, when necessary, in order to maintain the continuing revenue production of their mining operations;
- our customer may face third parties' intellectual property claims or claims relating to the holding and transfer of cryptoassets and their source code, which, regardless of the merit of any such action, could reduce confidence in some or all cryptoasset networks' long-term viability or the ability of end-users to hold and transfer cryptoassets;
- contributors to the open-source structure of the cryptoasset network protocols are generally not directly compensated for their contributions in maintaining and developing the protocol and may lack incentive to properly monitor and upgrade the protocols;
- a disruption of the Internet on which our customer's business of mining cryptoassets is dependent;
- decentralized nature of the governance of cryptoasset systems, generally by voluntary consensus and open competition with no clear leadership structure or authority, may lead to ineffective decision making that slows development or prevents a network from overcoming emergent obstacles; and
- security breaches, hacking, or other malicious activities or loss of private keys relating to, a hack or other compromise of, digital wallets used to store our customer's cryptoassets could adversely affect their ability to access or sell their cryptoassets or effectively utilize impacted platforms.

Even if we can diversify our customer base, negative impacts to the crypto mining industry may negatively affect our business, financial condition, operating results, liquidity, and prospects.

We may be unable to lease vacant or development space, renew leases, or re-lease space as leases expire.

We intend to continue to add new space to our development inventory and to continue to develop additional space from this inventory. A portion of the space that we develop has been, and may continue to be, developed on a speculative basis, meaning that we do not have a signed customer agreement for the space when we begin the development process. We also develop space specifically for customers pursuant to agreements signed prior to beginning of the development process. In those cases, if we fail to meet our development obligations under those agreements, these customers may be able to terminate the agreements and we would be required to find a new customer for this space. In addition, in certain circumstances we may lease data center facilities prior to their completion. If we fail to complete the facilities in a timely manner, the customer may be entitled to terminate its agreement, seek damages or penalties against us or pursue other remedies and we may be required to find a new customer for the space. We cannot assure you that once we have developed space or land we will be able to successfully lease it at all, or at rates we consider favorable or expected at the time we commenced development. Further, once development of a data center facility is complete, we incur certain operating expenses even if there are no customers occupying any space. If we are not able to complete development in a timely manner or successfully lease the space that we develop, if development costs are higher than we currently estimate, or if rental rates are lower than expected when we began the project or are otherwise undesirable, our financial condition, results

of operations, cash flow, cash available for distribution and ability to satisfy our debt service obligations could be materially adversely affected.

Failure to attract, grow and retain a diverse and balanced customer base, including key anchor customers, could harm our business and operating results.

Our ability to attract, grow and retain a diverse and balanced customer base, consisting of enterprises, cloud service providers, network service providers, and digital economy customers, some of which we consider to be key magnets drawing in other customers, may affect our ability to maximize our revenues. Dense and desirable customer concentrations within a facility enable us to better generate significant interconnection revenues, which in turn increases our overall revenues. Our ability to attract customers to our data centers will depend on a variety of factors, including our product offerings, the presence of carriers, the overall mix of customers, the presence of key customers attracting business through ecosystems, the data center's operating reliability and security and our ability to effectively market our product offerings. Our inability to develop, provide or effectively execute any of these factors may hinder the development, growth and retention of a diverse and balanced customer base and adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations.

We are continuing to invest in our expansion efforts but may not have sufficient customer demand in the future to realize expected returns on these investments.

We expect to continue to expand our data center footprint. In connection with our expansion plans, we may be required to commit significant operational and financial resources, but there can be no guarantee we will have sufficient customer demand in those markets to support the data centers once they are built. This risk may be greater in a market where we have not operated previously. Once development of a data center facility is complete, we incur certain operating expenses even if there are no customers occupying any space. Consequently, if any of our properties have significant vacancies for an extended period of time, our results of operations and business and financial condition will be adversely affected, the impact of which could be material. In addition, unanticipated technological changes could affect customer requirements for data centers, and we may not have built such requirements into our new data centers. If any of these developments or contingencies were to occur, it could make it difficult for us to realize expected or reasonable returns on our investments.

Our new services and changes to existing services could fail to attract or retain users or generate revenue and profits, or otherwise adversely affect our business.

Our ability to retain, increase, and engage our customer base and to increase our revenue depends heavily on our ability to continue to evolve our existing services and to create successful new services, both independently and in conjunction with developers or other third parties. We may introduce significant changes to our existing services or acquire or introduce new and unproven services, including using technologies with which we have little or no prior development or operating experience. These efforts, including the introduction of new services or changes to existing services, may result in new or enhanced governmental or regulatory scrutiny, litigation, ethical concerns, or other complications that could adversely affect our business, reputation, or financial results. If our new services fail to engage users or developers, or if our business plans are unsuccessful, we may fail to attract or retain users or to generate sufficient revenue, operating margin, or other value to justify our investments, and our business may be adversely affected.

We are subject to risks associated with our need for significant electrical power.

Our operations require significant amounts of electrical power and we anticipate our demand for electrical power will continue to grow as we begin to operate Polaris Forge 1. The fluctuating price of electricity required for our operations and to power our expansion may inhibit our profitability. If we are unable to continue to obtain sufficient electrical power on a cost-effective basis, we may not realize the anticipated benefits of our significant capital investments.

Furthermore, we currently have a minimum commitment of approximately \$47.2 million related to the energy services agreement for our Jamestown, North Dakota co-hosting facility payable over the remaining term of the services agreement of approximately 1.7 years as of May 31, 2025. Any delay or failure to make timely payments under this agreement could risk the operation of our Jamestown, North Dakota co-hosting facility, which would have a material adverse effect on our business.

Additionally, our operations could be materially adversely affected by prolonged power outages. Although certain critical functions of our facilities may be powered by backup generators on a temporary basis, it may not be feasible or cost-

effective to run on back-up power generators for extended periods of time. Therefore, we may have to reduce or cease our operations in the event of an extended power outage, or as a result of the unavailability or increased cost of electrical power. If this were to occur, our business and results of operations could be materially and adversely affected.

We depend upon third-party suppliers for power, and we are vulnerable to service failures and price increases by such suppliers and to volatility in the supply and price of power in the open market.

We rely on third parties to provide power to our data centers, and we cannot ensure that these third parties will deliver such power in adequate quantities or on a consistent basis. We are also reliant on third parties to deliver additional power capacity to support the growth of our business. If the amount of power available to us is inadequate to support our customer requirements, we may be unable to satisfy our obligations to our customers or grow our business. In addition, our data centers may be susceptible to power shortages and planned or unplanned power outages caused by these shortages. Power outages may last beyond our backup and alternative power arrangements, which would harm our customers and our business. Any loss of services or equipment damage could adversely affect both our ability to generate revenues and our operating results, harm our reputation and potentially lead to customer disputes or litigation.

In addition, we may be subject to risks and unanticipated costs associated with obtaining power from various utility companies. Utilities that serve our data centers may be dependent on, and sensitive to price increases for, a particular type of fuel, such as natural gas, coal or nuclear. In addition, the price of these fuels and the total cost of delivered electricity could increase as a result of: regulations intended to regulate carbon emissions and other pollutants, ratepayer surcharges related to recovering the cost of extreme weather events and natural disasters, geopolitical conflicts, military conflicts, grid modernization charges, as well as other charges borne by ratepayers. Increases in the cost of power at any of our data centers could put those locations at a competitive disadvantage relative to data centers that are supplied power at a lower price.

We have also entered into power purchase agreements with contract terms ranging from 4 to 5 years. These agreements require us to purchase renewable energy and/or renewable energy credits from producers at fixed prices over the terms of the contracts, subject to certain adjustments. In the event that the market price for energy decreases, we may be required to pay more under the power purchase agreements than we would otherwise if we were to purchase renewable energy credits on the open market, which could adversely affect our results of operations. Additionally, interruptions in the operations of one or more of the suppliers under these agreements, as a result of extreme weather events, natural disasters or otherwise, could negatively impact the quantity of renewable energy credits delivered to us. In particular, disruptions in the oil and gas and electric power markets have caused, and could continue to cause, significant increases in energy prices, which could have a material effect on our business.

Our operations could be materially adversely affected by prolonged power outages at any of our facilities.

While we had no material outages in fiscal year 2025, beginning in December 2023, we encountered a series of outages at our Ellendale and Garden City locations which had a significant adverse impact on our revenue in the third and fourth quarter of fiscal year 2024 until the repairs and upgrades necessary to restore full operational capacity were substantially complete. The outage had no impact on Polaris Forge 1, which is being designed to provide higher levels of availability in accordance with industry standards. Despite our concentrated efforts towards remediation and return to full operational capacity, there can be no assurance that similar or greater power outages will not occur at our facilities in the future. If and as they occur, we may have to reduce or cease our operations at such impacted facility, which may materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, and operating results.

Any failure of our physical or information technology or operational technology infrastructure or services could lead to significant costs and disruptions.

Our business depends on providing customers with highly reliable services, including with respect to power supply, physical security, cybersecurity, and maintenance of environmental conditions. We may fail to provide such services because our operations are vulnerable to, among other things, mechanical or telecommunications failure, power outage, human error, physical or electronic security breaches, cyberattacks, war, terrorism, fire, earthquake, pandemics, hurricane, flood and other natural disasters, sabotage and vandalism.

Our customer agreements include terms requiring us to meet certain service level commitments. Any failure to meet these or other commitments or any equipment damage in our data centers due to any reason could subject us to contractual

liability, including service level credits against customer rent payments, legal liability and monetary damages, regulatory sanctions, or, in certain cases of repeated failures, the right by the customer to terminate the agreement. Service interruptions, equipment failures or security breaches could also materially impact our brand and reputation globally and lead to customer contract terminations or non-renewals and an inability to attract customers in the future.

Any disruption of service experienced by certain of our third-party service providers, or our ineffective management of relationships with third-party service providers could harm our business, financial condition, operating results, cash flows, and prospects.

We rely on several third-party service providers for services that are essential to our business model, the most important of which are our suppliers of power, electrical equipment, building materials, and construction services. In addition, we may depend upon outside advisors who may not be available on reasonable terms as needed, or at all. To supplement the business experience of our officers and directors, we may be required to employ technical experts, appraisers, attorneys, or other consultants or advisors. Our management, with approval of our Board of Directors in certain cases, without any input from stockholders, will make the selection of any such advisors. Furthermore, it is anticipated that such persons may be engaged on an "as needed" basis without a continuing fiduciary or other obligation to us. In the event we consider it necessary to hire outside advisors, we may elect to hire persons who are affiliates, if they are able to provide the required services. If these third parties or other outside advisors experience difficulty providing the services we require, or if they experience disruptions or financial distress or cease operations temporarily or permanently, or if the products they supply are defective or cease to operate for any reason, it could make it difficult for us to execute our operations. If we are unsuccessful in identifying or finding highly qualified third-party service providers or employees, if we fail to negotiate cost-effective relationships with them or if we are ineffective in managing and maintaining these relationships, it could materially and adversely affect our business and our financial condition, operating results, cash flows, and prospects.

If we incorrectly estimate our hosting capacity requirements and related capital expenditures, our results of operations could be adversely affected.

We are continuously evaluating our capacity requirements in order to effectively manage our capital expenditures and operating results. However, we may be unable to accurately project our future capacity needs or sufficiently allocate resources to address such needs. If we underestimate these requirements, we may not be able to provide sufficient service to existing customers or may be required to limit new customer acquisition, both of which may materially and adversely impair our results of operations.

We depend on third parties to provide network connectivity to the customers in our data centers and any delays or disruptions in connectivity may materially adversely affect our operating results and cash flow.

We are not a telecommunications carrier. Although our customers generally are responsible for providing their own network connectivity, we still depend upon the presence of telecommunications carriers' fiber networks serving our data centers in order to attract and retain customers. We believe that the availability of carrier capacity will directly affect our ability to achieve our projected results. Any carrier may elect not to offer its services within our data centers. Any carrier that has decided to provide network connectivity to our data centers may not continue to do so for any period of time. Further, some carriers are experiencing business difficulties or have announced consolidations. As a result, some carriers may be forced to downsize or terminate connectivity within our data centers, which could have an adverse effect on the business of our customers and, in turn, our own operating results.

Our data centers may require construction and operation of a sophisticated redundant fiber network. The construction required to connect multiple carrier facilities to our data centers is complex and involves factors outside of our control, including regulatory requirements and the availability of construction resources. We have obtained the right to use network resources owned by other companies, including rights to use dark fiber, in order to attract telecommunications carriers and customers to our portfolio. If the establishment of highly diverse network connectivity to our data centers does not occur, is materially delayed or is discontinued, or is subject to failure, our operating results and cash flow may be materially adversely affected. Additionally, any hardware or fiber failures on this network may result in significant loss of connectivity to our data centers. This could negatively affect our ability to attract new customers or retain existing customers, which could have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Certain natural disasters or other external events, including climate change or mechanical failures, could harm our business, financial condition, results of operations, cash flows, and prospects.

We may also experience disruptions due to mechanical failure, human error, physical or electronic security breaches, war, terrorism, fire, earthquake, pandemics, hurricane, flood and other natural disasters, sabotage and vandalism. Our systems may be susceptible to damage, interference, or interruption from modifications or upgrades, power loss, telecommunications failures, computer viruses, ransomware attacks, computer denial of service attacks, phishing schemes, or other attempts to harm or access our systems. Such disruptions could materially and adversely affect our business and our financial condition, operating results, cash flows, and prospects.

In addition, there continues to be a lack of consistent climate legislation, which creates economic and regulatory uncertainty for our business. With the energy demand of our business, we may become a target for future environmental and energy regulation. New legislation and increased regulation regarding climate change could impose significant costs on us and our suppliers, including costs related to increased energy requirements, capital equipment, environmental monitoring and reporting, and other costs to comply with such regulations. Further, any future climate change regulations could also negatively impact our ability to compete with companies situated in areas not subject to such limitations.

Given the political significance and uncertainty around the impact of climate change and how it should be addressed, and energy disclosure and use regulations, we cannot predict how legislation and regulation will affect our financial condition and results of operations in the future in the U.S. Further, even without such regulation, increased awareness and any adverse publicity in the global marketplace about potential impacts on climate change or energy use by us or other companies in our industry could harm our reputation. Any of the foregoing could result in a material adverse effect on our business and financial condition.

Joint ventures, joint ownership arrangements and other projects pose unique challenges and we may not be able to fully implement or realize synergies, expected returns or other anticipated benefits associated with such projects.

From time to time, we may be involved in strategic joint ventures and other joint ownership arrangements. We may not always be in complete alignment with our joint venture or joint owner counterparties or partners; we may have differing strategic or commercial objectives and may be outvoted by our joint venture partners or we may disagree on governance matters with respect to the joint venture entity or the jointly owned assets. When we pursue joint ventures or joint ownership arrangements, we may be subject to a number of risks, including risks around ultimately closing the contemplated transactions. For example, our anticipated partnership with MIP VI HPC Holdings, LLC ("MAM") is subject to closing conditions and no assurance can be given that the closing conditions will be met and that the transactions contemplated by the Unit Purchase Agreement entered into by and between APLD HPC Holdings ("APLDH") and MAM will be consummated. In some joint ventures and joint ownership arrangements we may not be responsible for the operation of projects and will rely on our joint venture or joint owner counterparties for such services. Joint ventures and joint ownership arrangements may also require us to expend additional internal resources that could otherwise be directed to other projects. If we are unable to successfully execute and manage our existing and any proposed joint venture and joint owner arrangements, it could adversely impact our financial and operating results.

If we fail to effectively manage our growth, our business, financial condition and results of operations could be harmed.

As we implement our growth strategy, we are subject to the strains of ongoing development and growth, which has placed, and will continue to place, significant demands on our management team and our operational and financial infrastructure. If we fail to manage our growth effectively or to develop and expand our managerial, operational and financial resources and systems, our business and financial results would be materially harmed.

Further, we cannot provide any assurance that we will successfully identify emerging trends and growth opportunities in this business sector and we may lose out on opportunities. Such circumstances could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects or operations.

A decline in the price of cryptoassets could lead to a reduction in the usage of mining equipment at our facilities.

Although we no longer hold any direct exposure to Bitcoin, our customers engage in Bitcoin mining. The price of cryptoassets have historically been subject to dramatic price fluctuations and are highly volatile. If the price of cryptoassets declines, our customers could incur future losses and these losses could be significant as they incur costs and expenses associated with our hosting of their miners at our facilities and other costs and expenses. If our co-hosting customers'

losses are significant enough, they may be unable to continue to pay our fees and we may experience a decline in revenue from our co-hosting operations, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects or operations.

We have an evolving business model which is subject to various uncertainties.

As cryptoassets and blockchain technologies become more widely available, we expect the services and products associated with them to evolve. Future regulations may require our co-hosting customers to change their business in order to comply fully with federal and state laws regulating cryptoasset (including Bitcoin) mining. In order to stay current with the industry, our business model may need to continue to evolve as well. From time to time, we may modify aspects of our business model relating to our strategy. We cannot offer any assurance that these or any other modifications will be successful or will not result in harm to our business.

Even if we have additional space available for lease at any one of our data centers, our ability to lease this space to existing or new customers could be constrained by our ability to provide sufficient electrical power.

As current and future customers increase their power footprint in our data centers over time, the corresponding reduction in available power could limit our ability to increase occupancy rates or network density within our existing data centers. Furthermore, our aggregate maximum contractual obligation to provide power and cooling to our customers may exceed the physical capacity at such data centers if customers were to quickly increase their demand for power and cooling. If we are not able to increase the available power and/or cooling or move the customer to another location within our data centers with sufficient power and cooling to meet such demand, we could lose the customer as well as be exposed to liability under our customer agreements. In addition, our power and cooling systems are difficult and expensive to upgrade. Accordingly, we may not be able to efficiently upgrade or change these systems to meet new demands without incurring significant costs that we may not be able to pass on to our customers. Any such material loss of customers, liability or additional costs could adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Various actual and potential conflicts of interest may be detrimental to our stockholders.

In determining to engage with potential competitors and entities with whom our officers or directors may have relationships, we considered the risks and risk mitigation factors, including requiring that transactions valued at over \$120,000 in which our officers, directors and holders of more than 5% of our common stock have an interest be approved or ratified by our Audit Committee. Mr. Cummins holds over 9% of our common stock and has a financial interest in the success of our operations. We also have more than a majority of independent directors on our Board in order to ensure that there are limitations on the risks of conflicts of interest impacting Board level decisions. We cannot, however, guarantee that any conflicts of interest will not manifest in advice or decisions that negatively impact our financial results and our operations. Our company maintains business relationships with several companies, including those involved in software development. One of our Board members, Richard Nottenburg, has interests in various companies, some of which provide software services to our crypto hosting business. The current value of the annual contract with his software providers is below \$500,000 per year. While we strive to maintain transparent and ethical business practices, potential conflicts of interest may arise due to these relationships. We continuously monitor and manage such situations to ensure compliance with legal and regulatory requirements.

We may become subject to regulatory inquiry relating to trading activity and/or short selling strategies in our common stock.

Short selling is the practice of selling securities that the seller does not own but rather has borrowed from a third party with the intention of buying identical securities back at a later date to return to the lender. The short seller hopes to profit from a decline in the value of the securities between the sale of the borrowed securities and the purchase of the replacement shares, as the short seller expects to pay less in that purchase than it received in the sale. As it is therefore in the short seller's best interests for the price of the stock to decline, many short sellers publish, or arrange for the publication of, negative opinions regarding the relevant issuer and its business prospects to create negative market momentum and generate profits for themselves after selling a stock short. These short attacks have, in the past, led to selling of shares in the market.

We are, and may in the future be, the subject of unfavorable allegations made by short sellers. For example, in 2023, short sellers published reports that contained certain allegations against us that we believe to be misleading.

Any such allegations may be followed by periods of instability in the market price of our shares of common stock and negative publicity. We may be constrained in the manner in which we can proceed against the relevant short seller by principles of freedom of speech, applicable federal or state law or issues of commercial confidentiality. In addition, any related inquiry or formal investigation from a governmental organization or other regulatory body, including any inquiry from the SEC or the U.S. Department of Justice, could result in a material diversion of our management's time and could have a material adverse effect on our business and results of operations. Such a situation could be costly and time-consuming and could distract our management from operating our business. We previously received in 2023 an inquiry from the SEC into these reports, we cooperated fully with this inquiry and received a closure letter from the SEC in late 2023 concluding this matter with no further action.

We and our third-party providers may be vulnerable to cyberattacks and security breaches that could materially disrupt or compromise our operations, data and results.

We rely on computer systems, hardware, software, online sites and networks, as well as physical, digital and operational technology infrastructure to support our internal and external operations (collectively, "Information Systems"). We own, operate, and manage complex, global Information Systems and also rely on third-party providers for a range of Information Systems and other products and services, such as cloud computing. We face evolving risks that threaten the confidentiality, integrity, and availability of Information Systems and data, including from state-sponsored espionage actors, financially motivated hackers, hacktivists and insiders, as well as through diverse attack vectors, such as social engineering/phishing, malware (including ransomware), human or technological error, or due to "bugs," misconfigurations and known and unknown vulnerabilities in hardware, software, systems and processes that support our business.

Attacks, breaches or disruptions to our, or any providers' or customers', Information Systems or controls could result in, among other things, unauthorized access to our or our customers' physical assets or Information Systems, misappropriation of our or our customers' sensitive or proprietary information, disruptions to our or our customers' operations, breaches of legal and regulatory (e.g., privacy laws such as the General Data Protection Regulation) or contractual obligations, and/or other operational and business impacts. The foregoing could expose us to material lawsuits, regulatory actions, penalties or fines, monetary damages, loss of existing or potential customers, harm to our reputation and significant increases in our security and insurance costs, and other adverse effects on our business and financial results.

The loss of any of our management team, our inability to execute an effective succession plan, or our inability to attract and retain qualified personnel, could adversely affect our business.

Our success and future growth will depend to a significant degree on the skills and services of our management team. We will need to continue to grow our management team in order to alleviate pressure on our existing team and in order to continue to develop our business. If our management team, including any new hires that we may make, fails to work together effectively and to execute our plans and strategies on a timely basis, our business could be harmed. Furthermore, if we fail to execute an effective contingency or succession plan with the loss of any member of our management team, the loss of such management personnel may significantly disrupt our business.

The loss of key members of our management team could inhibit our growth prospects. Our future success also depends in large part on our ability to attract, retain and motivate key management and operating personnel. As we continue to develop and expand our operations, we may require personnel with different skills and experiences, and who have a sound understanding of our business and high computing power technologies. The market for highly qualified personnel in this industry is very competitive and we may be unable to attract such personnel. If we are unable to attract such personnel, our business could be harmed.

We may become involved in litigation arising in the ordinary course of our business that may materially adversely affect us.

From time to time, we may become involved in various legal proceedings relating to matters incidental to the ordinary course of our business, including intellectual property, commercial, product liability, employment, class action, whistleblower and other litigation and claims, and governmental and other regulatory investigations and proceedings. Attending to such matters can be time-consuming, divert management's attention and resources, cause us to incur significant expenses or liability or require us to change our business practices. Because of the potential risks, expenses and uncertainties of litigation, we may, from time to time, settle disputes, even where we believe that we have meritorious claims or defenses and we cannot assure you that the results of any of these actions will not have a material adverse effect

on our business. Adverse outcomes in such proceedings or claims could result in significant liabilities, monetary damages, fines, or injunctive relief, which may materially impact our financial condition, results of operations, or cash flows. Additionally, the uncertainty surrounding litigation and the potential for adverse publicity related to such matters could harm our reputation and brand image, affecting customer confidence and investor perception.

Employee disputes or litigation and related unfavorable publicity may negatively affect our future business, financial condition, and operating results.

We may become involved in lawsuits or other disputes relating to employment matters, such as hostile workplace, discrimination, wage and hour disputes, sexual harassment, or other employment issues. These types of claims, depending on their nature, can have a significant negative impact on businesses. Certain companies that have faced employment- or harassment-related lawsuits have had to terminate management or other key personnel and have borne economic and other costs and suffered reputational harm that has negatively impacted their business.

Scrutiny and changing expectations from stakeholders with respect to our environmental, social, and governance ("ESG") practices and the impacts of climate change may result in additional costs or risks.

Companies across many industries are facing scrutiny related to their ESG practices. Investor advocacy groups, certain institutional investors, investment funds and other influential investors are also focused on ESG practices and in recent years have placed importance on the non-financial impacts of their investments. Furthermore, increased public awareness and concern regarding environmental risks, including global climate change, has resulted and may continue to result in increased public scrutiny of our business and our industry, and our management team may divert significant time and energy away from our operations and towards responding to such scrutiny and reassuring our employees.

In addition, the physical risks of climate change may impact the availability and cost of materials and natural resources, sources and supply of energy, demand for Bitcoin and other cryptocurrencies, and could increase our insurance and other operating costs, including, potentially, to repair damage incurred as a result of extreme weather events or to renovate or retrofit facilities to better withstand extreme weather events. If environmental laws or regulations or industry standards are either changed or adopted and impose significant operational restrictions and compliance requirements on our operations, or if our operations are disrupted due to the physical impacts of climate change, our business, capital expenditures, results of operations, financial condition and competitive position could be negatively impacted.

We could incur significant costs related to environmental matters, including from government regulation, private litigation, and existing conditions at some of our properties.

Under various laws relating to the protection of the environment in the U.S., a current or previous owner or operator of real estate may be liable for contamination resulting from the presence or discharge of hazardous or toxic substances at a property and may be required to investigate and clean up such contamination at or emanating from a property. Such laws often impose liability without regard to whether the owner or operator knew of, or was responsible for, the presence of the contaminants, and the liability may be joint and several. In the U.S., the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act of 1980 ("CERCLA") established a regulatory and remedial program intended to provide for the investigation and clean-up of facilities where, or from which, a release of any hazardous substance into the environment has occurred or is threatened. CERCLA also imposes liability for the cost of evaluating and remedying any damage to natural resources. The costs of CERCLA investigations and clean-ups can be very substantial. CERCLA also authorizes the imposition of a lien in favor of the U.S. on all real property subject to, or affected by, a remedial action for all costs for which a party is liable. Subject to certain procedural restrictions, CERCLA gives a responsible party the right to bring a contribution action against other responsible parties for their allocable shares of investigative and remedial costs. Our ability to obtain reimbursement from others for their allocable shares of such costs would be limited by our ability to find other responsible parties and prove the extent of their responsibility, their financial resources, and other procedural requirements. Various U.S. state laws also impose in certain cases strict joint and several liability for investigation, clean-up and other damages associated with hazardous substance releases.

If previous owners of our current and future properties used such properties for industrial and manufacturing purposes, such properties may contain some level of environmental contamination. To date, independent environmental consultants have conducted Phase I or similar environmental site assessments on the properties in our portfolio. Site assessments are intended to discover and evaluate information regarding the environmental condition of the surveyed property and surrounding properties. These assessments, however, do not generally include soil samplings, subsurface investigations or

an asbestos survey and the assessments may fail to reveal all environmental conditions, liabilities or compliance concerns. In addition, material environmental conditions, liabilities or compliance concerns may arise after these reviews are completed. We could be held jointly and severally liable under CERCLA and various state, local and national laws for the investigation and remediation of environmental contamination on our properties caused by previous owners or operators. Further, fuel storage tanks may be present at properties we may develop in the future, and if releases were to occur, we may be liable for the costs of cleaning any resulting contamination. The presence of contamination or the failure to remediate contamination at any of our properties may expose us to third-party liability or materially adversely affect our ability to sell, lease or develop the real estate or to borrow using the real estate as collateral.

Our properties and their uses have and may in the future require permits and entitlements from various government agencies, including permits and entitlements related to zoning and land use. Certain permits from state or local environmental regulatory agencies, including regulators of air quality, are usually required to install and operate diesel-powered generators, which provide emergency back-up power at most of our facilities. These permits often set emissions limits for certain air pollutants, including oxides of nitrogen. In addition, various federal, state, and local environmental, health and safety requirements, such as fire requirements and treated and storm water discharge requirements, apply to our properties. Our ability to comply with, as well as changes to, applicable regulations, such as air quality regulations, or the permit requirements for equipment at our facilities, could hinder or prevent our construction or operation of our data center facilities.

Governmental authorities have in the past sought to restrict data center development based on environmental considerations. For example, governmental authorities have in the past imposed moratoria on data center development, citing concerns about energy usage and requiring new data centers to meet energy efficiency requirements. Some government agencies have also sought to restrict the use of diesel generators for back-up power. We may face higher costs from any laws requiring enhanced energy efficiency measures, changes to cooling systems, caps on energy usage, land use restrictions, limitations on back-up power sources, or other environmental requirements. Moratoria on data center construction could hinder our ability to construct new data centers.

Also, drought conditions in certain markets have resulted in water usage restrictions and proposals to further restrict water usage. Our data center facilities could face restrictions on water usage, water efficiency mandates, or higher water prices. Climate change could also limit water availability. In addition, sea level rise and more frequent and severe weather events caused or contributed to by climate change pose physical risks to our facilities.

We maintain cash deposits in excess of federally insured limits. Adverse developments affecting financial institutions, including bank failures, could adversely affect our liquidity and financial performance.

We regularly maintain domestic cash deposits in Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation ("FDIC") insured banks that exceed the FDIC insurance limits. Bank failures, events involving limited liquidity, defaults, non-performance, or other adverse developments that affect financial institutions, or concerns or rumors about such events, may lead to liquidity constraints. For example, on March 10, 2023, Silicon Valley Bank failed and was taken into receivership by the FDIC. The failure of a bank, or other adverse conditions in the financial or credit markets impacting financial institutions at which we maintain balances, could adversely impact our liquidity and financial performance. There can be no assurance that our deposits in excess of the FDIC or other comparable insurance limits will be backstopped by the U.S., or that any bank or financial institution with which we do business will be able to obtain needed liquidity from other banks, government institutions or by acquisition in the event of a failure or liquidity crisis.

Our customers frequently make advance deposits based on anticipated future usage.

In our Data Center Hosting Business, customers typically pay in advance based on their projected demand. If we are unable to provide the services as expected for any reason, we would be required to issue a credit or refund the difference to the customer. Any such refunds or issuances of credit could have an adverse effect on our business, results of operations, and financial condition.

We may not be able to compete with other companies, some of which have greater resources and experience.

We may not be able to compete successfully against present or future competitors. We do not have the resources to compete with larger providers of similar products or services at this time. The cryptoasset industry has attracted various high-profile and well-established operators, some of which have substantially greater liquidity and financial resources than

we do. With the limited resources we have available, we may experience great difficulties in expanding and improving our services and product offerings to remain competitive. Competition from existing and future competitors, particularly those that have access to competitively priced energy, could result in our inability to secure acquisitions and partnerships that we may need to expand our business in the future. This competition from other entities with greater resources, experience and reputations may result in our failure to maintain or expand our business, as we may never be able to successfully execute our business plan. If we are unable to expand and remain competitive, our business could be negatively affected which would have an adverse effect on our business, results of operations, financial condition and the trading price of our common stock, which would harm our investors.

If we cannot adapt to evolving technology or customer demands in a timely and cost-effective manner, our ability to sustain and grow our business may be adversely affected.

The markets for the data centers we own and operate, as well as the specific industries in which our customers operate, are characterized by rapidly changing technology, evolving industry standards, and frequent new service introductions. Our ability to deliver technologically sophisticated power to our customers requires an ongoing commitment to maintaining and improving existing data centers and substation infrastructure, developing new and diversified data centers, and investing personnel and resources. The widespread adoption of new technologies and services, new industry standards, or significant changes in customer requirements could require substantial new investments in our data centers and infrastructure. If and when we pursue international expansion, our infrastructure maintenance and expansion costs may increase due to investment outside the U.S. and the increased costs of compliance with local laws and regulations. Although we regularly upgrade our power infrastructure and data centers to handle increased densities and higher power levels necessary for our customers' businesses, there can be no assurance that such upgrades would adequately mitigate the risk that our data centers and infrastructure may not be able to meet the needs of our customers in the future or, may become obsolete, unmarketable, or subject to competitive pressures. The costs of modifying our data centers and infrastructure in response to technological change, customer requirements, or industry changes, which may include retrofitting our data centers for more efficient cooling capabilities, could be substantial. In addition, if and when we expand internationally, changes in customer requirements, technological advances, or standards in other countries may further lengthen the time necessary to generate revenue at new data centers or utilize infrastructure in new regions, and, as a result, we may not be able to recover the cost of these investments. Furthermore, our ability to deliver technologically sophisticated power to our cus

If one of our customers were to obtain exclusive rights to the technologies we employ across our businesses, our ability to realize significant operating efficiencies could be jeopardized.

Our business model leverages our ability to share significant technological hardware innovations for solutions in the ultra-low temperature immersion cooling and high-power applications spaces across our data centers and hosting customers. If one of our customers were to obtain exclusive rights to the hardware technologies we employ across our businesses, we could be limited in obtaining essential supplies at competitive costs and share research and development costs across our businesses. As a result, our ability to realize significant operating efficiencies by modifying our existing or new data centers utilizing these technologies and our ability to serve all our customers could be jeopardized, which could materially adversely affect our business, results of operations and future prospects.

Our and our customer's operations, investment strategies and profitability may be adversely affected by competition from other methods of investing in Bitcoin and other cryptoassets.

Our customer competes with other users and/or companies that are mining Bitcoin and other cryptoassets and other potential financial vehicles, including securities backed by or linked to cryptoassets through entities similar to them. Market and financial conditions, and other conditions beyond our or their control, may make it more attractive to invest in other financial vehicles, or to invest in Bitcoin or other cryptoassets directly, which could materially affect our revenue or ability to expand our operations. The emergence of other financial vehicles and exchange-traded funds have been scrutinized by regulators and such scrutiny and the negative impressions or conclusions resulting from such scrutiny could be applicable to our customers and impact their ability to successfully operate. Such circumstances could have a material adverse effect on our ability to continue as a going concern or to pursue our strategy at all, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects or operations.

The development and acceptance of competing blockchain platforms or technologies may cause consumers to use alternative distributed ledgers or other alternatives.

The development and acceptance of competing blockchain platforms or technologies may cause consumers to use alternative distributed ledgers or an alternative to distributed ledgers altogether. Our customers' business utilizes presently existent digital ledgers and blockchains and they could face difficulty adapting to emergent digital ledgers, blockchains, or alternatives thereto. This may adversely affect their business and us and our exposure to various blockchain technologies and prevent us from realizing the anticipated profits from our investments. Such circumstances could have a material adverse effect on our ability to continue as a going concern or to pursue our strategy at all, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects or operations and potentially the value of any Bitcoin, Ether or other cryptoassets we mined prior to the cessation of our mining operations.

The nature of our business requires the application of complex financial accounting rules, and there is limited guidance from accounting standard setting bodies. If financial accounting standards undergo significant changes, our operating results could be adversely affected.

The accounting rules and regulations that we must comply with are complex and subject to interpretation by the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB"), the SEC, and various bodies formed to promulgate and interpret appropriate accounting principles. A change in these principles or interpretations could have a significant effect on our reported financial results, and may even affect the reporting of transactions completed before the announcement or effectiveness of a change. Recent actions and public comments from the FASB and the SEC have focused on the integrity of financial reporting and internal controls. In addition, many companies' accounting policies are being subject to heightened scrutiny by regulators and the public. Uncertainties or changes in regulatory or financial accounting standards could result in the need to change our accounting methods and restate our financial statements and impair our ability to provide timely and accurate financial information, which could adversely affect our financial statements, result in a loss of investor confidence, and more generally impact our business, operating results, and financial condition.

Our customers may not adequately respond to rapidly changing technology or methods of, rules of, or access to, platforms which may negatively affect our business. Rapidly changing technology or platform methods, rules and access may render our crypto mining and related equipment and facilities obsolete, unprofitable or unusable.

Competitive conditions within the cryptoasset industry require that our customer uses sophisticated technology in the operation of their business. The industry for blockchain technology is characterized by rapid technological changes, new product introductions, enhancements and evolving industry standards. New technologies, techniques or products could emerge that might offer better performance than the software and other technologies we currently utilize, and we may have to manage transitions to these new technologies to remain competitive. Our customer may not be successful, generally or relative to their competitors in the cryptoasset industry, in timely implementing new technology into their systems, or doing so in a cost-effective manner. During the course of implementing any such new technology into their operations, they may experience system interruptions and failures and may find existing crypto mining equipment and infrastructure investments become obsolete. Furthermore, there can be no assurances that they will recognize, in a timely manner or at all, the benefits that they may expect as a result of our implementing new technology into our operations. Additionally, the methods, rules and access to the platforms which they mine change rapidly and could result in the platforms becoming obsolete or unusable by them. As a result of such changes to technology and/or platforms, our customer's and our business and operations may suffer.

If the award of Bitcoin reward for solving blocks and transaction fees is not sufficiently high, our customer may not have an adequate incentive to continue mining and may cease mining operations, which would have an adverse effect on our business and results of operations.

If the number of Bitcoin awarded for solving a block in a blockchain decreases, our customer's ability to earn revenue worsens. Decreased use and demand for Bitcoin rewards may adversely affect their incentive to expend processing power to solve blocks. If the award of Bitcoin rewards for solving blocks and transaction fees are not sufficiently high, they may not have an adequate incentive to continue mining and may cease mining operations. Additionally, miners ceasing operations would reduce the collective processing power on the network, which would adversely affect the confirmation process for transactions (i.e., temporarily decreasing the speed at which blocks are added to a blockchain until the next scheduled adjustment in difficulty for block solutions). A reduction in confidence in the confirmation process or processing power of the network could result and be irreversible. Such events could have a material adverse effect on our customer's and

our business, prospects or operations. In addition, such events could have a material adverse effect on our co-hosting facilities, particularly any investment or commitments made by us for co-hosting facilities.

If the number of Bitcoin token rewards awarded for solving a block in a blockchain decreases, the incentive for miners to continue to contribute to the network may either formally or informally transition from a set reward to transaction fees. In order to incentivize miners to continue to contribute to the network, the network may either formally or informally transition from a set reward to transaction fees earned upon solving a block. This transition could be accomplished by miners independently electing to record in the blocks they solve only those transactions that include payment of a transaction fee. If transaction fees paid for transactions become too high, the marketplace may be reluctant to accept Bitcoin or other cryptoassets as a means of payment and existing users may be motivated to switch from Bitcoin and other cryptoassets to another cryptoasset or to fiat currency. Either the requirement from miners of higher transaction fees in exchange for recording transactions in a blockchain or a software upgrade that automatically charges fees for all transactions may decrease demand for Bitcoin and prevent the expansion of these networks to retail merchants and commercial businesses, resulting in a reduction in the price of Bitcoin and other cryptoassets that could adversely impact the price of and decreased use and demand for Bitcoin or other cryptoassets that our customer mines which may adversely affect their value, our customer's business, our business and an investment in us.

Because the number of Bitcoin awarded for solving a block in the Bitcoin network blockchain continually decreases, miners must invest in increasing processing power to maintain their yield of Bitcoins, which might make Bitcoin mining uneconomical for our customer.

The award of new Bitcoin for solving blocks continually declines, so that Bitcoin miners must invest in increasing processing power in order to maintain or increase their yield of Bitcoin. If the pricing of Bitcoin were to decline significantly, there can be no assurance that our customer will have the resources to upgrade their processing power in order to maintain the continuing revenue production of their mining operations. Also, the developers of the Bitcoin network or other programmers could propose amendments to the network's protocols and software that, if accepted, might require our customer to modify their Bitcoin operations, and increase their investment in Bitcoin, in order to maintain revenue production. There can be no assurance, however, that they will be able to do so. Any decrease in demand for crypto mining resources would adversely impact our investment in, and operation of, our co-hosting facilities and negatively impact our business, operating results and financial condition.

We may be exposed to liabilities under the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act ("FCPA"), and any determination that we violated the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act could have a material adverse effect on our business.

Any international business operations are subject to various anti-corruption laws and regulations, including restrictions imposed by the FCPA. The FCPA and similar anti-corruption laws in other jurisdictions generally prohibit companies and their intermediaries from making improper payments to government officials for the purpose of obtaining or generating business. We cannot provide assurance that our internal controls and procedures will protect us from reckless or criminal acts that may be committed by our employees or third parties with whom we work. If we are found to be liable for violations of the FCPA or similar anti-corruption laws in international jurisdictions, criminal or civil penalties could be imposed on us.

Intellectual property rights claims may adversely affect the operation of some or all cryptoasset networks.

Third parties may assert intellectual property claims relating to the holding and transfer of cryptoassets and their source codes. Regardless of the merit of any intellectual property or other legal action, any threatened action that reduces confidence in some or all cryptoasset networks' long-term viability or the ability of end-users to hold and transfer cryptoassets may adversely affect the business of our customer, our co-hosting operations and an investment in us. Additionally, a meritorious intellectual property claim could prevent us, our customer and other end-users from accessing some or all cryptoasset networks or holding or transferring cryptoassets. As a result, an intellectual property claim against us or other cryptoasset network participants could adversely affect an investment in us.

We are establishing data centers in remote areas, which may adversely affect our ability to retain staff and increase our compensation costs.

As we are establishing data centers in areas with lower populations, recruiting and retaining the necessary staff to operate our locations may pose a challenge.

We have data centers in North Dakota, with an estimated population of approximately 797,000. As a result of the relatively low population, the pool of available employees is limited. In addition, some employers have offered significantly higher wages in order to fill vacant positions. This may adversely affect our ability to attract and retain qualified personnel and may increase our employee costs if we have to increase the compensation we pay in response to the market.

Risks Related to Our Industry

Uncertainty in the global economy and instability within international relations, including changes in governmental policies relating to technology, and any potential downturn in the semiconductor and electronics industries, may negatively impact our business.

There is inherent risk, based on the complex relationships between certain countries and within regions, that political, diplomatic or military events could result in trade disruptions and other disruptions in the markets and industries we serve and our supply chain. For example, the ongoing geopolitical and economic uncertainty between the U.S. and China, the unknown impact of current and future U.S. and Chinese trade regulations, and geopolitical risks with respect to Taiwan, which serves as a central hub for the technology industry supply chain, could, directly or indirectly, materially harm our business, financial condition and results of operations. In addition, as a result of the current global semiconductor shortage, the ability to export or import products or services by the semiconductor or electronics systems industry is adversely restricted causing delays in supplies of hardware components and products, which may adversely impact our revenue, results of operations and financial condition. Furthermore, political or economic conflicts between various global actors, and responsive measures that have been or could be taken, have created and can further create significant global economic uncertainty that could prolong or expand such conflicts, which could have a lasting impact on regional and global economies and harm our business and operating results.

Inflation in the global economy, increased interest rates, political dissension and adverse global economic conditions, like the ones we are currently experiencing, could negatively affect our business and financial condition.

We are in the process of completing Polaris Forge 1. Fluctuations in long-term interest rates can materially impact the cost of capital required to finance the remainder of this and future projects.

Inflation is impacting various aspects of our business. We are also experiencing an increase in our costs to procure power and supply chain issues globally. Rising prices for materials related to the construction of Polaris Forge 1 and our data center offerings, energy and gas prices, as well as rising wages and benefits costs negatively impact our business by increasing our operating costs. Further, disagreement in the U.S. Congress on government spending levels could increase the possibility of a government shutdown, further adversely affecting global economic conditions. The adverse economic conditions we are currently experiencing may cause a decrease in sales as some customers may need to take cost cutting measures or scale back their operations. This could result in churn in our customer base, reductions in revenues from our offerings, adverse effects to our days of sales outstanding in accounts receivable, longer sales cycles, slower adoption of new technologies and increased price competition, which could adversely affect our liquidity. Customers and vendors filing for bankruptcy could also lead to costly and time-intensive actions with adverse effects, including greater difficulty or delay in accounts receivable collection. The uncertain economic environment could also have an impact on our foreign exchange forward contracts if our counterparties' credit deteriorates or if they are otherwise unable to perform their obligations. Further, volatility in the financial markets and rising interest rates like we are currently experiencing could affect our ability to access the capital markets at a time when we desire, or need, to do so which could have an impact on our flexibility to pursue additional expansion opportunities and maintain our desired level of revenue growth in the future.

Our efforts to mitigate the risks associated with these adverse conditions may not be successful and our business and growth could be adversely affected.

The use and continued pace of developments in AI are inherently uncertain. Failure by us to keep up with evolving data center requirements and regulatory frameworks for AI, could have a material adverse effect on our business and financial condition.

AI has been developing at a rapid pace, and continues to evolve and change. As demand continues for AI services, our prospective tenants have sought increased power and compute capacity to enable advancements in AI models and service the demands of end users. We cannot predict whether additional electric and computing power will continue to be required to develop larger, more powerful AI models, or if the practical limits of AI will stagnate in the future. If we are unable to keep up with the changing AI landscape or in developing data centers to meet our prospective tenants' evolving needs, or if

Al does not develop to the extent we or our prospective tenants expect, our business, and financial condition may be adversely impacted.

Additionally, we may incur significant costs and experience significant delays in developing existing or new data centers to adapt to the changing AI landscape, and may not achieve a return on investment or capitalize on the opportunities presented by demand for AI. Moreover, while AI adoption is likely to continue and may accelerate, the long-term trajectory of this technological trend is uncertain.

Furthermore, the rapid pace of innovation in AI has led to developing and evolving regulatory frameworks, which are expected to become increasingly complex as AI continues to evolve. Regulators and lawmakers have started proposing and adopting, or are currently considering, regulations and guidance specifically on the use of AI. Regulations related to AI have been introduced in the United States at the federal level and are also enacted and advancing at the state level. Additional regulations may adversely affect our business and financial condition.

The price of Bitcoin may be affected by the sale of Bitcoin by other vehicles investing in Bitcoin or tracking Bitcoin markets.

The global market for Bitcoin is characterized by supply constraints that differ from those present in the markets for commodities or other assets such as gold and silver. To the extent that other vehicles investing in Bitcoin or tracking Bitcoin markets form and come to represent a significant proportion of the demand for Bitcoin, large redemptions of the securities of those vehicles and the subsequent sale of Bitcoin by such vehicles could negatively affect Bitcoin prices and therefore affect the value of the Bitcoin inventory our customers hold. Such events could have a material adverse effect on our ability to continue as a going concern or to pursue our strategy at all, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects or operations and potentially the value of any Bitcoin we mined prior to cessation of our mining

The lack of regulation of digital asset exchanges which Bitcoin, and other cryptocurrencies, are traded on may expose us to the effects of negative publicity resulting from fraudulent actors in the cryptocurrency space and can adversely affect an investment in the Company.

The digital asset exchanges on which Bitcoin is traded are relatively new and largely unregulated. Many digital asset exchanges do not provide the public with significant information regarding their ownership structure, management teams, corporate practices, or regulatory compliance. As a result, the marketplace may lose confidence in, or may experience problems relating to, such digital asset exchanges, including prominent exchanges handling a significant portion of the volume of digital asset trading. In 2022 and 2023, a number of digital asset exchanges filed for bankruptcy proceedings and/or became the subjects of investigation by various governmental agencies for, among other things, fraud, causing a loss of confidence and an increase in negative publicity for the digital asset ecosystem. As a result, many digital asset markets, including the market for Bitcoin, have experienced increased price volatility. The Bitcoin ecosystem may continue to be negatively impacted and experience long term volatility if public confidence decreases

These events are continuing to develop and it is not possible to predict, at this time, every risk that they may pose to us, our service providers, or the digital asset industry as a whole. A perceived lack of stability in the digital asset exchange market and the closure or temporary shutdown of digital asset exchanges due to business failure, hackers or malware, government-mandated regulation, or fraud may reduce confidence in digital asset networks and result in greater volatility in cryptocurrency values. These potential consequences of a digital asset exchange's failure could adversely affect an investment in us.

Banks and financial institutions may not provide banking services, or may cut off services, to businesses that engage in cryptocurrency-related activities, and turmoil among financial institutions arising from or relating to cryptoassets or in general can materially adversely affect us and our industry.

A number of companies that engage in cryptoasset and/or other cryptocurrency-related activities have been unable to find banks or financial institutions that are willing to provide them with bank accounts and other services. Similarly, a number of companies and individuals or businesses associated with cryptocurrencies may have had and may continue to have their existing bank accounts closed or services discontinued with financial institutions in response to government action, including in China where regulatory response to cryptocurrencies has been to exclude their use for ordinary consumer transactions within China. Government action in the U.S. involving cryptoassets and related activities may cause this trend to expand in the U.S. We also may be unable to obtain or maintain these services for our business. Many businesses that

provide cryptocurrency-related activities may continue to have difficulties in finding banks and financial institutions willing to provide them services which may decrease the usefulness of cryptocurrencies as a payment system and harm public perception of cryptocurrencies, and could decrease their usefulness.

As an example of adverse events affecting the crypto landscape, in November 2023, Binance, the world's largest crypto exchange, undertook to exit the U.S. and paid a \$4.4 billion fine to settle charges by the U.S. Department of Justice, Treasury, and the Commodity Futures Trading Commission that the exchange violated sanctions and facilitated human and narcotics trafficking. Further, in March 2023 two large financial institutions in the U.S., Silicon Valley Bank and Signature Bank, which both serviced customers involved with cryptoassets, collapsed as continued negative economic prospects and failures to obtain payment from borrowers, together with a large number of withdrawals, caused these banks to encounter substantial financial difficulty leading up to their failures. In response to these events, the FDIC transferred all the deposits, both insured and uninsured, of these banks to corresponding "bridge banks" operated by the FDIC as it markets the institution to potential bidders. The impact of these developments on us and on the cryptoasset industry and the economy in general, and whether and to what extent they signal a continuing trend impacting the industry and potentially our business, remain unclear.

The usefulness of cryptocurrencies as a payment system and the public perception of cryptocurrencies could be damaged if crypto exchanges and other industry participants exit the U.S. markets, and if banks or financial institutions were to close the accounts of businesses engaging in cryptocurrency-related activities, which contingencies may become more likely in the future if and to the extent cryptoassets are considered a significant factor in the financial crises or criminal activity such as those described above. This could occur as a result of compliance risk, cost, government regulation, or public pressure. The risk applies to securities firms, clearance and settlement firms, national stock and derivatives on commodities exchanges, the over-the-counter market, and the Depository Trust Company, which, if any of such entities adopts or implements similar policies, rules or regulations, could negatively affect our relationships with financial institutions and impede our ability to convert cryptocurrencies to fiat currencies. Such factors could have a material adverse effect on our ability to continue as a going concern or to pursue our strategy at all, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, or operations and harm investors.

In addition to commercial banks, we have experienced reluctance by other service providers including public account firms and insurance companies to engage with companies engaged in cryptoasset mining related business.

The impact of geopolitical and economic events on the supply and demand for cryptoassets is uncertain.

Geopolitical crises may motivate large-scale purchases of cryptoassets, which could increase the price of Bitcoin and other cryptoassets rapidly. This may increase the likelihood of a subsequent price decrease as crisis-driven purchasing behavior dissipates, adversely affecting the value of our inventory following such downward adjustment. Such risks are similar to the risks of purchasing commodities in general uncertain times, such as the risk of purchasing, holding or selling gold. Alternatively, as an emerging asset class with limited acceptance as a payment system or commodity, global crises and general economic downturn may discourage investment in Bitcoin and other cryptoassets as investors focus their investment on less volatile asset classes as a means of hedging their investment risk.

As an alternative to fiat currencies that are backed by central governments, Bitcoin and other cryptoassets, which are relatively new, are subject to supply and demand forces. How such supply and demand will be impacted by geopolitical events is largely uncertain but could be harmful to us and investors in our common stock. Political or economic crises may motivate large-scale acquisitions or sales of Bitcoin and other cryptoasset either globally or locally. Such events could have a material adverse effect on our customers' businesses and our ability to continue as a going concern or to pursue our strategy at all, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects or operations and potentially the value of any cryptoasset we have mined prior to cessation of our mining operations.

Governmental actions may have a materially adverse effect on the cryptoasset mining industry as a whole, which would have an adverse effect on our business and results of operations.

Cambridge Bitcoin Electricity Consumption Index reported that as of February 1, 2021 more than 6 GW of Bitcoin was mined in China (or \$4.3 billion of power cost, assuming \$0.08 per kWh average hosting cost). China has since banned cryptoasset mining related activity. China has already made transacting in cryptoassets illegal. Actions were taken in March 2021 by the governmental authorities for the Chinese province of Inner Mongolia, which represents roughly 8% of the world's total mining power, to ban cryptoasset mining in the province due in part to the industry's intense electrical power

demands and its negative environmental impacts (both in terms of the waste produced by mining the rare earth metals used to manufacture miners and the production of electrical power used in cryptoasset mining). On September 24, 2021, China imposed a ban on all crypto transactions and mining. Other governments around the world are also reviewing their rules and regulations concerning the cryptoasset industry, including the U.S.

Acceptance and/or widespread use of Bitcoin and other cryptoassets is uncertain.

Currently, there is still a relatively limited use of any cryptoasset in the retail and commercial marketplace, thus contributing to price volatility that could adversely affect an investment in our common stock. Banks and other established financial institutions may refuse to process funds for cryptoasset transactions, process were transfers to or from cryptoasset exchanges, cryptoasset-related companies or service providers, or maintain accounts for persons or entities transacting in cryptoasset. Conversely, a significant portion of cryptoasset demand is generated by investors seeking a long-term store of value or speculators seeking to profit from the short- or long-term holding of the asset. Price volatility undermines cryptoassets' role as a medium of exchange, as retailers are much less likely to accept it as a form of payment. Market capitalization for cryptoasset as a medium of exchange and payment method may always be low.

The relative lack of acceptance of cryptoasset in the retail and commercial marketplace, or a reduction of such use, limits the ability of end users to use them to pay for goods and services. Such lack of acceptance or decline in acceptances could have a material adverse effect on our customers' businesses and our ability to continue as a going concern or to pursue our strategy at all, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects or operations and potentially the value of Bitcoin, Ether or other cryptoassets we mined.

It may be illegal now, or in the future, to acquire, own, hold, sell or use Bitcoin or other cryptocurrencies, participate in blockchains or utilize similar Bitcoin assets in one or more countries, the ruling of which would adversely affect our and our customers' business.

Although currently cryptocurrencies generally are not regulated or are lightly regulated in most countries, one or more countries such as China and Russia, which have taken harsh regulatory action, may take regulatory actions in the future that could severely restrict the right to acquire, own, hold, sell or use these Bitcoin assets or to exchange for fiat currency. In many nations, particularly in China and Russia, it is illegal to accept payment in Bitcoin and other cryptocurrencies for consumer transactions and banking institutions are barred from accepting deposits of cryptocurrencies. Such restrictions may adversely affect us as the large-scale use of cryptocurrencies as a means of exchange is presently confined to certain regions globally. Such circumstances could have a material adverse effect on our ability to continue as a going concern or to pursue our new strategy at all, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects or operations and potentially the value of any Bitcoin or other cryptocurrencies we mine or otherwise acquire or hold for our own account, and harm investors.

Bitcoin is subject to halving, which may adversely affect our customers' ability to continue mining at our facilities.

Halving is when the number of new Bitcoin awarded for solving a block is cut in half – hence, "halving" – at mathematically predetermined intervals. The most recent halving for the Bitcoin blockchain occurred in April of 2024. While Bitcoin prices have historically increased around these halving events, there is no guarantee that the price change will be favorable or would compensate for the reduction in mining rewards. If a corresponding and proportionate increase in the price of Bitcoin does not follow future halving events, the revenue our customers earn could decrease, which could have a material adverse effect on their ability to continue mining at our facilities.

The open-source structure of the Bitcoin network protocols means that the contributors to the protocol are generally not directly compensated for their contributions in maintaining and developing the protocol. A failure to properly monitor and upgrade the protocol could damage the Bitcoin network and an investment in us.

The Bitcoin network, for example, operates based on an open-source protocol maintained by contributors. As an open-source project, Bitcoin is not represented by an official organization or authority. As the network protocol is not sold and its use does not generate revenues for contributors, contributors are generally not compensated for maintaining and updating the network protocols. The lack of guaranteed financial incentive for contributors to maintain or develop the networks and the lack of guaranteed resources to adequately address emerging issues with the networks may reduce incentives to address the issues adequately or in a timely manner. Changes to a cryptoasset network which our customers are mining on may adversely affect our customers' business our co-hosting operations and an investment in us.

We may face risks of Internet disruptions, which could have an adverse effect on the price of Bitcoin and other cryptoassets.

A disruption of the Internet may affect the use of Bitcoin and other cryptoassets, our ability to provide co-hosting services and subsequently the value of our common stock. Generally, Bitcoin and our customers' business of mining cryptoassets is dependent upon the Internet. A significant disruption in Internet connectivity could disrupt our ability to provide services and a currency's network operations until the disruption is resolved and have an adverse effect on the price of cryptoassets, our customers' ability to mine them, demand for our co-hosting services and our ability to perform our obligations under our contracts with our co-hosting customers.

There are risks related to technological obsolescence, the vulnerability of the global supply chain to cryptoasset hardware disruption, and our customers' difficulty in obtaining new hardware which may have a negative effect on our business.

Our customers' mining operations can only be successful and ultimately profitable if the costs, including hardware and electricity costs, associated with mining Bitcoin and other cryptoassets are lower than the price of the Bitcoin and/or other cryptoassets. As our customers' mining equipment operates, it experiences ordinary wear and tear and general hardware breakdown and may also face more significant malfunctions caused by a number of extraneous factors beyond our or their control. The physical degradation of their miners will require them to, over time, replace those miners which are no longer functional. Additionally, as the technology evolves, they may be required to acquire newer models of miners to remain competitive in the market. The cost and availability of new machines is unpredictable. As a result, at times, they may obtain miners and other hardware from third parties at premium prices, to the extent they are available. In order to keep pace with technological advances and competition from other mining companies, it will be necessary to purchase new miners, which will eventually need to be repaired or replaced along with other equipment from time to time to stay competitive. This upgrading process requires substantial capital investment, and our customers may face challenges in doing so on a timely and cost-effective basis.

The global supply chain for mining equipment is presently constrained due to unprecedented demand coupled with a global semiconductor shortage, with a significant portion of available miners being acquired by companies with substantial resources. Prices for both new and older models of miners have been on the rise and these supply constraints are expected to continue for the foreseeable future.

If a malicious actor or botnet obtains control in excess of 50% of the processing power active on any cryptoasset network, it is possible that such actor or botnet could manipulate the blockchain in a manner that adversely affects an investment in us.

If a malicious actor or botnet (a volunteer or hacked collection of computers controlled by networked software coordinating the actions of the computers) obtains a majority of the processing power dedicated to mining on any cryptoasset network, it may be able to alter the blockchain by constructing alternate blocks if it is able to solve for such blocks faster than the remainder of the miners on the blockchain can add valid blocks. In such alternate blocks, the malicious actor or botnet could control, exclude or modify the ordering of transactions, though it could not generate new cryptoassets or transactions using such control. Using alternate blocks, the malicious actor could "double-spend" its own cryptoassets (i.e., spend the same cryptoassets in more than one transaction) and prevent the confirmation of other users' transactions for so long as it maintains control. To the extent that such malicious actor or botnet does not yield its majority control of the processing power or the cryptoasset community does not reject the fraudulent blocks as malicious, reversing any changes made to the blockchain may not be possible. Such changes could adversely affect our customers' business, our co-hosting operations, our business and an investment in us.

The approach towards and possible crossing of the 50% threshold indicate a greater risk that a single mining pool could exert authority over the validation of cryptoasset transactions. To the extent that the cryptoassets ecosystems do not act to ensure greater decentralization of cryptoasset mining processing power, the feasibility of a malicious actor obtaining in excess of 50% of the processing power on any cryptoasset network (e.g., through control of a large mining pool or through hacking such a mining pool) will increase, which may adversely impact our customers' business, our co-hosting operations, our business and an investment in us.

Risks Related to Our Securities

Our stock price has been volatile and may continue to be volatile in the future; this volatility may affect your ability to, and the price at which you could, sell our common stock

The trading price of our common stock has been volatile and may continue to be volatile in response to various factors, some of which are beyond our control. Any of the factors listed below could have a material adverse effect on an investment in our securities:

- actual or anticipated fluctuations in our quarterly financial results or the quarterly financial results of companies perceived to be similar to us;
- · changes in the market's expectations about our operating results;
- · relative success of our competitors;
- our operating results failing to meet the expectations of securities analysts or investors in a particular period;
- · changes in financial estimates and recommendations by securities analysts concerning us and the market for our co-hosting facilities;
- operating and stock price performance of other companies that investors deem comparable to us;
- our ability to continue to expand our operations;
- · changes in laws and regulations affecting our business or our industry;
- commencement of, or involvement in, litigation;
- · changes in our capital structure, such as future issuances of securities or the borrowing of additional debt;
- the volume of shares of our common stock available for public sale pursuant to an effective registration statement or exemption from registration requirements;
- any major change in our Board or management;
- sales of substantial amounts of our common stock by our directors, executive officers or significant stockholders or the perception that such sales could occur;
- general economic and political conditions such as recessions, interest rates, international currency and crypto currency fluctuations and acts of war or terrorism;
- if securities or industry analysts were to not publish research or reports about our business, or if they downgrade their recommendations regarding our common stock;
- failure to meet certain Nasdaq conditions to maintain our listing status.

Broad market and industry factors may materially harm the market price of our common stock irrespective of our operating performance. The stock market in general, and Nasdaq in particular, have experienced price and volume fluctuations that have often been unrelated or disproportionate to the operating performance of the particular companies affected.

The trading prices and valuations of these stocks, and of our common stock, may not be predictable. A loss of investor confidence in the market for retail stocks or the stocks of other companies that investors perceive to be similar to us could depress our stock price regardless of our business, prospects, financial conditions or results of operations. A decline in the market price of our common stock also could adversely affect our ability to issue additional securities and our ability to obtain additional financing in the future.

We have issued, and may in the future issue, new shares of our common stock, which has a dilutive effect on our stockholders.

We have financed much of our strategic growth through our at-the-market ("ATM") offerings and issuances of our common stock and preferred stock.

Our ATM offerings allow us to raise capital as needed by tapping into the existing trading market for our shares by selling newly issued shares into the market depending on prevailing market prices. On May 6, 2024, we entered into a Sales Agreement with Roth Capital Partners, LLC (the "May 2024 Sales Agreement") whereby up to \$25,000,000 of shares of our common stock was available to be issued. The Company sold approximately 3.1 million shares under the May 2024 Sales Agreement, which was completed as of August of 2024. In addition, on July 9, 2024, we entered into a Sales Agreement with B. Riley Securities, Inc., BTIG, LLC, Lake Street Capital Markets, LLC, Northland Securities. Inc. and

Roth Capital Partners, LLC (the "July 2024 Sales Agreement") whereby up to \$125,000,000 of shares of our common stock were available to be issued and sold. The Company sold approximately 3.0 million shares under the July 2024 Sales Agreement. As of August 31, 2024, this offering was completed. Further, on June 2, 2025, we entered into a Sales Agreement with Northland Securities, Inc. and Wells Fargo Securities, LLC (the "June 2025 Sales Agreement," and together with the May 2024 Sales Agreement, and the July 2024 Sales Agreement, the "Sales Agreements"). Up to \$200,000,000 of shares of our common stock may be issued if and when sold pursuant to the June 2025 Sales Agreement. The Company has sold approximately 15.1 million shares under the June 2025 Sales Agreement as of June 11, 2025.

On August 29, 2024, we entered into a securities purchase agreement (the "Series F Purchase Agreement") with YA Fund (as defined below) for the private placement (the "Series F Offering") of 53,191 shares of Series F Convertible Preferred Stock of the Company, par value \$0.001 per share (the "Series F Convertible Preferred Stock"), including 3,191 shares representing an original issue discount of 6%. The transaction closed on August 30, 2024, for total proceeds of \$50.0 million, prior to fees paid to Northland Securities, Inc. for their role as placement agent in an amount equal to 3.5% of the total proceeds. During the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, all 53,191 shares of Series F Convertible Preferred Stock were converted into approximately 7.6 million shares of our common stock. As of May 31, 2025, there was no outstanding Series F Preferred Stock.

On September 5, 2024, we entered into a securities purchase agreement with a group of institutional and accredited investors, NVIDIA and Related Companies, for the private placement (the "Private Placement") of 49,382,720 shares of our common stock, par value \$0.001 per share, at a purchase price of \$3.24 per share, representing the last closing price of the common stock on the Nasdaq Global Select Market on September 4, 2024. The Private Placement closed during the three months ended November 30, 2024, with aggregate gross proceeds to us of approximately \$160 million, before deducting offering expenses.

On April 30, 2025, we entered into a preferred equity purchase agreement (the "PEPA") with the investors signatory thereto, for the issuance and sale of up to 156,000 shares of our Series G Preferred Stock, par value \$0.001 (the "Series G Preferred Stock") at our option during the period commencing on April 30, 2025 and terminating on the earlier of (i) the 36-month anniversary of the Commitment Date or (ii) such date as there ceases to be a sufficient number of authorized but unissued shares of common stock remaining under the Exchange Cap (as defined in the PEPA). As of the date of this report, we have issued 156,000 shares of Series G Preferred Stock, for aggregate gross proceeds of \$150.0 million, of which, 156,000 shares of Series G Preferred Stock were subsequently converted into approximately 21.0 million shares of our common stock.

Our efforts to raise capital is for the purpose of executing on development plans and strategic growth opportunities as they arise; however, holders of our common stock may experience dilution as a result of our sales of newly issued shares of our common stock in such offerings.

On October 8, 2024, our Board of Directors approved the Applied Digital Corporation 2024 Omnibus Equity Incentive Plan (the "2024 Plan"), which our stockholders approved on November 20, 2024. We have reserved 4,216,054 shares of our common stock for future issuance under our equity plan. As of May 31, 2025, there were 271,444 shares outstanding underlying unvested restricted stock awards and 13,867,330 shares underlying unvested restricted stock units and performance stock units. Vesting of these restricted stock awards, restricted stock units and performance stock units, as well as future issuances under our plans, would also result in dilution of current stockholders' relative ownership of us.

We may also issue other securities that are convertible into or exercisable for equity in our company in connection with hiring or retaining employees or consultants, future acquisitions or future sales of our securities.

If securities or industry analysts do not publish research or reports about our business, or if they downgrade their recommendations regarding our common stock, its trading price and volume could decline.

We expect the trading market for our common stock to be influenced by the research and reports that industry or securities analysts publish about us, our business or our industry. As a new public company, we have only minimal research coverage by securities and industry analysts. If we do not expand securities or industry analyst coverage, or if one or more of these analysts cease coverage of our Company or fail to publish reports on us regularly, we could lose visibility in the financial markets, which in turn could cause our stock price or trading volume to decline and our common stock to be less liquid.

Moreover, if one or more of the analysts who cover us downgrades our stock or publishes inaccurate or unfavorable research about our business, or if our results of operations do not meet their expectations, our stock price could decline.

We do not expect to declare or pay dividends in the foreseeable future, which may limit the return our shareholders realize on their investment.

We do not expect to declare or pay dividends in the foreseeable future, as we currently intend to retain any future earnings to finance the development and expansion of our business. Therefore, holders of our common stock may not receive any return on their investment in our common stock unless and until the value of such common stock increases and they are able to sell such shares of common stock, and there is no assurance that any of the foregoing will occur. Unless we pay dividends, our stockholders will not be able to receive a return on their shares unless they sell them. There is no assurance that stockholders will be able to sell shares when desired.

Provisions in our Articles (as defined below), our Bylaws (as defined below), and Nevada law may discourage a takeover attempt even if a takeover might be beneficial to our stockholders.

Provisions contained in our Second Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation (as amended, the "Articles") and our Third Amended and Restated Bylaws (the "Bylaws") could make it more difficult for a third party to acquire us. Provisions of our Articles and Bylaws impose various procedural and other requirements, which could make it more difficult for stockholders to effect certain corporate actions. For example, our Articles authorize our Board to determine the rights, preferences, privileges and restrictions of unissued series of preferred stock without any vote or action by our stockholders. Thus, our Board can authorize and issue shares of preferred stock with voting or conversion rights that could adversely affect the voting or other rights of holders of our other series of capital stock. These rights may have the effect of delaying or deterring a change of control of our company. Additionally, our Bylaws establish limitations on the removal of directors and on the ability of our stockholders to call special meetings.

For a more complete understanding of these provisions, please refer to the Nevada Revised Statutes and our Articles and Bylaws filed with the SEC. Though we are not currently, in the future we may become subject to Nevada's control share law. A corporation is subject to Nevada's control share law if it has more than 200 stockholders, at least 100 of whom are stockholders of record and residents of Nevada, and it does business in Nevada or through an affiliated corporation. The law focuses on the acquisition of a "controlling interest" which means the ownership of outstanding voting shares sufficient, but for the control share law, to enable the acquiring person to exercise the following proportions of the voting power of the corporation in the election of directors: (i) one-fifth or more but less than one-third; (ii) one-third or more but less than a majority; or (iii) a majority or more. The ability to exercise such voting power may be direct or indirect, as well as individual or in association with others.

The effect of the control share law is that the acquiring person, and those acting in association with it, obtains only such voting rights in the control shares as are conferred by a resolution of the stockholders of the corporation, approved at a special or annual meeting of stockholders. The control share law contemplates that voting rights will be considered only once by the other stockholders. Thus, there is no authority to strip voting rights from the control shares of an acquiring person once those rights have been approved. If the stockholders do not grant voting rights to the control shares acquired by an acquiring person, those shares do not become permanent non-voting shares. The acquiring person is free to sell its shares to others. If the buyers of those shares themselves do not acquire a controlling interest, their shares do not become governed by the control share law. If control shares are accorded full voting rights and the acquiring person has acquired control shares with a majority or more of the voting power, any stockholder of record, other than an acquiring person, who has not voted in favor of approval of voting rights is entitled to demand fair value for the redemption of such stockholder's shares. Nevada's control share law may have the effect of discouraging takeovers of the corporation.

In addition to the control share law, Nevada has a business combination law which prohibits certain business combinations between Nevada corporations and "interested stockholders" for two years after the "interested stockholder" first becomes an "interested stockholder," unless our Board approves the combination in advance or thereafter by both the Board and 60% of the disinterested stockholders. For purposes of Nevada law, an "interested stockholder" is any person who is (i) the beneficial owner, directly or indirectly, of ten percent or more of the voting power of the outstanding voting shares of the corporation, or (ii) an affiliate or associate of the corporation and at any time within the two previous years was the beneficial owner, directly or indirectly, of ten percent or more of the voting power of the then outstanding shares of the corporation. The definition of the term "business combination" is sufficiently broad to cover virtually any kind of transaction that would allow a potential acquirer to use the corporation's assets to finance the acquisition or otherwise to

benefit its own interests rather than the interests of the corporation and its other stockholders. The effect of Nevada's business combination law is to potentially discourage parties interested in taking control of us from doing so if it cannot obtain the approval of our Board.

Substantial blocks of our common stock may be sold into the market as a result of our Sales Agreements and the PEPA.

The price of our common stock could decline if there are substantial sales of shares of our common stock, if there is a large number of shares of our common stock available for sale, or if there is the perception that these sales could occur.

On June 2, 2025, we entered into the June 2025 Sales Agreement. Up to \$200,000,000 of shares of our common stock may be issued if and when sold pursuant to the June 2025 Sales Agreement. As of the date of this report, the Company has sold approximately 15.1 million shares under the June 2025 Sales Agreement for aggregate gross proceeds of \$193.9 million.

On April 30, 2025, we entered into the PEPA. Up to 156,000 shares of our Series G Preferred Stock were available to be issued and sold pursuant to the PEPA, which are convertible into shares of our common stock. As of the date of this report, we have issued and sold 156,000 shares of Series G Preferred Stock, of which, all 156,000 shares of Series G Preferred Stock were subsequently converted into approximately 21.0 million shares of our common stock.

Any issuances of shares of our common stock pursuant to the June 2025 Sales Agreement or upon issuance and conversion of the Series G Preferred Stock under the PEPA will dilute the percentage ownership of stockholders and may dilute the per share projected earnings (if any) or book value of our common stock. Sales of a substantial number of shares of our common stock in the public market or other issuances of shares of our common stock, or the perception that these sales or issuances could occur, could cause the market price of our common stock to decline and may make it more difficult for you to sell your shares at a time and price that you deem appropriate.

The rights of holders of our Series E and E-1 Preferred Stock rank senior to the rights of the holders of our common stock.

Although we may opt to redeem our Series E and E-1 Preferred Stock with shares of our common stock in our sole and absolute discretion, the rights of the holders of shares of Series E and E-1 Preferred Stock while such shares remain outstanding rank senior to the rights of the holders of shares of our common stock as to dividends and payments upon liquidation, dissolution or winding up of our affairs. Unless full cumulative dividends on our shares of Series E and E-1 Preferred Stock for all past dividend periods have been paid (or set apart for payment), we will not declare or pay dividends with respect to any shares of our common stock for any period. Upon liquidation, dissolution or winding up of our affairs, the holders of shares of our Series E and E-1 Preferred Stock are entitled to receive a liquidation preference, plus all accrued but unpaid dividends, prior and in preference to any distribution to the holders of shares of our common stock or any other class of our equity securities junior to the Series E and E-1 Preferred Stock. As of the date of this report, (i) 301,673 shares of Series E Preferred Stock are outstanding, and (ii) 62,485 shares of Series E-1 Preferred Stock are outstanding.

In the event the holders exercise their option to redeem Series E and E-1 Preferred Stock, our ability to redeem such shares of Series E and E-1 Preferred Stock may be subject to certain restrictions and limits.

Our ability to redeem shares of Series E and E-1 Preferred Stock may be limited by our available funds, ability to issue the full amount of shares of common stock and applicable federal and Nevada law.

Pursuant to the relevant Certificate of Designations of the applicable series of Preferred Stock (as amended, the "Certificate of Designations"), each holder of shares of Series E and E-1 Preferred Stock is entitled to redeem any portion of the outstanding Preferred Stock held by such holder. Such redemption may, at the option of the Board, be in cash or in common stock, provided that the number of shares of common stock issuable to holders of Series E and E-1 Preferred Stock for redemption shall not exceed 19.99% of the outstanding shares of common stock without stockholder approval.

On August 16, 2022, the IR Act was signed into federal law. Depending on the number of shares of our Series E and E-1 Preferred Stock we sell and the number of holders of Series E Preferred Stock who redeem their stock, the Excise Tax could also be applicable to us and adversely affect the cash we have available for our operations. As of the date of this report, we sold approximately \$73,364 shares of Preferred Stock for net proceeds of approximately \$259.4 million.

In addition, applicable Nevada law provides that no distribution (including dividends on, or redemption or repurchases of, shares of capital stock) may be made if, after giving effect to such distribution, the corporation would not be able to pay its debts as they become due in the usual course of business, or, except as specifically permitted by the company's articles of incorporation, the company's total assets would be less than the sum of its total liabilities plus the amount that would be needed at the time of a dissolution to satisfy the preferential rights of stockholders whose preferential rights are superior to those receiving the distribution. Accordingly, we generally may not make a distribution on the Series E and E-1 Preferred Stock or redeem shares of Series E and E-1 Preferred Stock if, after giving effect to the distribution or redemption, we would not be able to pay our debts as they become due in the usual course of business or our total assets would be less than the sum of our total liabilities plus, unless the terms of such class or series provide otherwise, the amount that would be needed to satisfy the preferential rights upon dissolution of the holders of shares of any class or series of preferred stock then outstanding, if any, with preferences senior to those of the Series E and E-1 Preferred Stock.

There can be no guarantee that we will have sufficient funds available to meet these obligations. As a result, if it becomes necessary for us to issue and sell to the holders an aggregate number of shares that would exceed 19.99% of the outstanding shares of common stock, then before we could issue any shares of common stock in excess of such limit, we would also need to obtain the requisite stockholder approval.

The redemption of the Series E Preferred Stock and Series E-1 Preferred Stock could adversely affect our business, financial position, and results of operations, in the event our assets are not sufficient to meet our redemption obligations.

The Convertible Notes may adversely affect the market price of our common stock.

The market price of our common stock is likely to be influenced by our 2.75% Convertible Senior Notes due 2030 (the "Convertible Notes"). For example, the market price of our common stock could become more volatile and could be depressed by investors' anticipation of the potential resale in the market of a substantial number of additional shares of our common stock received upon conversion of the Convertible Notes, and by hedging or arbitrage trading activity that may develop involving the Convertible Notes and our common stock

Conversion of the Convertible Notes will dilute the ownership interest of existing stockholders or may otherwise depress the price of our common stock.

The conversion of some or all of the Convertible Notes will dilute the ownership interests of existing stockholders to the extent we deliver shares of our common stock upon conversion of any of the Convertible Notes. The Convertible Notes may from time to time in the future be convertible at the option of their holders prior to their scheduled terms under certain circumstances. Any sales in the public market of the common stock issuable upon such conversion could adversely affect prevailing market prices of our common stock.

The prepaid forward transaction may affect the value of our common stock and may result in unexpected market activity in our common stock.

In connection with the pricing of the offering of the Convertible Notes in a private placement to persons reasonably believed to be qualified institutional buyers pursuant to Rule 144A under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act")., we entered into the prepaid forward transaction with one of the initial purchasers or its affiliates (the "forward counterparty").

The prepaid forward transaction is generally intended to facilitate privately negotiated derivative transactions, including swaps, between the forward counterparty or its affiliates and investors in the Convertible Notes relating to shares of our common stock by which investors in the Convertible Notes will establish short positions relating to shares of our common stock and otherwise hedge their investments in the Convertible Notes. As a result, the prepaid forward transaction is expected to allow the investors to establish short positions that generally correspond to (but may be greater than) commercially reasonable initial hedges of their investment in the Convertible Notes. In the event of such greater initial hedges, investors may offset such greater portion by purchasing our common stock on the day we price the Convertible Notes. Facilitating investors' hedge positions by entering into the prepaid forward transaction, particularly if investors purchase our common stock on the pricing date, could increase (or reduce the size of any decrease in) the market price of our common stock and effectively raise the initial conversion price of the Convertible Notes. In connection with establishing their initial hedges of the prepaid forward transaction, the forward counterparty or its affiliates generally

expect, but are not required, to enter into one or more derivative transactions with respect to our common stock with the investors of the Convertible Notes concurrently with or after the pricing of the Convertible Notes.

Our entry into the prepaid forward transaction with the forward counterparty and the entry by the forward counterparty into derivative transactions in respect of our common stock with the investors of the Convertible Notes could have the effect of increasing (or reducing the size of any decrease in) the market price of our common stock concurrently with, or shortly after, the pricing of the Convertible Notes and effectively raising the initial conversion price of the Convertible Notes.

Neither we nor the forward counterparty will control how investors of the Convertible Notes may use such derivative transactions. In addition, such investors may enter into other transactions relating to our common stock or the Convertible Notes in connection with or in addition to such derivative transactions, including the purchase or sale of shares of our common stock. As a result, the existence of the prepaid forward transaction, such derivative transactions and any related market activity could cause more purchases or sales of our common stock over the terms of the prepaid forward transaction than there otherwise would have been had we not entered into the prepaid forward transaction. Such purchases or sales could potentially increase (or reduce the size of any decrease in) or decrease (or reduce the size of any increase in) the market price of our common stock and/or the price of the Convertible Notes.

In addition, the forward counterparty or its affiliates may modify their hedge positions by entering into or unwinding one or more derivative transactions with respect to our common stock and/or purchasing or selling our common stock or other securities of ours in secondary market transactions following the pricing of the Convertible Notes and prior to the maturity of the Convertible Notes. These activities could also cause or avoid an increase or a decrease in the market price of our common stock or the Convertible Notes, which could, to the extent the activity occurs following conversion or during any observation period related to a conversion of Convertible Notes, affect the amount and value of the consideration that you will receive upon conversion of the Convertible Notes.

We do not make any representation or prediction as to the direction or magnitude of any potential effect that the transactions described above may have on the price of the Convertible Notes or our common stock. In addition, we do not make any representation that the forward counterparty or its affiliates will engage in these transactions or that these transactions, once commenced, will not be discontinued without notice.

The capped call transactions may affect the value of the Convertible Notes and our common stock.

In connection with the pricing of the Convertible Notes, we entered into privately negotiated capped call transactions with one or more of the initial purchasers or their affiliates and one or more other financial institutions (the "option counterparties"). The capped call transactions are expected generally to reduce the potential dilution to our common stock upon any conversion of the Convertible Notes and/or offset any potential cash payments we are required to make in excess of the principal amount of converted Convertible Notes, as the case may be, with such reduction and/or offset subject to a cap.

In connection with establishing their initial hedges of the capped call transactions, the option counterparties or their respective affiliates expect to enter or have entered into various derivative transactions with respect to our common stock and/or purchase shares of our common stock concurrently with or shortly after the pricing of the Convertible Notes. This activity could increase (or reduce the size of any decrease in) the market price of our common stock or the market value of the Convertible Notes at that time.

In addition, the option counterparties and/or their respective affiliates may modify their hedge positions by entering into or unwinding various derivatives with respect to our common stock and/or purchasing or selling our common stock or other securities of ours in secondary market transactions following the pricing of the Convertible Notes and prior to the maturity of the Convertible Notes (and are likely to do so during the relevant valuation period under the capped call transactions or following any early conversion of Convertible Notes or repurchase of Convertible Notes by us on any fundamental change repurchase date, any redemption date or otherwise, in each case if we exercise our option to terminate the relevant portion of the capped call transactions).

We do not make any representation or prediction as to the direction or magnitude of any potential effect that the transactions described above may have on the price of the Convertible Notes or our common stock. In addition, we do not

make any representation that the option counterparties will engage in these transactions or that these transactions, once commenced, will not be discontinued without notice.

Item 1B. Unresolved Staff Comments

None.

Item 1C. Cybersecurity

Cybersecurity Risk Management

We, like other companies in our industry, face several cybersecurity risks in connection with our business. Our business strategy, results of operations, and financial condition have not, to date, been affected by risks from cybersecurity threats. During the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, we have not experienced any material cyber incidents, nor have we experienced a series of immaterial incidents, which would require disclosure.

In the ordinary course of our business, we collect and store sensitive data, including intellectual property. To effectively prevent, detect, and respond to cybersecurity threats, we maintain a cyber risk management program, which is comprised of a wide array of policies, standards, architecture, and processes. The cyber risk management program falls under the responsibility of our Vice President of Security who has over 19 years of experience in cybersecurity and compliance. Under the guidance of a third party consultant and our Vice President of Security, we developed and maintain policies, standards, and processes in a manner consistent with applicable legal requirements. We utilize a third party, and our in-house staff for monitoring and support of security incident management and user support.

We have implemented and maintain a cybersecurity risk management program that is designed to identify, assess, and mitigate risks from cybersecurity threats to this data and our systems and ensure the effectiveness of our security controls. Our cybersecurity risk management program is intended to address applicable SOC2 and SOX requirements. Our cybersecurity risk management program incorporates several components, including information security program assessments, a risk register, continuous monitoring of critical risks from cybersecurity threats using automated tools, backup testing, periodic threat testing, and employee training. We deploy a wide range of security tools, use single sign-on, and require multi factor authentication across all systems. We also utilize access control policies to further limit access to data within the systems, including quarterly reviews, generally, and on a weekly basis for financial operations.

We periodically engage third parties, which are subject to our standards, policies and procedure, to conduct audits, risk assessments, including penetration testing and other system vulnerability analyses. As a result of these assessments and testing, we have responded to all known medium, high, and critical risks and are constantly hardening our environment. Additionally, our program includes privacy and cybersecurity training for all employees. Training occurs prior to accessing the system or performing assigned duties, when required by system changes, and annually thereafter.

Governance

Our Board is responsible for the oversight of cybersecurity risk management. The Board delegates oversight of the cybersecurity risk management program to the Audit Committee. The management of the program is the responsibility of our Risk Management Committee, comprised of our Chief Executive Officer, Chief Financial Officer, Chief Operating Officer and General Counsel. The Risk Management Committee generally provides quarterly updates to the Audit Committee on our cybersecurity risk management program, including updates on (1) any critical cybersecurity risks; (2) ongoing cybersecurity initiatives and strategies; (3) applicable regulatory requirements; and (4) industry standards. The Risk Management Committee also notifies the Board of any significant and/or material cybersecurity incidents (suspected or actual) and provides updates on the incidents as well as cybersecurity risk mitigation activities as appropriate.

Item 2. Properties

We lease approximately 13,700 square feet of office space for our principal offices located at 3811 Turtle Creek Blvd., Suite 2100, Dallas, Texas 75219. In addition, we lease approximately 22,100 square feet of office and warehouse space in Irving, Texas that serves as our hosting operations control center.

Our subsidiary APLD Hosting, LLC owns in fee simple a 40-acre parcel of land located in Jamestown, North Dakota. Our subsidiary APLD ELN-01 LLC owns 40 acres of land in Ellendale, North Dakota. The Company has built data centers on each of these properties.

Our subsidiaries APLD HPC Holdings LLC, APLD ELN-02 LLC and APLD ELN-02 LandCo LLC own 197 acres, 55 acres and 25 acres, respectively, in Ellendale, North Dakota. The Company is currently constructing data centers on each of the properties owned by APLD HPC Holdings LLC and APLD ELN-02 LandCo LLC.

Item 3. Legal Proceedings

From time to time, we may become involved in legal proceedings.

The Company, Wes Cummins, the Company's Chief Executive Officer, and David Rench, the Company's then Chief Financial Officer, have been named as defendants in a putative securities class action lawsuit in the matter styled, McConnell v. Applied Digital Corporation, et al., Case No. 3:23-cv-1805, filed in August 2023 in the U.S. District Court for the Northern District of Texas (the "Securities Lawsuit"). Specifically, the complaint asserts claims pursuant to Section 10(b) and 20(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, based on allegedly false or misleading statements regarding the company's business, operations, and compliance policies, including claims that the Company overstated the profitability of its Data Center Hosting Business and its ability to successfully transition into a low-cost cloud services provider and that the Company's board of directors was not "independent" within the meaning of NASDAQ listing rules. On May 22, 2024, the court appointed Lead plaintiff and approved lead counsel, and on July 22, 2024, Lead Plaintiff filed an amended complaint which asserts the same claims based on similar allegations in the original complaint. On September 20, 2024, the defendants filed a motion to dismiss the amended complaint. On November 20, 2024, Lead Plaintiff filed his opposition to the Motion to Dismiss. On January 3, 2025, the defendants filed their reply in further support of the Motion to Dismiss. See further discussion in "Note 15 - Commitments and Contingencies."

On November 15, 2023, a derivative action was filed in the matter styled, Weich v. Cummins, et al., Case No. A-23-881629-C in the District Court of Clark County, Nevada (the "Derivative Lawsuit"). The Weich complaint named as defendants certain members of the Company's Board of Directors and its Chief Executive Officer Wesley Cummins and purports to name the Company's then Chief Financial Officer David Rench as a defendant. The complaint asserted claims for breach of fiduciary duties, corporate waste and unjust enrichment based upon allegations that the defendants caused or allowed the Company to make materially false and misleading statements regarding the Company's business, operations, and compliance policies. Specifically, the complaint alleged that the Company overstated the profitability of the Data Center Hosting Business and its ability to successfully transition into a low-cost cloud services provider and that the Board was not "independent" within the meaning of Nasdaq listing rules. On February 27, 2024, the derivative plaintiff filed an amended complaint asserting the same claims as the original complaint.

On June 5, 2024, following briefing and argument on the defendants' motion to dismiss the Derivative Lawsuit, the Court entered an order granting the defendants' motion without prejudice and dismissing all claims against all defendants, including the Company, on the grounds that the plaintiff failed to plead (1) demand futility as to each of plaintiff's claims or (2) a claim for breach of fiduciary duty. The plaintiff can seek leave to file an amended complaint but to date has not done so.

The Company is unable to estimate a range of loss, if any, that could result were there to be an adverse final decision in these actions. If an unfavorable action were to occur, it is possible that the impact could be material to the Company's results of operations in the period(s) in which any such outcome becomes probable and estimable.

As of May 31, 2025, there were no other pending or threatened lawsuits that could reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on the results of the Company's consolidated operations. There are also no legal proceedings in which any of the Company's management or affiliates is an adverse party or has a material interest adverse to the Company's interest.

Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures

Not applicable.

Part II

Item 5. Market for Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities

Primary Market

The Company's Common Stock is traded on the Nasdaq Global Select Market under the symbol "APLD."

Holders

As of May 31, 2025, we had approximately 105 shareholders of record of our common stock.

Repurchases of Equity Securities by the Issuer and Affiliated Purchasers

The following table sets forth information regarding our purchases of shares of our common stock during the year ended May 31, 2025:

Period	Total Number of Shares Purchased	Average Price Paid per Share
June 1, 2024 through August 31, 2024	-	-
September 1, 2024 through November 30, 2024	4,258,397 (1)	\$7.36
December 1, 2024 through February 28, 2025	_	_
March 1, 2025 through May 31, 2025	-	_
Total	4,258,397 (1)	

⁽¹⁾ In addition to the purchase of shares of common stock reflected in the above table, on October 30, 2024, in connection with the Convertible Notes offering, with an effective date of November 4, 2024, we entered into a transaction with a forward counterparty thereto (the "Counterparty") pursuant to which, on or before November 3, 2025, the Counterparty is obligated to deliver to us an aggregate of 7,165,300 shares of our common stock (the "Prepaid Forward Transaction"). On October 30, 2024, in connection with the Prepaid Forward Transaction, we paid the Counterparty approximately \$52.7 million, which equates to \$7.36 per share of common stock.

Recent Sales of Unregistered Securities

During the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, there were no unregistered sales of our securities except as previously reported in a Current Report on Form 8-K or a Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

Item 6. [Reserved]

Item 7. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

You should read the following discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations together with our consolidated financial statements and the related notes appearing elsewhere in this Annual Report on Form 10-K. Some of the information contained in this discussion and analysis or set forth elsewhere in this Annual Report, including information with respect to our plans and strategy for our business, includes forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties. You should read the sections titled "Risk Factors" and "Forward-Looking Statements" for a discussion of important factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from the results described in or implied by the forward-looking statements contained in the following discussion and analysis.

A comparison of our results of operations and cash flows for fiscal year 2024 and fiscal year 2023 can be found under "Item 7. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2024, filed with the SEC on August 30, 2024.

Unless the context otherwise requires, references in this "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" to "we," "us," "our," and "the Company" are intended to mean the business and operations of Applied Digital Corporation and its subsidiaries.

Business Overview

We are a U.S. designer, developer, and operator of next-generation digital infrastructure across North America. We provide digital infrastructure solutions to the rapidly growing industries of high-performance computing ("HPC") and artificial intelligence ("AI"). As of May 31, 2025, we operated in two distinct business segments, Blockchain data center hosting (the "Data Center Hosting Business") and HPC data center hosting (the "HPC Hosting Business"), as further discussed below. During the fiscal year 2025, we determined that our Cloud Services Business met the criteria for held for sale and discontinued operations. As such, the results of the Cloud Services Business, which was previously included as a reportable segment, are presented as discontinued operations in the consolidated statements of operations and have been excluded from both continuing operations and segment results for all periods presented.

Business Update

Data Center Hosting Business

Our Data Center Hosting Business builds and operates data centers to provide energized space to crypto mining customers.

As of May 31, 2025, our 106 MW facility in Jamestown, North Dakota and our 180 MW facility in Ellendale, North Dakota continue to operate at full capacity. This business segment accounts for all of the revenue we generated from our continuing operations for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025.

HPC Hosting Business

Our HPC Hosting Business designs, constructs, and operates next-generation data centers, which are designed to provide massive computing power and support HPC applications within a cost-effective model.

We are currently building two HPC focused data center facilities to provide 100 MW and 150 MW, respectively, of capacity in Ellendale, ND. These facilities are being designed and purpose-built to host high-density GPU architecture or other HPC applications, such as artificial intelligence, natural language processing, machine learning, and additional HPC developments.

As previously disclosed and as further discussed below, on January 13, 2025, APLD HPC Holdings LLC ("APLDH"), our indirect wholly owned subsidiary, entered into a Unit Purchase Agreement (as amended, the "Unit Purchase Agreement" or "UPA") for our HPC Hosting Business with MIP VI HPC Holdings, LLC, which is an affiliate of funds and investment vehicles managed by entities within Macquarie Asset Management ("MAM"). The closing under the UPA is subject to certain closing conditions, including, APLDH executing a lease with a hyperscaler for the first 100 MW of Polaris Forge 1, in a form acceptable to MAM, the parties finalizing and executing a limited liability company agreement for APLDH (the "LLCA"), for us and APLDH to carry out an internal restructuring to segregate the HPC Hosting Business' assets and liabilities before closing (the "Internal Restructuring"), as well as customary closing conditions. As set forth in an amendment to the UPA, entered into by the parties, effective as of April 4, 2025, the parties extended the dates (i) to

finalize the form of the LLCA (save for certain specified exhibits thereto) to April 7, 2025, (ii) to finalize the plan for the Internal Restructuring plan and the form of the Corporate Services Agreement to April 18, 2025, and (iii) by which either party may terminate the UPA if closing has not occurred, from July 13, 2025 to October 13, 2025. As of the date of this report, the terms of the LLCA (as disclosed below) have been finalized by the parties, which document is required to be executed and delivered at closing. The parties also entered into a consent on May 21, 2025, in which MAM consented to APLDH entering into the leases for Polaris Forge 1, and also extending certain of the deadlines under the UPA to finalize the foregoing documents.

On May 28, 2025, APLD ELN-02 LLC and APLD ELN-03 LLC, our subsidiaries, each entered into a data center lease (together, the "Data Center Leases") with CoreWeave, Inc. ("CoreWeave") to deliver an aggregate of 250 MW of infrastructure to host CoreWeave's HPC operations at Polaris Forge 1. The first lease is for the full capacity of our 100 MW data center that is currently under construction, and the second lease is for the full capacity of our 150 MW data center that is also under construction. We have guaranteed the obligations of APLD ELN-02 LLC and APLD ELN-03 LLC under the respective Data Center Lease to which such subsidiary is a party.

We anticipate that this business segment will begin generating meaningful revenues once the first building within Polaris Forge 1 becomes operational, which is expected in calendar year 2025.

Discontinued Operations

The Cloud Services Business provides high-performance computing power for AI and machine learning applications. Near the end of the fiscal third quarter 2024, this business began generating revenue. In the fourth quarter of fiscal year 2025, we determined that the Cloud Services Business met the criteria to be classified as "held for sale," as the Board of Directors approved further plans for the sale of the segment. The potential sale of the Cloud Services Business represents a strategic shift in our operations and financial results. As such, for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, we have reported the Cloud Services Business as held for sale on the consolidated balance sheet and discontinued operations on the consolidated statement of operations. The comparative periods have been updated to present the Cloud Services Business as held for sale and discontinued operations as of June 1, 2022.

We recognized \$84.4 million in revenue from this business segment during fiscal year 2025 within discontinued operations. The Cloud Services Business operates in three states: Colorado, Minnesota and Utah, by renting space at third party co-location centers and providing customers with Company-owned equipment.

Management Updates

Effective October 15, 2024, Saidal Mohmand transitioned from his prior role of Executive Vice President of Finance to become our Chief Financial Officer, succeeding David Rench, who served as our Chief Financial Officer from March 2021. Mr. Rench continued with the Company in his new capacity as Chief Administrative Officer until January 31, 2025, when he transitioned to a consultant for the Company.

On January 6, 2025, we welcomed Laura Laltrello as our Chief Operating Officer.

Effective January 31, 2025, Michael Maniscalco, our Chief Technology Officer, resigned from the Company.

Public Offerings and Changes to Equity

May 2024 At-the-Market Sales Agreement

On May 6, 2024, we began sales of common stock under an "at the market" sale agreement with Roth Capital Partners, LLC (the "May 2024 Sales Agreement") pursuant to which we could sell up to \$25 million in aggregate proceeds of common stock. During the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, we sold approximately 3.1 million shares for net proceeds of approximately \$14.6 million with commission and legal fees related to the issuance of approximately \$0.5 million. This offering was completed as of August 31, 2024

Series E Preferred Stock

On May 16, 2024, we entered into a Dealer Manager Agreement with Preferred Capital Securities, LLC (the "Dealer Manager") pursuant to which the Dealer Manager agreed to serve as our agent and dealer manager for an offering (the

"Series E Offering") of up to 2,000,000 shares of our Series E Redeemable Preferred Stock (the "Series E Preferred Stock") (the "Series E Dealer Manager Agreement"). During the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, we closed on four offerings totaling 301,673 shares of Series E Preferred Stock for net proceeds of approximately \$6.9 million. The Series E Dealer Manager Agreement and the associated offering were terminated on August 9, 2024.

Increases in Authorized Shares

On June 11, 2024, we filed a Certificate of Amendment (the "Certificate of Amendment") to our Second Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation, as amended (the "Articles of Incorporation"). Pursuant to the Certificate of Amendment, the number of authorized shares of common stock was increased to 300,000,000. The Certificate of Amendment became effective upon filing on June 11, 2024.

Additionally, on November 20, 2024, we filed an amendment to our Articles of Incorporation, increasing the number of shares of common stock authorized for issuance to 400,000,000 shares and the number of shares of preferred stock authorized for issuance to 10,000,000 shares.

July 2024 At-the-Market Sales Agreement

On July 9, 2024, we entered into a Sales Agreement (the "July 2024 Sales Agreement") with B. Riley Securities, Inc., BTIG, LLC, Lake Street Capital Markets, LLC, Northland Securities, Inc. and Roth Capital Partners, LLC (collectively, the "Agents"), pursuant to which we were able to offer and sell, from time to time, through the Agents, up to \$125.0 million in shares of our common stock. During the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, we issued and sold approximately 3.0 million shares of our common stock under the July 2024 Sales Agreement for proceeds of \$16.4 million net of issuance costs of \$0.5 million. On October 30, 2024, we terminated the July 2024 Sales Agreement with the Agents.

Standby Equity Purchase Agreement ("SEPA")

On August 28, 2024, we entered into the SEPA with YA II PN, LTD ("YA Fund"), which was amended on August 29, 2024. Pursuant to the SEPA, subject to certain conditions and limitations, we had the option, but not the obligation, to sell to YA Fund, and YA Fund was obligated to subscribe for, an aggregate amount of up to \$250.0 million of common stock, at our request any time during the commitment period commencing on September 30, 2024.

In connection with the execution of the SEPA, we agreed to pay a structuring fee (in cash) to YA Fund in the amount of \$25,000. Additionally, we agreed to pay a commitment fee of \$2,125,000 to YA Fund, (the Commitment Fee"), in the form of 456,287 shares of common stock (the "Commitment Shares"), representing \$2,125,000 divided by the average of the daily VWAPs of the common stock during the three trading days immediately prior to the date of the SEPA. On October 16, 2024, we entered into a letter agreement with YA Fund, whereby we agreed to satisfy our obligations with respect to the Commitment Fee in cash by increasing the principal amount due under the March Note (as defined below) in an equivalent amount, instead of issuing the Commitment Shares. The Commitment Fee was paid in full during the fiscal quarter ended February 28, 2025 as part of the repayment by us of the March Note.

The SEPA was terminated on April 30, 2025.

Series F Convertible Preferred Stock

On August 29, 2024, we entered into a securities purchase agreement (the "Series F Purchase Agreement") with YA Fund for the private placement (the "Series F Offering") of 53,191 shares of Series F Convertible Preferred Stock of the Company, par value \$0.001 per share (the "Series F Convertible Preferred Stock"), including 3,191 shares representing an original issue discount of 6%. The transaction closed on August 30, 2024, for total proceeds of \$50.0 million, prior to fees paid to Northland Securities, Inc. for their role as placement agent in an amount equal to 3.5% of the total proceeds.

Each outstanding share of Series F Convertible Preferred Stock was entitled to receive, in preference to our common stock, cumulative dividends ("Preferential Dividends"), payable quarterly in arrears, at an annual rate of 8.0% of \$1,000 per share of Series F Convertible Preferred Stock (the "Series F Stated Value"). At our discretion, the Preferential Dividends were payable either in cash or in kind or accrue and compound in an amount equal to 8.0% multiplied by the Series F Stated Value. In addition, each holder of Series F Convertible Preferred Stock was entitled to receive dividends equal to, on an as-converted to shares of our common stock basis, and in the same form as, dividends actually paid on shares of our common stock when, as, and if such dividends are paid on shares our common stock. The Series F Convertible Preferred Stock

became convertible upon the receipt of shareholder approval on November 20, 2024. We filed the Certificate of Designation of the Series F Convertible Preferred Stock with the Secretary of State of the State of Nevada on August 30, 2024.

Pursuant to the Series F Purchase Agreement, YA Fund executed an Irrevocable Proxy, dated August 30, 2024, appointing the Company as proxy to vote in all matters submitted to our stockholders for a vote of all shares of the Series F Convertible Preferred Stock beneficially owned, directly or indirectly, by YA Fund in accordance with the recommendation of our Board of Directors. The Irrevocable Proxy became effective upon the receipt of shareholder approval on November 20, 2024.

Additionally, we entered into a registration rights agreement (the "Series F Registration Rights Agreement") with YA Fund, pursuant to which we agreed to prepare and file with the SEC a Registration Statement on Form S-1, registering the resale of the shares issuable upon conversion of the Series F Convertible Preferred Stock, within 45 days of signing the Series F Registration Rights Agreement (subject to certain exceptions). On November 22, 2024, we filed a registration statement on Form S-1/A (File No. 333-282707) for the resale of the common stock issuable upon conversion of the Series F Convertible Preferred Stock, which was declared effective by the SEC on November 26, 2024

Additionally, in connection with the Series F Offering, we agreed to eliminate the \$16.0 million per month conversion limitation that existed in the aggregate across the YA Notes (as defined below).

During the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, all 53,191 shares of Series F Convertible Preferred Stock were converted into approximately 7.6 million shares of our common stock. As of May 31, 2025, there were no shares of Series F Convertible Preferred Stock outstanding. On April 11, 2025, the Company filed a Withdrawal of Designation relating to the Series F Convertible Preferred Stock with the Secretary of State of the State of Nevada and terminated the designation of the Series F Convertible Preferred Stock.

Private Placement

On September 5, 2024, we entered into a securities purchase agreement with a group of institutional and accredited investors, NVIDIA and Related Companies (collectively, the "PIPE Purchasers"), for the private placement (the "Private Placement") of 49,382,720 shares of our common stock (the "PIPE Shares") at a purchase price of \$3.24 per share, representing the last closing price of the common stock on the Nasdaq Global Select Market on September 4, 2024. The Private Placement closed during the three months ended November 30, 2024, with aggregate gross proceeds to us of approximately \$160 million, before deducting offering expenses. On October 4, 2024, we filed a registration statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-282518) with the SEC for the resale under the Securities Act by the PIPE Purchasers of the PIPE Shares, which was declared effective by the SEC on October 15, 2024.

Series E-1 Preferred Stock

On September 23, 2024, we entered into the Dealer Manager Agreement (the "Series E-1 Dealer Manager Agreement") with the Dealer Manager pursuant to which the Dealer Manager agreed to serve as our agent and dealer manager for the offering of up to 62,500 shares of our Series E-1 Redeemable Preferred Stock, par value \$0.001 per share ("Series E-1 Preferred Stock"), at a price per share of \$1,000 per share, pursuant to our Registration Statement on Form S-1, filed with the SEC on September 23, 2024. During the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, we closed on eight offerings of the Series E-1 Preferred Stock, in which we issued and sold 62,500 shares for gross proceeds of \$62.5 million. Additionally, during the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, 15 of the shares were redeemed. As of the date of this report, the offering of the Series E-1 Preferred Stock has been completed.

Macquarie Warrants

On November 27, 2024, APLD ELN-02 Holdings LLC, our subsidiary, entered into a promissory note (the "Macquarie Promissory Note") with Macquarie Equipment Capital, Inc. for a loan of \$150 million. See below for further details. As partial consideration for the Macquarie Promissory Note, we issued warrants to purchase up to 1,035,197 shares of common stock at an exercise price of \$9.66 per share.

On February 11, 2025, in connection with entering into the SMBC Credit Agreement and receipt by us of the proceeds related thereto (as described below), we repaid the Macquarie Promissory Note in full. The Macquarie Warrants survived the termination of the Macquarie Promissory Note and were outstanding as of May 31, 2025.

Laltrello Inducement Award

As mentioned above, on January 6, 2025, we welcomed Laura Laltrello as our Chief Operating Officer. As an inducement to Ms. Laltrello accepting this position, we granted her an employment inducement award of 600,000 RSUs, outside of the Company's 2024 Omnibus Equity Incentive Plan, in accordance with Rule 5635(c)(4) of the Nasdaq Stock Market LLC.

Unit Purchase Agreement

On January 13, 2025, APLDH, our indirect wholly owned subsidiary, entered into the Unit Purchase Agreement for our HPC Hosting Business with MAM, pursuant to the terms of which, MAM will invest up to \$900 million to fund the equity portion of the construction costs for Polaris Forge 1, with the initial investment of \$225 million payable at closing, and the remaining \$675 million payable in increments of \$2.25 million for each executed lease of 1 MW of capacity. MAM also will have a right to invest up to an additional \$4.1 billion in future HPC development projects. MAM will receive preferred and common units for its investment. The common units will represent fifteen percent (15%) of APLDH's fully diluted common equity. The preferred units will accrue a dividend at a rate of 12.75% per annum, paid in stock or cash, at APLDH's election, which will increase by 87.5 basis points on the fifth and sixth anniversaries of the closing, if still outstanding, and will carry a minimum 1.80x multiple of invested capital liquidation preference, inclusive of the value of the common equity. The LLCA is also expected to contain customary provisions for transactions of this nature, including, for example, cosale rights, transfer restrictions, governance rights, redemption rights, forced sale rights, and step-in rights. As of the date of this report, these terms (as set forth in the LLCA) have been finalized by the parties, the execution of which is expected to occur at closing, subject to satisfaction of the other closing conditions, such as, among other things, APLDH executing a lease with a hyperscaler for the first 100 MW of Polaris Forge 1, in a form acceptable to MAM, for us and APLDH to carry out the Internal Restructuring and entering into the Corporate Services Agreement, as well as customary closing conditions.

In addition, the Unit Purchase Agreement provides that we will issue to MAM at closing up to two warrants to purchase 4,458,069 shares each, for a total of 8,916,138 shares of our common stock, at the exercise price of \$8.29 per share. The shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of the warrants are subject to customary registration rights pursuant to a registration rights agreement to be executed and delivered at closing.

The proceeds from the MAM investment will be used to continue the buildout of Polaris Forge 1, repay the existing bridge debt, fund platform general and administrative expenses, and pay transaction expenses.

STB Warrant

On February 27, 2025, we issued a warrant to STB Applied Holdings LLC to purchase 1,000,000 shares of our common stock at the exercise price of \$7.83 per share (the "STB Warrant") for consideration of \$50,000. The warrant is exercisable beginning on February 27, 2027 (the "Initial Exercise Date"), upon payment of the applicable exercise price in cash or through cashless exercise for a period of five years from the Initial Exercise Date.

Series G Preferred Stock

On April 30, 2025, we entered into the Preferred Equity Purchase Agreement (the "PEPA") with certain investors for the issuance and sale of up to 156,000 shares of Series G Convertible Preferred Stock (the "Series G Preferred Stock") in a transaction. The shares of the Series G Preferred Stock may be put to the investors from time to time at our discretion during the period commencing on April 30, 2025 (the "Commitment Date") and terminating on the earlier of (i) the 36-month anniversary of the Commitment Date or (ii) such date as there ceases to be a sufficient number of authorized but unissued shares of common stock remaining under the Exchange Cap (as defined in the PEPA).

Pursuant to the PEPA, we agreed to prepare and file with the SEC a registration statement, registering the resale of the shares of common stock issuable upon the conversion of the shares of Series G Preferred Stock as soon as practicable after June 2, 2025, but in any case, no later than June 9, 2025 (subject to certain exceptions), which we filed with the SEC on June 3, 2025 as further described under "Recent Developments" below.

During the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, we issued and sold 78,000 shares of Series G Preferred Stock for aggregate gross proceeds of \$75.0 million.

CoreWeave Warrant

In connection with the Data Center Leases, we issued to CoreWeave a warrant (the "CoreWeave Warrant") to acquire up to 13,062,521 shares of our common stock (the "CoreWeave Warrant Shares") at an exercise price of \$7.19 per share, subject to adjustment in accordance with the terms and conditions set forth in the CoreWeave Warrant. In addition, we agreed to file a resale registration statement with the SEC to register the resale of the CoreWeave Warrant Shares pursuant to a Registration Rights Agreement, dated May 28, 2025, between us and CoreWeave. The CoreWeave Warrant and the Registration Rights Agreement were executed pursuant to a Letter Agreement, dated May 28, 2025, between us and CoreWeave. The CoreWeave Warrant was measured at a fair value of \$85.7 million which was recorded to lease incentive asset and additional paid in capital on our consolidated balance sheets, and will be amortized over the life of the respective lease once it commences.

Debt Financing

Yorkville

During the fiscal year ended May 31, 2024, we entered into two prepaid advance agreements with YA Fund and issued promissory notes, as further described below, totaling \$92.1 million (collectively, the "YA Notes").

On October 29, 2024, we entered into certain amendments to the Prepaid Advance Agreement between us and YA Fund executed on March 27, 2024 (the "March PPA") and the promissory note issued in connection therewith (the "March Note"). The amendments (i) provided consent to the Convertible Notes (as defined below) offering and share repurchase transactions, and (ii) removed certain prior restrictions on redemption of the March Note before January 1, 2025.

During the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, the remaining aggregate principal of \$71.3 million of the YA Notes were converted, in exchange for the issuance by us of approximately 19.1 million shares of our common stock to YA Fund. As YA Fund had converted a portion of the principal outstanding balance under the YA Notes into such maximum number of shares allowable under the Nasdaq rules and regulations, the remaining balance of \$4.8 million under the March Note was payable in cash. During the quarter ended February 28, 2025, we repaid the \$4.8 million in full, including all outstanding and unpaid principal, accrued interest, fees, and expenses, as well as the \$2.1 million Commitment Fee under the SEPA.

CIM Arrangement

As previously reported, on June 7, 2024, APLD Holdings 2 LLC ("APLD Holdings"), our subsidiary, entered into a promissory note (as amended, the "CIM Promissory Note") with CIM APLD Lender Holdings, LLC (the "CIM Lender"). The CIM Promissory Note provided for an initial borrowing of \$15 million, which was drawn on June 7, 2024, and subsequent borrowings of up to \$110 million (the "Subsequent Tranches"), available subject to the satisfaction of certain conditions as outlined in the CIM Promissory Note. In addition to the initial borrowing, the CIM Promissory Note included an accordion feature that allowed for up to an additional \$75 million of borrowings. Principal amounts repaid under the CIM Promissory Note were not available for reborrowing. On August 11, 2024, we and the CIM Lender entered into a waiver agreement (the "Waiver Agreement"), whereby the CIM Lender agreed to waive the satisfaction of certain conditions for the subsequent borrowings, allowing us to draw an additional \$20 million (net of original discount and fees) of borrowings under the CIM Promissory Note.

As consideration for the CIM Promissory Note, we agreed to issue to the CIM Lender warrants to purchase up to an aggregate of 9,265,366 shares of our common stock. The warrants were issuable in two tranches, (i) for the purchase of up to 6,300,449 shares of common stock (the "Initial Warrants"), and (ii) for the purchase of up to 2,964,917 shares of common stock (the "Additional Warrants"). The Initial Warrants were issued on June 17, 2024 and the Additional Warrants were issued August 11, 2024 (as consideration for entry into the Waiver Agreement). On October 8, 2024, we entered into the First Amendment to the Promissory Note and Waiver Agreement (the "CIM Amendment") with the CIM Lender, which amended the CIM Promissory Note to, among other things, extend the availability period thereunder, and draw the remaining \$20 million (net of original discount and fees) of borrowings of the Subsequent Tranches available under the CIM Promissory Note.

During the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, all 9,265,366 of the CIM Warrants were exercised on a cashless basis for approximately 4.9 million shares of our common stock in a net settlement transaction.

On November 27, 2024, in connection with the issuance of the Macquarie Promissory Note (as defined and described below) and the receipt by us of the proceeds related thereto, we repaid the CIM Promissory Note in full, including all outstanding and unpaid principal, accrued interest, fees, and expenses.

Convertible Notes, senior unsecured

On November 4, 2024, we completed a private offering of 2.75% Convertible Senior Notes due 2030 (the "Convertible Notes") to persons reasonably believed to be qualified institutional buyers pursuant to Rule 144A under the Securities Act. The aggregate principal amount of Convertible Notes sold in the offering was \$450 million, which included \$75 million aggregate principal amount issued pursuant to the initial purchasers' fully exercised option. The Convertible Notes bear interest at a rate of 2.75% per year, payable semiannually in arrears on June 1 and December 1 of each year, beginning on June 1, 2025.

The net proceeds from the sale of the Convertible Notes were approximately \$435.2 million after deducting the initial purchasers' discounts, commissions, and estimated offering expenses. We used approximately \$84.0 million of the net proceeds to fund share repurchases of common stock in connection with the offering, including (i) \$52.7 million to fund the cost of entering into prepaid forward repurchase transactions, and (ii) \$31.3 million to repurchase shares of our common stock directly. Additionally, approximately \$51.8 million was used to pay the cost of the capped call transactions, which have a cap price of \$14.72. The remainder of the net proceeds will be used for general corporate purposes.

The initial conversion rate is 102.5 shares per \$1,000 principal amount of Convertible Notes (equivalent to an initial conversion price of approximately \$9.75 per share of common stock). Prior to March 1, 2030, the Convertible Notes are convertible only upon the occurrence of certain events. On or after March 1, 2030 until the close of business on the second scheduled trading day immediately preceding the maturity date, holders may convert their Convertible Notes at any time. The Convertible Notes will be convertible into cash, shares of common stock, or a combination thereof, at our election, subject to certain restrictions.

Macquarie Promissory Note

On November 27, 2024, APLD ELN-02 Holdings LLC, our subsidiary, entered into a promissory note (the "Macquarie Promissory Note") with Macquarie Equipment Capital, Inc. for a loan of \$150 million. The Macquarie Promissory Note has an 18-month term and bears interest at 0.25% per annum, with no commitment fee or original issue discount. The Macquarie Promissory Note is subject to an initial minimum return hurdle of 1.11x within the first four months that scales up to 1.35x over its term. The proceeds from the Macquarie Promissory Note were used to repay in full and terminate the CIM Promissory Note as well as all of our obligations under the March Note. As partial consideration for the Macquarie Promissory Note, we issued warrants (the "Macquarie Warrants") as described in the section above.

On February 11, 2025, in connection with entering into the SMBC Credit Agreement (as defined below) and receipt by us of the proceeds related thereto (as described below), we repaid the Macquarie Promissory Note in full.

SMBC Loans

On February 11, 2025, APLD HPC Holdings LLC, our subsidiary, entered into a credit and guaranty agreement (the "SMBC Credit Agreement") with Sumitomo Mitsui Banking Corporation ("SMBC"). The SMBC Credit Agreement provides for an aggregate of \$375 million of term loans (the "SMBC Loans"), which includes base rate loans and SOFR loans, and matures 18 months after the closing date. Base rate loans bear interest at the base rate plus (i) 2.50% from the closing date until the six month anniversary of the closing date, (ii) 3.50% after the six month anniversary of the closing date until the one year anniversary of the closing date while SOFR loans bear interest at the daily simple SOFR plus (i) 3.50% from the closing date until the six month anniversary of the closing date, (ii) 4.50% after the six month anniversary of the closing date, and (iii) 5.50% after the one year anniversary of the closing date.

The proceeds from the SMBC Loans were used to: (i) prepay in full the Macquarie Promissory Note, (ii) pay for certain data center project development costs at Polaris Forge 1, and (iii) fund the Interest Reserve Account as defined in the

Credit Agreement. Remaining proceeds have been deposited into a separate bank account for future construction costs at Polaris Forge 1.

Recent Developments

Series G Preferred Stock

In connection with entering into the PEPA with certain investors for the issuance and sale of up to 156,000 shares of our Series G Preferred Stock, we entered into the Series G Registration Rights Agreement, pursuant to which we agreed to prepare and file with the SEC a Registration Statement on Form S-3, registering the resale of the shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of the Series G Preferred Stock. On June 3, 2025, we filed a registration statement on Form S-3ASR (File No. 333-287729) for the resale of the common stock issuable upon conversion of the Series G Preferred Stock, which was deemed automatically effective by the SEC upon filing.

On July 15, 2025, the Company issued 78,000 shares of Series G Preferred Stock for aggregate gross proceeds of \$75.0 million.

As of the date of this report, all 156,000 shares of Series G Preferred Stock have been issued, of which all 156,000 shares of Series G Preferred Stock have been converted into approximately 21.0 million shares of our common stock.

June 2025 At-the-Market Sales Agreement

On June 2, 2025, we entered into a Sales Agreement with Northland Securities, Inc. and Wells Fargo Securities, LLC (the "June 2025 Sales Agreement"). Up to \$200,000,000 of shares of our common stock may be issued if and when sold pursuant to the June 2025 Sales Agreement. As of the date of this report, we have sold approximately 15.1 million shares under the June 2025 Sales Agreement.

CoreWeave Warrant

On June 10, 2025, CoreWeave assigned the Lease Warrants and its rights under the Registration Rights Agreement as follows: (i) Lease Warrants to acquire up to 6,531,260 shares of our common stock to Jane Street Global Trading, LLC and (ii) Lease Warrants to acquire up to 6,531,261 shares of our common stock to PEAK6 Capital Management LLC.

On June 27, 2025, we filed a registration statement on Form S-3ASR (File No. 333-288390) for the resale of the common stock issuable upon the exercise of the Lease Warrants, which was deemed automatically effective upon filing.

CoreWeave Data Center Lease

In addition, on July 24, 2025, CoreWeave exercised its option for an additional 150MW in our third building at Polaris Forge 1, which is currently in planning stages with an anticipated ready for service date in 2027. Under the option terms, the parties are expected to enter into a new, third lease agreement on substantially the same terms, including the same rent and escalators, as the existing two leases, within 60 days.

Results of Operations

Results of Operations for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025 compared to fiscal years ended May 31, 2024 and May 31, 2023

The following table sets forth key components of the results of operations (in thousands) during the fiscal years ended May 31, 2025, 2024, and 2023.

		ded			
	 May 31, 2025	May 31, 202	4	May 31, 2023	
Revenues					
Revenue	\$ 142,267	\$ 121,	857 \$	40,984	
Related party revenue	 1,926	14,	761	14,408	
Total revenue	144,193	136,	518	55,392	
Costs and expenses:					
Cost of revenues	101,451	106,	553	44,388	
Selling, general and administrative (1)	83,065	45,)20	53,915	
(Gain) loss on classification as held for sale (2)	(24,616)	15,	117	_	
Loss on abandonment of assets	1,138		_	_	
Loss from legal settlement	 		380		
Total costs and expenses	 161,038	169,	170	98,303	
Operating loss	(16,845)	(32,8	52)	(42,911)	
Interest expense, net (3)	14,739	17,	708	2,006	
Loss on conversion of debt	33,612		_	_	
Loss on change in fair value of debt	85,439	,	401	_	
Loss on change in fair value of related party debt	_	8,	116	_	
Loss on extinguishment of debt	1,177		—	94	
Loss on extinguishment of related party debt	_	2,	507	_	
Loss on change in fair value of warrants	6,421		—	_	
Loss on change in fair value of related party warrants	 		696		
Net loss from continuing operations before income tax expenses	(158,233)	(74,2		(45,011)	
Income tax expense (benefit)	 102		96	(523)	
Net loss from continuing operations	(158,335)	(74,3	76)	(44,488)	
Net loss from discontinued operations	 (72,730)	(75,2		(1,118)	
Net loss	(231,065)	(149,6		(45,606)	
Net loss attributable to noncontrolling interest	_	(3	97)	(960)	
Preferred dividends	 (2,615)			_	
Net loss attributable to common stockholders	\$ (233,680)	\$ (149,2	74) \$	(44,646)	
Net loss attributable to common stockholders					
Continuing operations	\$ (160,950)	\$ (73.	979) \$	(43,528)	
Discontinued operations	(72,730)	(75,	295)	(1,118)	
Net loss	\$ (233,680)	\$ (149,	274) \$	6 (44,646)	

Basic and diluted net loss per share attributable to common stockholders			
Continuing operations	\$ (0.80)	\$ (0.65)	\$ (0.46)
Discontinued operations	 (0.36)	(0.66)	(0.01)
Basic and diluted net loss per share	\$ (1.16)	\$ (1.31)	\$ (0.47)
Basic and diluted weighted average number of shares outstanding	201,194,451	114,061,414	93,976,233
Adjusted Amounts (4)			
Adjusted operating income (loss)	\$ 2,383	\$ 4,752	\$ (6,898)
Adjusted operating margin	2%	3%	(12)%
Adjusted net loss attributable to common stockholders	\$ (12,458)	\$ (12,655)	\$ (7,421)
Adjusted net loss attributable to common stockholders per diluted share	\$ (0.06)	\$ (0.11)	\$ (0.08)
Other Financial Data (4)			
EBITDA	\$ (128,820)	\$ (34,698)	\$ (34,932)
as a percentage of revenues	(89)%	(25)%	(63)%
Adjusted EBITDA	\$ 19,627	\$ 22,319	\$ 1,175
as a percentage of revenues	14%	16%	2%

⁽¹⁾ Includes related party selling, general and administrative expense of \$0.3 million, \$0.6 million and \$0.1 million for the fiscal years ended May 31, 2025, May 31, 2024, and May 31, 2023 respectively.

Commentary on Results of Continuing Operations for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025 compared to the fiscal year ended May 31, 2024

Revenues

Revenue increased \$20.4 million, or 17%, from \$121.9 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2024 to \$142.3 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025 which was caused by our 180 MW Data Center Hosting Facility in Ellendale, ND operating at full capacity during the current year as opposed to the prior year when that facility experienced a power outage during the second half of fiscal year 2024.

Comparatively, revenue increased \$109.8 million, or 268%, from \$41.0 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2023 to \$150.8 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2024. Approximately \$80.9 million of the increase was related to continuing operations while \$28.9 million was related to discontinued operations. The increase related to continuing operations between periods was primarily due to increased capacity across our three Data Center Hosting facilities, specifically our 180 MW Data Center Hosting Facility in Ellendale, ND, which accounted for a \$60.0 million increase in revenue as it was its first full year of operations. The increase in revenue related to discontinued operations was due to the Cloud Services Business segment starting to generate revenue in the third quarter of fiscal year ended May 31, 2024, as a result of the launch of services provided by the Cloud Services Business during that year.

Related party revenue decreased \$12.8 million, or 87%, from \$14.8 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2024 to \$1.9 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, driven by certain related parties terminating their contracts during the first fiscal quarter of fiscal year 2025.

⁽²⁾ Includes \$25 million received in connection with the sale of our Garden City facility once conditional approval requirements were met and escrowed funds were released during the fiscal years ended May 31, 2025. The fiscal year ended May 31, 2024 includes \$15.4 million loss on classification of held for sale related to the sale of the Garden City facility.

⁽³⁾ For the fiscal years ended May 31, 2024 and May 31, 2023, amount includes related party interest expense of \$5.7 million and \$0.1 million, respectively.

⁽⁴⁾ Adjusted Amounts and Other Financial Data are non-GAAP performance measures. A reconciliation of reported amounts to adjusted amounts can be found in the "Non-GAAP Measures and Reconciliation" section of Management's Discussion and Analysis.

Comparatively, related party revenue increased \$0.4 million, or 2%, from \$14.4 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2023 to \$14.8 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2024, primarily driven by increased uptime at the Company's Jamestown, North Dakota facility throughout the period.

Cost of revenues

Cost of revenues decreased by \$5.2 million, or 5%, from \$106.7 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2024 to \$101.5 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025. The decrease was due to the following changes:

- · approximately \$4.8 million decrease in energy costs due to more favorable pricing during the current year; and
- approximately \$4.6 million decrease in depreciation and amortization expense as there was minimal accelerated depreciation in the current year as opposed to prior
 year where we recognized approximately \$4.3 million of accelerated depreciation related to transformers that were abandoned by the Company due to operational
 failure or other reasons.

These decreases were offset by an increase of approximately \$4.1 million in personnel expenses for employee costs directly attributable to generating revenue resulting from increased headcount.

Selling, general and administrative expense

Selling, general and administrative expense increased by \$38.0 million, or 85%, from \$45.0 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2024 to \$83.1 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025. The increase was primarily due to the overall growth in the business, categorized as follows:

- approximately \$14.5 million increase in stock-based compensation due to accelerated vesting of certain employee stock awards and the recognition of expense related to performance stock units granted during the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025;
- approximately \$11.5 million increase in professional service expenses primarily related to legal services provided on discrete transactions and projects as well as general support of the business;
- · approximately \$8.4 million increase in personnel expenses largely driven by increases in headcount to support the business; and
- approximately \$3.7 million increase in other selling, general, and administrative expense primarily due to insurance premiums and computer and software expenses.

(Gain) loss on classification as held for sale

Gain on classification as held for sale was \$24.6 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025 due to the receipt of \$25.0 million of funds released from escrow in association with the sale of our Garden City facility which was partially offset by a \$0.4 million loss on assets held for sale associated with the write down of certain assets to their fair market value upon disposal. Comparatively, there was a \$15.4 million loss on classification as held for sale due to the write down of the Garden City assets to their fair market value as part of the planned sale of that facility during the fiscal year ended May 31, 2024.

Loss on abandonment of assets

Loss on abandonment of assets was \$1.1 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, driven by the write down of assets to their fair value upon disposal. There were no such losses recorded in the prior year comparative period.

Loss from legal settlement

Loss from legal settlement was \$2.4 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2024 primarily due to a settlement agreement entered into by us with respect to employment-related claims by a former executive. The terms of the settlement included payment to the claimant of \$2.3 million. There were no such losses recorded in the current year comparative period.

Interest expense, net

Interest expense, net decreased \$3.0 million, or 17%, from \$17.7 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2024 to \$14.7 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025. The decrease was primarily driven by a \$5.7 million decrease in related party loan interest as there were no related party loans outstanding during the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025 as

well as an increase of \$2.2 million in interest income due to an increase in funds held in money market accounts. These changes were partially offset by an increase of approximately \$4.9 million of interest expense due to the increase in finance leases and debt obligations between periods.

Loss on conversion of debt

Loss on conversion of debt was \$33.6 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, due to the difference in the fair value compared to the price at which the YA Notes were converted. There was no such activity recorded in the prior year comparative period.

Loss on change in fair value of debt

Loss on change in fair value of debt increased \$78.0 million, or 1,054%, from \$7.4 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2024 to \$85.4 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025. The loss on change in fair value of debt for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025 was primarily due to a loss of approximately \$89.6 million related to the change in fair value of the conversion option derivative of the Convertible Note during the two week period in which we did not have sufficient authorized shares to settle such conversion fully in shares. This loss was partially offset by a gain of approximately \$4.1 million related to the change in the fair value of the YA Notes. The loss on change in fair value of debt for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2024 was due to the valuation associated with our borrowings under the YA Notes.

Loss on change in fair value of related party debt

Loss on change in fair value of related party debt was \$8.1 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2024, due to the change in fair value of one of our previously held related party loans. There were no such losses recorded in the current year comparative period.

Loss on extinguishment of debt

Loss on extinguishment of debt was \$1.2 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, due to unamortized loan issuance costs related to the Macquarie Promissory Note that was repaid in the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025. There were no such losses recorded in the prior year comparative period.

Loss on extinguishment of related party debt

Loss on extinguishment of related party debt was \$2.5 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2024, due to the termination fees related to a previously held related party loan. There were no such losses recorded in the current year comparative period.

Loss on change in fair value of warrants

Loss on change in fair value of warrants was \$6.4 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, due to the initial valuation of the STB Warrants issued during the current period. There were no such losses recorded in the prior year comparative period.

Loss on change in fair value of related party warrants

Loss on change in fair value of related party warrants was \$5.7 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2024, due to the valuation associated with warrants issued to a related party. There were no such losses recorded in the current year comparative period.

Income tax expense

Income tax expense increased \$6.0 thousand, or 6%, from a \$96.0 thousand expense for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2024 to a \$102.0 thousand expense for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025. This change was driven by an increase in current state income tax expense during the current period.

Net loss from discontinued operations

Net loss from discontinued operations decreased \$2.6 million, or 4% from \$75.3 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2024 to \$72.7 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025 and represents the income statement activity related to the

Cloud Services Business. The Cloud Services Business had a decrease of \$10.2 million in operating loss year over year, which was partially offset by an increase in interest expense of \$7.6 million year over year.

Comparative Segment Data for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025 compared to fiscal years ended May 31, 2024 and May 31, 2023:

The following table sets forth the operating profit (loss) for each of our segments during the fiscal years ended May 31, 2025, 2024, and 2023 (in thousands):

		Fiscal Year Ended	
	May 31, 2025	May 31, 2024	May 31, 2023
Segment profit (loss)			
Data Center Hosting Business	\$ 63,927	\$ 4,812	\$ (18,182)
HPC Hosting Business	(12,086)	(4,811)	(246)
Total segment (loss) profit	\$ 51,841	\$ 1	\$ (18,428)

Commentary on Segment Data Comparative Results for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025 compared to fiscal year ended May 31, 2024:

Data Center Hosting Business

Operating Profit

Data Center Hosting Business operating profit increased \$59.1 million, or 1,228%, from a profit of \$4.8 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2024 to a profit of \$63.9 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025. This increase was primarily due to the recognition of a \$25.0 million gain on classification of held for sale due to the release of escrowed funds related to the sale of the Garden City facility. Comparatively, there was recognition of a \$15.4 million loss on classification of held for sale related to the sale of the Garden City facility in the prior year. Other operating expenses attributable to the Garden City facility including power and depreciation decreased by approximately \$20.6 million, since this facility was sold between the periods. The increase in operating profit was partially offset by increased headcount costs.

HPC Hosting Business

Operating Loss

HPC Hosting Business operating loss increased \$7.3 million, or 151%, from a loss of \$4.8 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2024 to a loss of \$12.1 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025. The loss was largely comprised of legal expenses incurred in connection with discrete projects and amortization expense related to finance leases as we ramp up our HPC Hosting Business.

Commentary on Segment Data Comparative Results for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2024 compared to fiscal year ended May 31, 2023:

Data Center Hosting Business

Operating Profit

Data Center Hosting Business operating profit increased \$23.1 million, or 126%, from a loss of \$18.3 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2023 to a profit of \$4.8 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2024. This increase was primarily due to stock based compensation expense of approximately \$21.1 million during the fiscal year ended May 31, 2023. The remaining increase was due to an increase in revenue of \$81.2 million which was then offset by increases in cost of revenue

of \$61.6 million, selling, general, and administrative expense of \$2.3 million, and loss on classification of held of sale related to the Garden City facility of \$15.4 million.

HPC Hosting Business

Operating Loss

HPC Hosting Business operating loss increased \$4.6 million, or 1,856%, from a loss of \$0.2 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2023 to a loss of \$4.8 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2024. The loss was largely comprised of legal expenses incurred in connection with discrete projects and amortization expense related to finance leases as we ramp up our HPC Hosting Business.

Non-GAAP Measures

To supplement our consolidated financial statements presented under GAAP, we are presenting certain non-GAAP financial measures. We are providing these non-GAAP financial measures to disclose additional information to facilitate the comparison of past and present operations by providing perspective on results absent one-time or significant non-cash items. We utilize these measures in the business planning process to understand expected operating performance and to evaluate results against those expectations. We believe that these non-GAAP financial measures, when considered together with our GAAP financial results, provide management and investors with an additional understanding of our business operating results regarding factors and trends affecting our business and provide a reasonable basis for comparing our ongoing results of operations.

These non-GAAP financial measures are provided as supplemental measures to our performance measures calculated in accordance with GAAP and therefore, are not intended to be considered in isolation or as a substitute for comparable GAAP measures. Further, these non-GAAP financial measures have no standardized meaning prescribed by GAAP and are not prepared under any comprehensive set of accounting rules or principles. Because of the non-standardized definitions of non-GAAP financial measures, we caution investors that the non-GAAP financial measures as used by us in this Annual Report on Form 10-K have limits in their usefulness to investors and may be calculated differently from, and therefore may not be directly comparable to, similarly titled measures used by other companies. Further, investors should be aware that when evaluating these non-GAAP financial measures, these measures should not be construed as an inference that our future results will be unaffected by unusual or non-recurring items. In addition, from time to time in the future there may be items that we may exclude for purposes of our non-GAAP financial measures and we may in the future cease to exclude items that we have historically excluded for purposes of our non-GAAP financial measures. Likewise, we may determine to modify the nature of the adjustments to arrive at our non-GAAP financial measures. Investors should review the non-GAAP reconciliations provided below and not rely on any single financial measure to evaluate our business.

Adjusted Operating Income (Loss), Adjusted Net Loss From Continuing Operations Attributable to Common Stockholders, and Adjusted Net Loss From Continuing Operations Attributable to Common Stockholders per Diluted Share

"Adjusted Operating Income (Loss)" and "Adjusted net loss from continuing operations attributable to common stockholders" are non-GAAP financial measures that represent operating loss and net loss from continuing operations attributable to common stockholders, respectively. Adjusted Operating Income (Loss) is Operating loss excluding stock-based compensation, non-recurring repair expenses, diligence, acquisition, disposition and integration expenses, litigation expenses, loss on abandonment of assets, (gain) loss on classification as held for sale, accelerated depreciation and amortization, loss on legal settlement, restructuring expenses and other non-recurring expenses that Management believes are not representative of the Company's expected ongoing costs. Adjusted net loss from continuing operations attributable to common stockholders is Adjusted Operating Income (Loss) further adjusted for the loss on conversion of debt, loss on change in fair value of debt and related party debt, respectively, loss on fair value of warrants and warrants issued to related parties, respectively, loss on extinguishment of debt and related party debt, respectively, and preferred dividends. We define "Adjusted net loss from continuing operations attributable to common stockholders divided by weighted average diluted share count.

EBITDA and Adjusted EBITDA

"EBITDA" is defined as earnings before interest expense, net, income tax expense, and depreciation and amortization. "Adjusted EBITDA" is defined as EBITDA adjusted for stock-based compensation, non-recurring repair expenses,

diligence, acquisition, disposition and integration expenses, litigation expenses, (gain) loss on classification as held for sale, loss on abandonment of assets, loss on conversion of debt, loss on change in fair value of debt and related party debt, respectively, loss on change in fair value of warrants and warrants issued to related parties, respectively, loss on extinguishment of debt and related party debt, respectively, loss on legal settlement, preferred dividends, restructuring expenses and other non-recurring expenses that Management believes are not representative of our expected ongoing costs.

Reconciliation of GAAP to Non-GAAP Measures

			Fiscal Year Ended	
\$ in thousands	May 31, 2025		May 31, 2024	May 31, 2023
Adjusted operating income (loss)				
Operating loss (GAAP)	(16,845)	\$	(32,852)	\$ (42,911)
Stock-based compensation	22,492		6,973	32,072
Non-recurring repair expenses (1)	173		1,224	_
Diligence, acquisition, disposition and integration expenses (2)	17,269		5,545	2,164
Litigation expenses (3)	1,389		1,589	_
Loss on abandonment of assets	1,138		_	_
(Gain) loss on classification as held for sale	(24,616)		15,417	_
Accelerated depreciation and amortization (4)	45		4,307	_
Loss on legal settlement	_		2,380	_
Restructuring expenses (5)	711		_	_
Other non-recurring expenses (6)	627		169	1,777
Adjusted operating income (loss) (Non-GAAP)	3 2,383	\$	4,752	\$ (6,898)
Adjusted operating margin	2 %		3 %	 (12)%
Adjusted net loss from continuing operations attributable to common stockholders				
Net loss from continuing operations attributable to common stockholders (GAAP) S	(160,950)	\$	(73,979)	\$ (43,528)
Stock-based compensation	22,492		6,973	32,072
Non-recurring repair expenses (1)	173		1,224	_
Diligence, acquisition, disposition and integration expenses (2)	17,269		5,545	2,164
Litigation expenses (3)	1,389		1,589	_
Loss on abandonment of assets	1,138		_	_
(Gain) loss on classification as held for sale	(24,616)		15,417	_
Accelerated depreciation and amortization (4)	45		4,307	_
Loss on conversion of debt	33,612		_	_
Loss on change in fair value of debt	85,439		7,401	_
Loss on change in fair value of related party debt	_		8,116	_
Loss on change in fair value of warrants	6,421	_	_	_
Loss on change in fair value of warrants issued to related parties	_	_	5,696	_
Loss on extinguishment of debt	1,177		_	94
Loss on extinguishment of related party debt	_		2,507	_
Loss on legal settlement	_		2,380	_
Preferred dividends	2,615		_	_
Restructuring expenses (5)	711		_	_
Other non-recurring expenses (6)	627		169	1,777

Adjusted net loss from continuing operations attributable to common stockholders (Non-GAAP)	\$ (12,458)	\$	(12,655)	\$ (7,421)
Adjusted net loss from continuing operations attributable to common stockholders per diluted share (Non-GAAP)	\$ (0.06)	\$	(0.11)	\$ (0.08)
EBITDA and Adjusted EBITDA				
Net loss from continuing operations attributable to common stockholders (GAAP)	\$ (160,950)	\$	(73,979)	\$ (43,528)
Interest expense, net	14,739		17,708	2,006
Income tax expense (benefit)	102		96	(523)
Depreciation and amortization (4)	17,289		21,477	 7,113
EBITDA (Non-GAAP)	\$ (128,820)	\$	(34,698)	\$ (34,932)
Stock-based compensation	22,492		6,973	32,072
Non-recurring repair expenses (1)	173		1,224	_
Diligence, acquisition, disposition and integration expenses (2)	17,269		5,545	2,164
Litigation expenses (3)	1,389		1,589	_
(Gain) loss on classification as held for sale	(24,616)		15,417	_
Loss on abandonment of assets	1,138		_	_
Loss on conversion of debt	33,612 -	-	_	_
Loss on change in fair value of debt	85,439		7,401	_
Loss on change in fair value of related party debt	_		8,116	_
Loss on change in fair value of warrants	6,421		_	_
Loss on change in fair value of warrants issued to related parties	_		5,696	_
Loss on extinguishment of debt	1,177		_	94
Loss on extinguishment of related party debt	_		2,507	_
Loss on legal settlement	_		2,380	_
Preferred dividends	2,615		_	_
Restructuring expenses (5)	711		_	_
Other non-recurring expenses (6)	627		169	1,777
Adjusted EBITDA (Non-GAAP)	\$ 19,627	\$	22,319	\$ 1,175

⁽¹⁾ Represents costs incurred in the repair and replacement of equipment at Ellendale Data Center Hosting facility as a result of the previously disclosed power outage.

Funding Requirements

We have experienced net losses through the period ended May 31, 2025. Our transition to profitability is dependent on the successful operation of our business.

⁽²⁾ Represents legal, accounting and consulting costs incurred in association with certain discrete transactions and projects.

⁽³⁾ Represents non-recurring litigation expense associated with our defense of class action lawsuits and legal fees related to matters with certain former employees. We do not expect to incur these expenses on a regular basis.

⁽⁴⁾ Represents the acceleration of expense related to assets that were abandoned by us due to operational failure or other reasons. Depreciation and amortization in this amount is included in Depreciation and Amortization expense within our calculation of EBITDA, and therefore is not added back as a management adjustment in our calculation of Adjusted EBITDA.

⁽⁵⁾ Represents non-recurring expenses associated with employee separations.

⁽⁶⁾ Represents expenses that are not representative of our expected ongoing costs.

We expect to have sufficient liquidity, including cash on hand, payments from customers, access to debt financing, and access to public capital markets, to support ongoing operations and meet our working capital needs for at least the next 12 months and all of our known requirements and plans for cash. However, we may be unable to raise additional funds or enter into such arrangements when needed on favorable terms, or at all, which would have a negative impact on our financial condition and could force us to delay, limit, reduce or terminate our ongoing operations and development plans. We have based our estimates as to how long we expect we will be able to fund our operations on assumptions that may prove to be wrong, and we could use our available capital resources sooner than we currently expect, in which case, we would be required to obtain additional financing sooner than currently projected, which may not be available to us on acceptable terms, or at all. Our failure to raise capital as and when needed would have a negative impact on our financial condition and our ability to pursue our business strategy.

We expect that our general and administrative expenses and our operating expenditures will continue to increase as we continue to expand our operations. We believe that the significant investments in property and equipment will remain throughout fiscal year 2026 as we continue construction of our HPC hosting facilities.

Sources of Liquidity and Capital Resources

Our primary capital requirements are to fund the development and expansion of our data center infrastructure, support working capital needs, cover operating expenses, and finance capital expenditures associated with technology upgrades and facility enhancements. As of May 31, 2025, we had unrestricted cash and cash equivalents of \$41.6 million and funds restricted for construction expenditures of \$41.0 million. Historically we have incurred losses and have relied on equity and debt financings to fund our operations. We have primarily generated cash in the last 12 months from the proceeds of our term loans, issuance of common stock, preferred stock, convertible promissory notes, senior unsecured convertible notes, debt facilities and the receipt of contractual deposits and revenue payments from customers.

In addition to the sources of liquidity noted below, subsequent to May 31, 2025, we sold additional shares of our common stock under the June 2025 Sales Agreement which generated proceeds of approximately \$193.9 million and issued the remaining 78,000 shares of Series G Preferred Stock, pursuant to the PEPA, for aggregate gross proceeds of \$75.0 million.

We believe that existing cash balances, cash flows from operations, existing debt facilities, and access to capital markets will provide sufficient liquidity to meet our debt obligations, including any repayment of debt or refinancing of debt, working capital needs, planned capital expenditures, and other contractual obligations, for at least the next twelve months and the foreseeable future thereafter.

Recent Financing Activities

See "Note 7 - Debt" in the notes to the consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K for more information on our term loans and other debt instruments.

On June 7, 2024, we entered into the CIM Promissory Note with the CIM Lender for borrowings of up to \$125 million. During the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, the total amount borrowed under the CIM Promissory Note was \$125 million. On November 27, 2024, in connection with the Macquarie Promissory Note, we repaid the CIM Promissory Note in full, including all outstanding and unpaid principal, accrued interest, fees, and expenses.

During the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, Applied Digital Cloud Corporation, our wholly-owned subsidiary, entered into two Simple Agreement for Future Equity ("SAFE") agreements totaling \$12.0 million with an investor.

During the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, under the May 2024 Sales Agreement, we sold approximately 3.1 million shares for net proceeds of approximately \$14.6 million with commission and legal fees related to the issuance of approximately \$0.5 million. This offering was completed as of August 31, 2024.

During the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, we closed on four offerings of the Series E Preferred Stock in which we sold total shares of 301,673 for proceeds of \$6.9 million net of issuance costs of \$0.6 million. The Series E Dealer Manager Agreement was terminated upon the termination of the Series E Offering on August 9, 2024.

On July 9, 2024, we entered into the July 2024 Sales Agreement, pursuant to which we could offer and sell, from time to time, through the Agents, up to \$125 million shares of our common stock. As of the date of this report, we issued and sold

approximately 3.0 million shares of our common stock under the July 2024 Sales Agreement for proceeds of \$16.4 million net of issuance costs of \$0.5 million. This offering is no longer active.

On July 30, 2024, we announced that the conditional approval requirements related to the release of the escrowed funds from the sale of our Garden City hosting facility had been met. During the quarter ended August 31, 2024, we received the remaining \$25 million of the purchase price, previously held in escrow pending such conditional approval.

On August 29, 2024, we entered into a securities purchase agreement with YA Fund for the private placement of 53,191 shares of Series F Convertible Preferred Stock. The Series F Offering closed on August 30, 2024, for total proceeds to us of \$50.0 million, prior to fees paid to Northland Securities, Inc. for their role as placement agent in an amount equal to 3.5% of the total proceeds. During the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, all 53,191 shares of Series F Convertible Preferred Stock were converted into approximately 7.6 million shares of our common stock.

On September 5, 2024, we entered into the PIPE Purchase Agreement with the PIPE Purchasers, for the private placement of 49,382,720 shares of our common stock, at a purchase price of \$3.24 per share, representing the last closing price of our common stock on the Nasdaq Global Select Market on September 4, 2024 for total gross proceeds to us of approximately \$160 million, before deducting offering expenses.

On September 23, 2024, we entered into the Series E-1 Dealer Manager Agreement with the Dealer Manager pursuant to which the Dealer Manager agreed to serve as our agent and dealer manager for the offering of up to 62,500 shares of our Series E-1 Preferred Stock, at a price per share of \$1,000 per share, pursuant to our Registration Statement on Form S-1, filed with the SEC on September 23, 2024. During the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, we closed on eight offerings of the Series E-1 Preferred Stock, in which we issued and sold 62,500 shares for gross proceeds of \$62.5 million. As of the date of this report, the offering of Series E-1 Preferred Stock has been completed.

On November 4, 2024, we completed a private offering of the Convertible Notes to persons reasonably believed to be qualified institutional buyers pursuant to Rule 144A under the Securities Act. The aggregate principal amount of the Convertible Notes sold in the offering was \$450 million, which includes \$75 million aggregate principal amount issued pursuant to the initial purchasers' fully exercised option. The net proceeds from the sale of the Convertible Notes were approximately \$435.2 million after deducting the initial purchasers' discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses.

On November 27, 2024, our subsidiary, APLD HPC Holdings LLC, formerly known as APLD ELN-02 Holdings LLC, entered into the Macquarie Promissory Note. The proceeds from the Macquarie Promissory Note were used to repay in full and terminate the CIM Promissory Note as well as all obligations under the March Note. On February 11, 2025, in connection with entering into the SMBC Credit Agreement, with the proceeds of the SMBC Loans, we repaid the Macquarie Promissory Note in full, including all outstanding and unpaid principal, accrued interest, and multiple on invested capital.

As of November 30, 2024, the remaining aggregate principal of \$71.3 million of the YA Notes had been converted, in exchange for the issuance by us of 19.1 million shares of common stock to YA Fund, and the aggregate principal amount outstanding under the March Note was \$6.9 million (consisting of the remaining principal amount of \$4.8 million and the additional \$2.1 million Commitment Fee), which was repaid in full during the quarter ended February 28, 2025, including all outstanding and unpaid principal, accrued interest, fees, and expenses.

On February 11, 2025, APLD HPC Holdings LLC, our subsidiary, entered into the SMBC Credit Agreement with SMBC for the SMBC Loans. The proceeds from the SMBC Loans were used to: (i) prepay in full the Macquarie Promissory Note, (ii) pay for certain data center project development costs at Polaris Forge 1, and (iii) fund the Interest Reserve Account as defined in the SMBC Credit Agreement. Remaining proceeds have been deposited into a separate bank account for future construction costs at Polaris Forge 1.

On April 30, 2025, we entered into a Preferred Equity Purchase Agreement with certain investors for the issuance and sale of up to 156,000 shares of Series G Preferred Stock, in a private placement. During the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, we issued and sold 78,000 shares of Series G Preferred Stock for aggregate gross proceeds of \$75.0 million.

During the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, we received \$131.5 million in payments for future data center hosting services.

Material Contractual Obligations

In the ordinary course of business, we enter into contractual arrangements that require future cash payments. The following table sets forth information regarding our anticipated future cash payments under our contractual obligations as of May 31, 2025 (in thousands):

	Payments Due by Period										
	 Total	FY 2026	FY 2027	FY 2028	FY 2029	FY 2030	Thereafter				
Debt obligations ⁽¹⁾	\$ 869,486 \$	10,468 \$	386,126 \$	7,677 \$	3,206 \$	8 \$	462,000				
Interest on debt obligations(2)	102,692	14,800	49,540	13,118	12,667	12,567	_				
Operating lease obligations(3)	1,153	761	365	27	_	_	_				
Financing lease obligations ⁽⁴⁾	13,940	13,925	14	1	_	_	_				
Power commitments ⁽⁵⁾	47,178	28,000	19,178	_	_	_	_				
Preferred share dividends(6)	37,812	6,302	6,302	6,302	6,302	6,302	6,302				

- (1) Debt obligations presented in the table reflect scheduled principal payments related to our long-term debt as described in Note 7 to the consolidated financial statements for further discussion.
- (2) Estimated interest payments on our debt obligations include estimated future interest payments based on the terms of the debt agreements. See Note 7 to the consolidated financial statements for further discussion.
- (3) Operating lease obligations include future minimum payments for our operating leases.
- (4) Financing lease obligations include future minimum payments for our finance leases. We have entered into various leases which are executed but not yet commenced with total minimum payments of approximately \$16.6 million and terms of 2 years.
- (5) Power commitments represents our obligation related to the energy services agreement for our Jamestown, North Dakota co-hosting facility payable. See Note 14 to the consolidated financial statements for further discussion.
- (6) Preferred share dividends represent future dividend payments in accordance with preferred stock that has been issued.

Summary of Cash Flows

The following table provides information about our net cash flow for the fiscal years ended May 31, 2025, May 31, 2024, and May 31, 2023 respectively.

	Fiscal Year Ended					
\$ in thousands		May 31, 2025		May 31, 2024		May 31, 2023
Net cash (used in) provided by operating activities	\$	(115,402)	\$	13,794	\$	58,735
Net cash used in investing activities		(667,654)		(172,437)		(132,088)
Net cash provided by financing activities		874,686		146,757		70,628
Net increase (decrease) in cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash		91,630		(11,886)		(2,725)
Cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash at beginning of year, including cash from discontinued operations		31,688		43,574		46,299
Cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash at end of period, including cash from discontinued operations		123,318		31,688		43,574
Less: Cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash from discontinued operations		2,398				_
Cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash from continuing operations	\$	120,920	\$	31,688	\$	43,574

Commentary on the change in cash flows between the fiscal years ended May 31, 2025 and May 31, 2024:

Operating Activities

The net cash (used in) provided by operating activities decreased by \$129.2 million, or 937%, from \$13.8 million provided by operating activities for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2024 to \$115.4 million used in operating activities for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025. This change was primarily driven by a large increase in accounts payable due to the timing of payments between the periods and a gain on classification of held for sale due to the receipt of \$25.0 million of funds

released from escrow in association with the sale of our Garden City facility. Also contributing to this change was a decrease in deferred revenue due to changes in our customer base relative to the prior comparative period as well as timing of collections during the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025.

These impacts were partially offset by an \$85.4 million loss on change in fair value of debt primarily due a loss of approximately \$89.6 million related to the change in fair value of the conversion option derivative of the Convertible Note during the two week period in which the Company did not have sufficient authorized shares to settle such conversion fully in shares. This loss was offset by a gain of approximately \$4.1 million related to the change in the fair value of the YA Notes.

Investing Activities

The net cash used in investing activities increased by \$495.2 million, from \$172.4 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2024 to \$667.7 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025. This increase was primarily due to an increase of approximately \$539.8 million in investments in property and equipment during the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025 as our payments in the current periods for construction of Polaris Forge 1 outpaced the comparative period construction payments for the Garden City hosting facility and our HPC data centers in the prior year. These increases were partially offset by the receipt of \$25.0 million of funds that were released from escrow in association with the sale of our Garden City facility as well as a decrease of \$43.9 million in lease prepayments made for leases of hosting equipment to support our Cloud Services Business during the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025.

Financing Activities

The net cash provided by financing activities increased by \$727.9 million, or 496%, from \$146.8 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2024 to \$874.7 million for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025. The primary reasons for the change were an increase in the receipt of net proceeds from offerings of our common and preferred stock of approximately \$235.1 million, proceeds from the Convertible Notes of \$450.0 million and net debt borrowings of approximately \$357.0 million, as well as the receipt of \$12.0 million from SAFE agreements for equity in Applied Digital Cloud Corporation, a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, during the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025. These increases were partially offset by the payment of approximately \$42.4 million in debt financing costs, an increase of approximately \$65.1 million in finance lease payments as well as approximately \$104.5 million cash used for the capped call and prepaid forward related to the Convertible Notes offering during the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025.

Off Balance Sheet Arrangements

None.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

For a discussion of recently issued financial accounting standards, refer to "Note 2 - Basis of Presentation and Significant Accounting Policies", in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Critical Accounting Estimates and Significant Judgements

Our consolidated financial statements are prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the U.S. ("GAAP"). In connection with the preparation of our consolidated financial statements, we are required to make assumptions and estimates about future events and apply judgments that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenue, expenses and the related disclosures. We base our assumptions, estimates and judgments on historical experience, current trends and other factors that management believes to be relevant at the time our consolidated financial statements are prepared. On a regular basis, management reviews the accounting policies, assumptions, estimates and judgments to ensure that our financial statements are presented fairly and in accordance with GAAP. However, because future events and their effects cannot be determined with certainty, actual results could differ from our assumptions and estimates, and such differences could be material.

While our significant accounting policies are described in more detail in Note 2 to our consolidated financial statements, we believe that the following accounting policies are those most critical to the judgments and estimates used in the preparation of our consolidated financial statements.

Stock-based Compensation

We account for stock-based compensation with performance conditions by recognizing expense ratably over the requisite service period once we conclude that it is probable that the performance conditions will be achieved. Our conclusion as to the probability of achievement is complex and requires significant judgment by management. In addition, estimates around the service period for performance awards that are probable of being achieved require significant judgment by management. We may revise our estimate when we determine that it is probable that the performance condition will be achieved within a different time period.

We reassess the probability related to vesting and the requisite service period at each reporting period, and recognize a cumulative catch up adjustment for such changes in our probability assessment in subsequent reporting periods. Our determination of probability is based on historical metrics, future projections, and our historical performance against such projections.

Fair Value Measurements

Warrants

We measure the warrants issued to CIM APLD Lender Holdings LLC, Macquarie Equipment Capital, Inc., STB Applied Holdings LLC, and CoreWeave at fair value (see Note 7 - Debt and Note 9 - Stockholders' Equity for further discussion). We engaged a third party valuation specialist to assist management in its determination of the fair value of the warrants using a Black-Scholes Option Pricing model. Inherent in pricing models are assumptions related to expected share-price volatility, expected life, risk-free interest rate and dividend yield, which are considered Level 3 inputs.

Convertible Notes

We engaged a third party valuation specialist to assist management in its determination and allocation of the fair value of the embedded derivative, the Conversion Option, using a binomial lattice model in a risk-neutral framework. We allocated the principal amount of the Convertible Notes between the host contract and the embedded derivative, based on fair value (see Note 7 - Debt for further discussion).

Item 7A. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

Market Risk

The following discussion about market risk involves forward-looking statements. Actual results could differ materially from those projected in the forward-looking statements. We may be exposed to market risks related to changes in interest rates and fluctuations in the prices of certain commodities, primarily electricity. We do not use financial instruments for trading or speculative purposes.

Interest Rate Risk

We are exposed to interest rate risk related to our outstanding debt. An immediate increase or decrease in current interest rates from their position as of May 31, 2025 would not have a material impact on our interest expense due to the fixed coupon rate on the majority of our debt obligations.

Commodity Price Risk

Certain operating costs incurred by us are subject to price fluctuations caused by the volatility of underlying commodity prices. The commodities most likely to have an impact on our results of operations in the event of price changes are electricity, supplies and equipment used in our data centers. We closely monitor the cost of electricity at all of our locations. We have entered into various power contracts to purchase power at fixed prices in certain locations.

In addition, as we are building new, or expanding existing, data centers, we are subject to commodity price risk for building materials related to the construction of these data centers, such as steel and copper. In addition, the lead-time to procure certain pieces of equipment, such as generators, is substantial. Any delays in procuring the necessary pieces of equipment for the construction of our data centers could delay the anticipated openings of these new data centers and, as a result, increase the cost of these projects.

We do not currently employ forward contracts or other financial instruments to address commodity price risk other than the power contracts discussed above.

Foreign Currency Risk

We have not been materially impacted by fluctuations in foreign currency exchange rates as substantially all of our business is transacted in U.S. dollars or U.S. dollar-based currencies.

Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data

Consolidated Financial Statements

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm (PCAOB ID #199)	67
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm (PCAOB ID #688)	69
Consolidated Balance Sheets	70
Consolidated Statements of Operations	71
Consolidated Statements of Changes in Temporary Equity and Stockholders' Equity	72
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows	74
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	76

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

To the Stockholders and Board of Directors of Applied Digital Corporation

Opinion on the Financial Statements

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheet of Applied Digital Corporation (the "Company") as of May 31, 2025, the related consolidated statements of operations, changes in temporary equity and stockholders' equity and cash flows for the year ended May 31, 2025, and the related notes (collectively referred to as the "financial statements").

In our opinion, the financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as of May 31, 2025, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for the year ended May 31, 2025, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

We also have audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) ("PCAOB"), the Company's internal control over financial reporting as of May 31, 2025, based on the criteria established in Internal Control - Integrated Framework issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (COSO) in 2013 and our report dated July 30, 2025, expressed an adverse opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting because of the existence of a material weakness.

Retrospective Application of a Change in Accounting Principle

We also have audited the adjustments to the 2024 and 2023 financial statements to retrospectively apply the change in accounting due to the adoption of ASU 2023-07, Segment Reporting (Topic 280): Improvements to Reportable Segment Disclosures ("ASU 2023-07") discussed in Note 2 and Note 16 and discontinued operations and held for sale presentation discussed in Note 2 and Note 5. In our opinion, such adjustments are appropriate and have been properly applied. We were not engaged to audit, review, or apply any procedures to the 2024 and 2023 financial statements of the Company other than with respect to the adjustments and, accordingly, we do not express an opinion or any other form of assurance on the 2024 and 2023 financial statements taken as a whole.

Basis for Opinion

These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the Company's financial statements based on our audit. We are a public accounting firm registered with the PCAOB and are required to be independent with respect to the Company in accordance with the U.S. federal securities laws and the applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the PCAOB.

We conducted our audit in accordance with the standards of the PCAOB. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement, whether due to error or fraud. Our audit included performing procedures to assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to error or fraud, and performing procedures that respond to those risks. Such procedures included examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. Our audit also included evaluating the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial statements. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.

Prior Period Financial Statements

The financial statements of the Company as of May 31, 2024 and for the years ended May 31, 2024 and 2023, were audited by Marcum LLP, whose report dated August 30, 2024, expressed an unmodified opinion on those statements.

Critical Audit Matters

Critical audit matters are matters arising from the current period audit of the financial statements that were communicated or required to be communicated to the audit committee and that: (1) relate to accounts or disclosures that are material to the financial statements and (2) involved our especially challenging, subjective, or complex judgments. We determined that there are no critical audit matters.

/s/ CBIZ CPAs P.C.

CBIZ CPAs P.C.

We have served as the Company's auditor since 2021 (such date takes into account the acquisition of the attest business of Marcum LLP by CBIZ CPAs P.C. effective November 1, 2024).

New York, NY July 30, 2025

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

To the Shareholders and Board of Directors of Applied Digital Corporation

Opinion on the Financial Statements

We have audited, before the effects of the retrospective adjustments for the adoption of ASU 2023-07, Segment Reporting (Topic 280): Improvements to Reportable Segment Disclosures ("ASU 2023-07") discussed in Note 2 and Note 16 and discontinued operations and held for sale presentation discussed in Note 2 and Note 5 to the consolidated financial statements, the accompanying consolidated balance sheet of Applied Digital Corporation (the "Company") as of May 31, 2024, the related consolidated statements of operations, stockholders' equity and cash flows for each of the two years in the period ended May 31, 2024, and the related notes (collectively referred to as the "financial statements"). In our opinion, the 2024 and 2023 financial statements, before the effects of the retrospective adjustment for the adoption of ASU 2023-07 discussed in Note 2 and Note 16 and discontinued operations and held for sale presentation discussed in Note 2 and Note 5, the financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as of May 31, 2024, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for each of the two years in the period ended May 31, 2024, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

We were not engaged to audit, review, or apply any procedures to the retrospective adjustments for the adoption of ASU 2023-07 discussed in Note 2 and Note 16 and discontinued operations and held for sale presentation discussed in Note 2 and Note 5 to the consolidated financial statements, and accordingly, we do not express an opinion or any other form of assurance about whether such retrospective adjustments are appropriate and have been properly applied. Those retrospective adjustments were audited by CBIZ CPAs, P.C.

Basis for Opinion

These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the Company's financial statements based on our audits. We are a public accounting firm registered with the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) ("PCAOB") and are required to be independent with respect to the Company in accordance with the U.S. federal securities laws and the applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the PCAOB.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the PCAOB. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audits to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement, whether due to error or fraud. The Company is not required to have, nor were we engaged to perform, an audit of its internal control over financial reporting. As part of our audits we are required to obtain an understanding of internal control over financial reporting but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting. Accordingly, we express no such opinion.

Our audits included performing procedures to assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to error or fraud, and performing procedures that respond to those risks. Such procedures included examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. Our audits also included evaluating the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial statements. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

/s/ Marcum LLP

Marcum LLP

We have served as the Company's auditor since 2021 through June 18, 2025.

New York, NY August 30, 2024

APPLIED DIGITAL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

Consolidated Balance Sheets

(In thousands, except share and par value data)

	May 31, 2025		May 31, 2024
ASSETS		_	
Current assets:			
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 41,552	\$	3,339
Restricted cash:			
Funds for construction	41,026		_
Letters of credit	31,342		21,349
Accounts receivable	3,043		3,847
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	9,430		1,010
Current assets held for sale	304,200		374,599
Total current assets	430,593		404,144
Property and equipment, net	1,275,841		329,103
Operating lease right of use assets, net	960		1,521
Finance lease right of use assets, net	17,820		8,750
Other assets	144,876		19,349
TOTALASSETS	\$ 1,870,090	\$	762,867
LIABILITIES, TEMPORARY EQUITY AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY			
Current liabilities:			
Accounts payable	\$ 247,528	\$	104,528
Accrued liabilities	29,549	Ψ	24,702
Current portion of operating lease liability	692		604
Current portion of finance lease liability	13,633		5,283
Current portion of debt	10,331		10,082
Current portion of debt, at fair value	10,551		35,836
Customer deposits	16,125		13,819
Related party customer deposits	10,125		1,549
Deferred revenue			6,496
Related party deferred revenue			1,692
Due to customer	4,807		13,002
Current liabilities held for sale	216,047		336,423
Other current liabilities	19,432		96
Total current liabilities	558,144		554,112
Long-term portion of operating lease liability	338,144		1,072
Long-term portion of operating lease hability	15		3,381
Long-term portion of finance rease maintry Long-term debt	677,825		79,472
Total liabilities			638,037
	1,236,365		038,037
Commitments and contingencies (Note 15)			
Temporary equity	J		
Series E preferred stock, 0.001 par value, 2,000,000 shares authorized, 301,673 shares issued and outstanding at May 31, 2025, and no shares authorized, issue or outstanding at May 31, 2024	6,932		_
Series E-1 preferred stock, \$0.001 par value, 62,500 shares authorized, 62,500 shares issued and 62,485 shares outstanding at May 31, 2025, and no share authorized, issued or outstanding at May 31, 2024	es 57,011		_
Series G preferred stock, 0.001 par value, 156,000 shares authorized, 78,000 shares issued and outstanding at May 31, 2025, and no shares authorized, issued or outstanding at May 31, 2024	72,094		_
Stockholders' equity:			
Common stock, \$0.001 par value, 400,000,000 shares authorized, 234,200,868 shares issued and 224,909,669 shares outstanding at May 31, 2025, and 144,083,944 shares issued and 139,051,142 shares outstanding at May 31, 2024	230		144
Treasury stock, 9,291,199 shares at May 31, 2025 and 5,032,802 shares at May 31, 2024, at cost	(31,400		(62)
Additional paid in capital	1,009,913		374,738
Accumulated deficit	(481,055)	1	(249,990)
Total stockholders' equity attributable to Applied Digital Corporation	497,688		124,830
TOTAL LIABILITIES, TEMPORARY EQUITY AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY	\$ 1,870,090	\$	762,867

See accompanying notes to the consolidated financial statements

APPLIED DIGITAL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

Consolidated Statements of Operations (In thousands, except share and per share data)

Fiscal Year Ended

Revenue:	May 31, 2025		May 31, 2024		3.5 3.4 4.04.0
Revenue:	 , 01, 2020		May 31, 2024		May 31, 2023
Revenue	\$ 142,267	\$	121,857	\$	40,984
Related party revenue	1,926		14,761		14,408
Total revenue	144,193		136,618		55,392
Costs and expenses:					
Cost of revenues	101,451		106,653		44,388
Selling, general and administrative (1)	83,065		45,020		53,915
(Gain) loss on classification as held for sale (2)	(24,616)		15,417		_
Loss on abandonment of assets	1,138		_		_
Loss from legal settlement	_		2,380		_
Total costs and expenses	161,038		169,470		98,303
Operating loss	 (16,845)		(32,852)		(42,911)
Interest expense, net (3)	14,739		17,708		2,006
Loss on conversion of debt	33,612		_		_
Loss on change in fair value of debt	85,439		7,401		_
Loss on change in fair value of related party debt			8,116		_
Loss on extinguishment of debt	1,177		_		94
Loss on extinguishment of related party debt	_		2,507		_
Loss on change in fair value of warrants	6,421		_		_
Loss on change in fair value of related party warrants	_		5,696		_
Net loss from continuing operations before income tax expenses	(158,233)		(74,280)		(45,011)
Income tax expense (benefit)	102		96		(523)
Net loss from continuing operations	 (158,335)		(74,376)		(44,488)
Net loss from discontinued operations	(72,730)		(75,295)		(1,118)
Net loss	(231,065)		(149,671)		(45,606)
Net loss attributable to noncontrolling interest			(397)		(960)
Preferred dividends	(2,615)				` <u>_</u>
Net loss attributable to common stockholders	\$ (233,680)	\$	(149,274)	\$	(44,646)
Net loss attributable to common stockholders					
Continuing operations	\$ (160,950)	\$	(73,979)	\$	(43,528)
Discontinued operations	(72,730)		(75,295)		(1,118)
Net loss	\$ (233,680)	\$	(149,274)	\$	(44,646)
Basic and diluted net loss per share attributable to common stockholders					
Continuing operations	\$ (0.80)	\$	(0.65)	\$	(0.46)
Discontinued operations	(0.36)		(0.66)		(0.01)
=	 (1.10)	Ф	(1.31)	ď	(0.47)
Basic and diluted net loss per share	\$ (1.16)	3	(1.31)	Þ	(0.47)

⁽¹⁾ Includes related party selling, general and administrative expense of \$0.3 million, \$0.6 million, and \$0.1 million for the fiscal years ended May 31, 2025, May 31, 2024, and May 31, 2023 respectively.

See accompanying notes to the consolidated financial statements and, specifically, Note 6 - Related Party Transactions for further discussion of related party transactions.

^[2] Includes \$25 million received in connection with the sale of our Garden City facility once conditional approval requirements were met and escrowed funds were released during the fiscal years ended May 31, 2025. The fiscal year ended May 31, 2024 includes \$15.4 million loss on classification of held for sale related to the sale of the Garden City facility.

For the fiscal years ended May 31, 2024 and May 31, 2023, amount includes related party interest expense of \$5.7 million and \$0.1 million, respectively.

APPLIED DIGITAL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

Consolidated Statements of Changes in Temporary Equity and Stockholders' Equity For the Years Ended May 31, 2025, 2024, and 2023 (In thousands, except per share data)

	Common	Stock	Treasury	Stock	Additional	Al-4- d	64l-bl-l	N	
	Shares	Amount	Shares	Amount	Paid in Capital	Accumulated Deficit	Stockholders' Equity	Noncontrolling interest	Total Equity
Balance, June 1, 2022	97,837,703	\$ 98	(36,296)	\$ (62)	\$ 128,293	\$ (56,070)	\$ 72,259	\$ 6,976	\$ 79,235
Issuance of common stock from stock plans	3,089,655	3			(3)	_	_	_	
Tax payments for restricted stock upon vesting	_	_	_	_	(168)	_	(168)	_	(168)
Stock-based compensation	_		_	_	32,072	_	32,072	_	32,072
Capital contribution to noncontrolling interest	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	4,146	4,146
Common stock forfeited	_		(4,965,432)	_	_	_	_	_	_
Net loss	_	_	_	_	_	(44,646)	(44,646)	(960)	(45,606)
Balance, May 31, 2023	100,927,358	101	(5,001,728)	(62)	160,194	(100,716)	59,517	10,162	69,679
Shares issued in offering, net of costs	21,600,722	23			130,826	_	130,849	_	130,849
Issuance of common stock from stock plans	6,894,166	6	_	_	(6)	_	_	_	_
Tax payments for restricted stock upon vesting	_	_	_	_	(861)	_	(861)	_	(861)
Conversions of debt	13,213,727	13	_	_	52,047	_	52,060	_	52,060
Issuance of warrants, at fair value	_	_	_	_	5,696	_	5,696	_	5,696
Share cancellations	(36,296)	_	(31,074)	_	_	_	_	_	_
Stock-based compensation	_	_	_	_	17,362	_	17,362	_	17,362
Common stock issuance costs	_	_	_	_	(284)	_	(284)	_	(284)
Net loss	_	_	_	_	_	(149,274)	(149,274)	(397)	(149,671)
Extinguishment of noncontrolling interest	1,484,267	1	<u> </u>		9,764		9,765	(9,765)	
Balance, May 31, 2024	144,083,944	\$ 144	(5,032,802)	\$ (62)	\$ 374,738	\$ (249,990)	\$ 124,830	<u>\$</u>	\$ 124,830

See accompanying notes to the consolidated financial statements

Consolidated Statements of Changes in Temporary Equity and Stockholders' Equity (continued) For the Years Ended May 31, 2025, 2024, and 2023 (In thousands, except per share data)

			Temporar	y Equity					Permanent Equity						
	Serie Redee Preferre	mable d Stock	Seri Conve Preferre	rtible d Stock	Series Redeer Preferre	nable d Stock	Serie Conve Preferre	ertible ed Stock	Common St	tock	Treasury	Stock	Additional Paid in	Accumulated	Stockholders'
	Shares	Amount	Shares	Amount	Shares		Shares			mount		Amount	Capital	Deficit	Equity
Balance, June 1, 2024		<u> </u>		<u> </u>		<u> </u>		<u> </u>	144,083,944 \$	144	(5,032,802) \$	(62)	\$ 374,738	\$ (249,990)	\$ 124,830
Shares issued in offering, net of costs		_		_		_			55,506,938	55	_	_	180,711		180,766
Issuance of common stock from stock compensation plans	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	2,427,273	3	_	_	(3)	_	_
Tax payments for restricted stock upon vesting	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	(4,116)	_	(4,116)
Conversions of debt	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	19,050,204	19	_	_	104,926	_	104,945
Issuance of other common stock	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	628,541	1	_	_	518	_	519
Issuance of warrants, at fair value	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	136,292	_	136,292
Exercise of warrants	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	4,905,256	5	_	_	(5)	_	_
Issuance of Preferred Stock, net of costs	301,673	6,932	53,191	48,350	62,500	57,026	78,000	72,094	_	_	_	_	6	_	6
Preferred Stock Dividends	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	(2,615)	_	(2,615)
Conversion of preferred stock	_	_	(53,191)	(48,350)	_	_	_	_	7,598,712	7	_	_	48,343	_	48,350
Redemption of preferred stock	_	_	_	_	(15)	(15)	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_
Stock-based compensation	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	22,704	_	22,704
Share repurchase	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	(4)	(4,258,397)	(31,338)	_	_	(31,342)
Purchase of capped call options	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	(51,750)	_	(51,750)
Purchase of prepaid forward contract	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	(52,736)	_	(52,736)
Reclass of debt conversion option	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	252,900	_	252,900
Net loss	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	(231,065)	(231,065)
Balance, May 31, 2025	301,673	\$ 6,932		\$ _	62,485 \$	5 57,011	78,000	\$ 72,094	234,200,868 \$	230	(9,291,199) \$	3 (31,400)	\$ 1,009,913	\$ (481,055)	\$ 497,688

See accompanying notes to the consolidated financial statements

Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows (in thousands)

	May 31, 2025	Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2024	May 31, 2023		
CASH FLOW FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES	(221.057)	(1.10.551)	4.5.00		
Net loss	\$ (231,065)	\$ (149,671)	\$ (45,606)		
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash (used in) provided by operating activities:	25.045	50.2 50	= <1.1		
Depreciation and amortization	97,945	79,360	7,614		
Stock-based compensation	22,704	17,362	32,072		
Lease expense	31,661	13,944	_		
Deferred income taxes		_	(540		
Loss on extinguishment of debt	1,177	_	94		
Loss on extinguishment of related party debt	_	2,507	_		
Loss on legal settlement	_	2,380	_		
Amortization of debt issuance costs	9,563	5,214	410		
(Gain) loss on classification of held for sale	(24,616)	15,417	_		
Loss on conversion of debt	33,612	_	_		
Loss on change in fair value of debt	85,439	7,401	_		
Loss on change in fair value of related party debt	<u> </u>	13,812	_		
Loss on change in fair value of warrants issued	6,421	_	_		
Loss on abandonment of assets	1,138	_	_		
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:					
Accounts receivable	(2,934)	(3,765)	145		
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	(8,309)	899	(766		
Other assets	2,979	327	364		
Customer deposits	2,306	(8,770)	24,584		
Related party customer deposits	(1,549)	(2,261)	2,261		
Deferred revenue	(34,080)	(9,494)	44,245		
Related party deferred revenue	(1,692)	168	569		
Accounts payable	(78,256)	41,840	(13,750		
Accrued liabilities	(12,127)	21,601	7.485		
Due to customer	(8,195)	13,002	_		
Lease assets and liabilities	(7,524)	(47,479)	(446		
CASH FLOW (USED IN) PROVIDED BY OPERATING ACTIVITIES	(115,402)	13,794	58,735		
CASH FLOW FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES	(113,402)	15,774	30,730		
Purchases of property and equipment and other assets	(681,603)	(141,809)	(131,278		
Proceeds from sale of assets	25,000	19,852	(131,270		
Finance lease prepayments	(6,178)	(50,089)			
Purchases of investments	(4,873)	(391)	(810		
CASH FLOW USED IN INVESTING ACTIVITIES	(667,654)	(172,437)	(132,088		
	(667,634)	(1/2,43/)	(132,088		
CASH FLOW FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES	(105.073)	(50.0(7)	(2.252		
Repayment of finance leases	(125,073)	(59,967)	(3,353		
Borrowings of long-term debt	650,083	116,554	45,650		
Borrowings of related party debt		28,000	36,500		
Repayment of long-term debt	(293,045)	(21,714)	(10,032		
Repayment of related party debt	_	(45,500)			
Payment of deferred financing costs	(42,398)	(320)	(567		
Payment of related party deferred financing costs		_	(1,548		
Tax payments for restricted stock upon vesting	(4,116)	(861)	(168		
Proceeds from issuance of common stock	191,590	130,849	_		
Common stock issuance costs	(10,305)	(284)	_		
Proceeds from issuance of preferred stock	198,205				
Preferred stock issuance costs	(13,812)	_	_		

Dividends issued on preferred stock		(2,615)		_		_
Proceeds from issuance of SAFE agreement included in long-term debt		12,000		_		_
Repurchase of shares		(31,342)		_		_
Proceeds from convertible notes		450,000		_		_
Purchase of capped call options		(51,750)		_		_
Purchase of prepaid forward contract		(52,736)		_		_
Noncontrolling interest contributions		_		_		4,146
CASH FLOW PROVIDED BY FINANCING ACTIVITIES		874,686		146,757		70,628
NET INCREASE (DECREASE) IN CASH, CASH EQUIVALENTS, AND RESTRICTED CASH		91,630		(11,886)		(2,725)
CASH, CASH EQUIVALENTS, AND RESTRICTED CASH, BEGINNING OF PERIOD, INCLUDING CASH		,				())
FROM DISCONTINUED OPERATIONS		31,688		43,574		46,299
CASH, CASH EQUIVALENTS, AND RESTRICTED CASH, END OF PERIOD, INCLUDING CASH FROM DISCONTINUED OPERATIONS		123,318		31,688		43,574
Less: CASH, CASH EQUIVALENTS, AND RESTRICTED CASH FROM DISCONTINUED OPERATIONS		2,398		_		_
CASH, CASH EQUIVALENTS, AND RESTRICTED CASH FROM CONTINUING OPERATIONS	\$	120,920	\$	31,688	\$	43,574
SUPPLEMENTAL DISCLOSURE OF CASH FLOW INFORMATION						
				17,782		
Interest paid	\$	62,712	\$	1/,/82	\$	1,118
Interest paid Income taxes paid	\$ \$	62,712 105		5		1,118
				,		1,118
Income taxes paid			\$,	\$	1,118
Income taxes paid SUPPLEMENTAL DISCLOSURE OF NON-CASH ACTIVITIES	\$	105	\$	5	\$	1,118 — — — 8,693
Income taxes paid SUPPLEMENTAL DISCLOSURE OF NON-CASH ACTIVITIES Operating right-of-use assets obtained by lease obligation	\$	20,280	\$ \$ \$	159,153	\$ \$ \$	
Income taxes paid SUPPLEMENTAL DISCLOSURE OF NON-CASH ACTIVITIES Operating right-of-use assets obtained by lease obligation Finance right-of-use assets obtained by lease obligation	\$ \$ \$	20,280 113,674	\$ \$ \$	5 159,153 227,047 85,019	\$ \$ \$ \$	— 8,693
Income taxes paid SUPPLEMENTAL DISCLOSURE OF NON-CASH ACTIVITIES Operating right-of-use assets obtained by lease obligation Finance right-of-use assets obtained by lease obligation Property and equipment in accounts payable and accrued liabilities	\$ \$ \$ \$	20,280 113,674	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$	5 159,153 227,047 85,019	\$ \$ \$ \$	— 8,693
Income taxes paid SUPPLEMENTAL DISCLOSURE OF NON-CASH ACTIVITIES Operating right-of-use assets obtained by lease obligation Finance right-of-use assets obtained by lease obligation Property and equipment in accounts payable and accrued liabilities Extinguishment of non-controlling interest	\$ \$ \$ \$	20,280 113,674 246,472	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	5 159,153 227,047 85,019 9,765	\$ \$ \$ \$	— 8,693
Income taxes paid SUPPLEMENTAL DISCLOSURE OF NON-CASH ACTIVITIES Operating right-of-use assets obtained by lease obligation Finance right-of-use assets obtained by lease obligation Property and equipment in accounts payable and accrued liabilities Extinguishment of non-controlling interest Conversion of debt to common stock	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$	20,280 113,674 246,472 — 104,945	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	5 159,153 227,047 85,019 9,765	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	— 8,693
Income taxes paid SUPPLEMENTAL DISCLOSURE OF NON-CASH ACTIVITIES Operating right-of-use assets obtained by lease obligation Finance right-of-use assets obtained by lease obligation Property and equipment in accounts payable and accrued liabilities Extinguishment of non-controlling interest Conversion of debt to common stock Conversion of preferred stock to common stock	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	20,280 113,674 246,472 — 104,945 48,350	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	5 159,153 227,047 85,019 9,765 52,060	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	— 8,693

See accompanying notes to the consolidated financial statements

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements For the Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2025

1. Business and Organization

Applied Digital Corporation (the "Company"), is a designer, builder, and operator of digital infrastructure providing cost-competitive solutions to customers. The Company has two reportable segments. Financial information for each segment is contained in "Note 16 - Business Segments."

All references to "Applied Digital Corporation," "we," "us," "our" or the "Company" mean Applied Digital Corporation and its subsidiaries.

2. Basis of Presentation and Significant Accounting Policies

Principles of Consolidation

The accompanying consolidated financial statements of the Company include the accounts of the Company and its wholly owned and controlled subsidiaries. Intercompany investments, balances and transactions have been eliminated in the consolidated financial statements.

Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States ("GAAP") requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the balance sheet and the reported amounts of revenue and expenses during the reporting periods. On an on-going basis, we evaluate our estimates, including those related to stock-based compensation, specifically the likelihood of timing and achievement of performance conditions to our performance stock units, and contingencies. Although these estimates are based on historical facts and various other assumptions that we believe are reasonable, actual results could differ from those estimates.

Revenue Recognition

The Company recognizes revenue in accordance with Accounting Standards Codification 606, Revenue from Contracts with Customers.

Data Center Hosting Revenue

The Company provides energized space to customers who locate their hardware within the Company's co-hosting facility. Performance obligations are achieved over the term of the agreements by providing the hosting environment for the customer's operations. Customers pay a fixed rate to the Company in exchange for a managed hosting environment supported by customer-provided equipment. Revenue is recognized based on the contractual fixed rate, net of any credits for non-performance, over the term of the agreements. Any ancillary revenue for other services is generally recognized at a point in time when the services are complete. Customer contracts include advance payment terms. All advanced service payments are recorded as deferred revenue and are recognized as revenue once the related service is provided.

Fair Value Measurements

Fair value is defined as an exit price, representing the amount that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. As such, fair value is a market-based measurement that is determined based on assumptions that market participants would use in pricing an asset or a liability. Assets and liabilities are classified using a fair value hierarchy that prioritizes the inputs to valuation techniques used to measure fair value as follows:

- Level 1: Quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities.
- Level 2: Observable inputs other than Level 1 prices, for similar assets or liabilities that are directly or indirectly observable in the marketplace.
- Level 3: Unobservable inputs which are supported by little or no market activity and that are financial instruments whose values are determined using pricing models, discounted cash flow methodologies, or similar techniques, as well as instruments for which the determination of fair value requires significant judgment or estimation.

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements For the Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2025

The fair value hierarchy also requires an entity to maximize the use of observable inputs and minimize the use of unobservable inputs when measuring fair value. Assets and liabilities measured at fair value are classified in their entirety based on the lowest level of input that is significant to the fair value measurement.

Segments

The Company has identified two reportable segments: data center hosting ("Data Center Hosting Business") and high-performance compute hosting ("HPC Hosting Business"). These segments represent management's view of the business for which separate financial information is available and evaluated regularly by the Chief Operating Decision Maker (CODM), which is the Company's Chief Executive Officer.

The Company's CODM evaluates performance and makes operating decisions primarily based on revenue and segment profit (loss), on a consolidated basis and for each of the Company's reportable segments. Operating results by segment include costs or expenses directly attributable to each segment, which include selling, general, and administrative expenses, (gain) loss on classification of held for sale, (gain) loss on sale of assets, and (gain) loss from legal settlement.

The Company does not allocate loss on conversion of debt, loss on change in fair value of debt, loss on change in fair value of related party debt, loss on change in fair value of warrants, loss on change in fair value of related party warrants, loss on legal settlement, or income tax expense to these segments for internal reporting purposes, as the Company does not believe that allocating these expenses is beneficial in evaluating segment performance.

The Data Center Hosting Business operates data centers to provide energized space to crypto mining customers. Customer-owned hardware is installed in the Company's facilities and the Company provides operational and maintenance services for a fixed fee.

The HPC Hosting Business designs, builds, and operates data centers which are designed to support high-compute applications using advanced technologies and sophisticated infrastructures to provide services to customers.

Reclassification

Income Statement

We have reclassified certain prior period amounts in our consolidated statements of operations to conform to our current period presentation. Specifically, we have reclassified certain amounts of "Loss on change in fair value of related party debt" to "Loss on change in fair value of related party warrants." Additionally, we have reclassified certain amounts of "Selling, general and administrative" expenses to "Interest expense, net."

This reclassification has no impact on reported net loss or cash flows.

Cash, Cash Equivalents, and Restricted Cash

The Company's restricted cash balances consist of funds for construction and letters of credit.

The funds for construction are held in a construction reserve account to fund the construction of the Company's 400 MW Ellendale, North Dakota data center campus ("Polaris Forge 1"), in accordance with the SMBC Credit Agreement (as defined below). See further discussion in "Note 7 - Debt".

Additionally, the Company has letters of credit totaling \$38.3 million presented on our consolidated balance sheets within restricted cash and other assets. The Company is required to keep these balances, which are held in money market funds, in separate accounts for the duration of the letter of credit agreements, which have terms of up to two years. The letters of credit were issued in lieu of security deposits. The Company considers the money market funds to be Level 1 which approximates fair value.

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements For the Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2025

Cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash within the consolidated balance sheets that are included in the consolidated statements of cash flows as of May 31, 2025 and May 31, 2024 were as follows (in thousands):

	May 31, 2025			May 31, 2024
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	41,552	\$	3,339
Restricted cash - funds for construction		41,026		_
Restricted cash - letters of credit		31,342		21,349
Restricted cash included in other assets		7,000		7,000
Total Cash, Cash Equivalents, and Restricted Cash	\$	120,920	\$	31,688

Property and Equipment

Property and equipment are stated at cost less accumulated depreciation. Depreciation is computed using the straight-line method over the estimated useful lives of the assets (see "Note 3 - Property and Equipment"). Once an asset is identified for retirement or disposition, the related cost and accumulated depreciation or amortization are removed, and a gain or loss is included in earnings. Depreciation expense includes the amortization of assets recorded in association with our leases. Leasehold improvements and assets recorded in association with our leases are amortized over the shorter of the expected lease term or the estimated useful life of the asset. Construction in progress represents assets received but not placed into service as of May 31, 2025.

Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets

Our long-lived assets are reviewed for impairment on an annual basis or whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying value of the asset may not be recoverable. We also evaluate the period of depreciation and amortization of long-lived assets to determine whether events or circumstances warrant revised estimates of useful lives. When indicators of impairment are present, we determine the recoverability of our long-lived assets by comparing the carrying value of our long-lived assets to future undiscounted net cash flows expected to result from the use of the assets and their eventual disposition. If the estimated future undiscounted cash flows demonstrate the long-lived assets are not recoverable, an impairment loss would be calculated based on the excess of the carrying amounts of the long-lived assets over their fair value. The Company's estimates of fair values are based on the best information available and require the use of estimates, judgments, and projections. The Company recorded impairment expense on long-lived assets of \$0.5 million and \$0.2 million for the fiscal years ended May 31, 2024 and 2023, respectively.

Assets Held For Sale

The Company generally considers assets to be held for sale when the following criteria are met: (i) management commits to a plan to sell the property, (ii) the property is available for sale immediately, (iii) management has initiated an active program to locate a buyer or buyers and other actions required to complete the plan to sell the disposal group, (iv) the sale of the property within one year is considered probable, (v) the property is actively being marketed for sale at a price that is reasonable in relation to its current fair value and (vi) significant changes to the plan to sell are not expected. Property classified as held for sale is no longer depreciated and is reported at the lower of its carrying value or its estimated fair value less estimated costs to sell in accordance with ASC 360, Property, Plant and Equipment - Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets. As of May 31, 2025, the Company deemed its Cloud Services Business met the held for sale criteria and was classified as such on the consolidated balance sheet.

Discontinued Operations

The Company deems it appropriate to classify a business as a discontinued operation if the related disposal group meets all the following criteria: (i) the disposal group is a component of the Company, (ii) the component meets the held-for-sale criteria, and (iii) the disposal of the component represents a strategic shift that has a major effect on the Company's operations and financial results. As of May 31, 2025, the Company deemed its Cloud Services Business to be discontinued operations due to the disposal group meeting all three criteria.

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements For the Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2025

Lease Accounting

The Company determines whether an arrangement contains a lease at the inception of the arrangement. The Company leases office space under operating leases and equipment under finance leases. If a lease is determined to exist, the term of such lease is assessed based on the commencement date, which is the date on which the underlying asset is made available for the Company's use by the lessor. For leases with renewal periods or early terminations at the Company's option, the Company determines the expected lease term based on whether the exercise of any renewal option or early termination is reasonably certain at the inception of the lease.

At the commencement date of a lease, we recognize a right-of-use asset representing our right to use the underlying asset during the lease term and a lease liability for the present value of the future lease payments. As most leases do not provide an implicit rate, the Company uses its incremental borrowing rate based on the information available on the commencement date in determining the present value of lease payments.

For operating leases, we recognize fixed lease expense on a straight-line basis over the lease term. For finance leases, we recognize amortization expense on the right-of-use asset and interest expense on the lease liability over the lease term. Variable lease costs are recognized as incurred. Assets and liabilities related to finance leases are presented separately from those relating to operating leases on our consolidated balance sheets. We do not record lease contracts with a term of 12 months or less on our consolidated balance sheets.

Stock-based Compensation

The Company measures stock-based compensation cost at fair value on the date of grant for all share-based awards and recognizes compensation expense over the service period that the awards are expected to vest. The Company has elected to recognize compensation cost for graded-vesting awards subject only to a service condition over the requisite service period of the entire award. For performance awards, the Company begins recognizing expense in the period in which vesting becomes probable. The Company accounts for forfeitures as they occur.

Earnings per Share

Basic earnings per share is computed by dividing income (loss) available to common stockholders by the weighted average number of shares of common stock outstanding for the reporting period. Diluted earnings per share reflects the potential dilution that could occur if securities convertible into, or other contracts to issue, common stock were exercised or converted into common stock. For the calculation of diluted earnings per share, the basic weighted average number of shares is increased by the dilutive effect of the exercise of stock warrants, the conversion of existing debt agreements, and service-based and performance-based restricted stock units, respectively, determined using the treasury stock method. Any anti-dilutive effect of equity awards outstanding is not included in the computation of diluted net income (loss) per share.

Income Taxes

Income taxes are accounted for under the asset and liability method. Under this method, deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized based on the future tax consequences attributable to differences that exist between the financial statement carrying amounts of assets and liabilities and their respective tax bases, as well as tax attributes such as net operating loss, capital loss and tax credits carryforwards on a taxing jurisdiction basis. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured using enacted tax rates expected to apply to taxable income in the year in which those temporary differences are expected to be recovered or settled. The effect on deferred tax assets and liabilities of a change in tax rates is recognized in income in the period that includes the enactment date. Valuation allowances are established when necessary to reduce deferred tax assets to the amounts that are expected, more likely than not, to be realized in the future. A tax benefit from an uncertain income tax position may be recognized in the financial statements only if it is more likely than not that the position is sustainable, based solely on its technical merits and consideration of the relevant taxing authority's widely understood administrative practices and precedents. Recognized income tax positions are measured at the largest amount that has a greater than 50% likelihood of being realized. Any subsequent changes in recognition or measurement are reflected in the period in which the change in judgment occurs.

ASC Topic 740, Income Taxes, ("ASC 740"), clarifies the accounting for uncertainty in income taxes recognized in an enterprise's financial statements and prescribes a recognition threshold and measurement process for financial statement recognition and measurement of a tax position taken or expected to be taken in a tax return. The benefit of a tax position is recognized in the financial statements in the period during which, based on all available evidence, management believes it

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements For the Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2025

is more likely than not that the position will be sustained upon examination, including the resolution of appeals or litigation processes, if any. Tax positions taken are not offset or aggregated with other positions.

ASC 740 also provides guidance on derecognition, classification, interest and penalties, accounting in interim period, disclosure, and transition.

The Company's policy for recording interest and penalties associated with unrecognized tax benefits is to record such interest and penalties as components of income tax expense.

Based on the Company's evaluation, it has been concluded that there are no significant uncertain tax positions requiring recognition in the Company's consolidated financial statements.

For further information on income taxes, see "Note 9 - Income Taxes" below.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In November 2023, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") 2023-07, Improvements to Reportable Segment Disclosures. This new guidance is designed to improve reportable segment disclosure requirements, primarily through enhanced disclosures about significant segment expenses. The Company adopted this ASU in the fourth quarter of fiscal year 2025 on a retrospective basis, effective for the Company's fiscal year that began on June 1, 2024 and for interim periods in the fiscal year beginning June 1, 2025. See "Note 16 - Business Segments" below.

In December 2023, the FASB issued ASU 2023-09, Income Taxes ("Topic 740"): Improvements to Income Tax Disclosures. This ASU is intended to enhance the transparency and decision usefulness of income tax disclosures, primarily related to standardization and disaggregation of rate reconciliation categories and income taxes paid by jurisdiction. The guidance is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2024, with early adoption permitted, and can be applied either prospectively or retrospectively. The Company is currently evaluating the impact of adopting this ASU on its disclosures and plans to adopt this pronouncement beginning with its fiscal year beginning June 1, 2025.

In November 2024, the FASB issued ASU 2024-03, Income Statement – Reporting Comprehensive Income – Expense Disaggregation Disclosures (Subtopic 220-40): Disaggregation of Income Statement Expenses. This ASU is intended to enhance transparency of income statement disclosures primarily through additional disaggregation of relevant expense captions. The standard is effective for annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2026, and interim periods within annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2027, with prospective or retrospective application permitted. The Company is currently evaluating the impact of this ASU on its financial statement presentation and disclosures and plans to adopt this pronouncement beginning with its fiscal year beginning June 1, 2027.

In November 2024, the FASB issued ASU 2024-04, Debt – Debt with Conversion and Other Options (Subtopic 470-20). The amendments in this Update clarify the requirements for determining whether certain settlements of convertible debt instruments should be accounted for as an induced conversion. The amendments in this Update are effective for all entities for annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2025, and interim reporting periods within those annual reporting periods. Early adoption is permitted for all entities that have adopted the amendments in Update 2020-06. The amendments in this Update permit an entity to apply the new guidance on either a prospective or a retrospective basis. The Company is currently evaluating the impact of this ASU on its financial statements and plans to adopt this pronouncement beginning with its fiscal year beginning June 1, 2026.

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements For the Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2025

3. Property and Equipment

Property and equipment, net consisted of the following as of May 31, 2025 and 2024 (in thousands):

	Estimated Useful Life	May 31, 2025	May 31, 2024
Networking equipment, electrical equipment, and software	3 years - 5 years	\$ 32,938	\$ 32,185
Electric generation and transformers	15 years	9,914	9,933
Land and building			
Building	39 years	109,672	103,990
Land		20,047	6,205
Land improvements	15 years	1,423	1,380
Leasehold improvements	3 years - 7 years	444	444
Construction in progress		1,123,156	186,869
Other equipment and fixtures	5 years - 7 years	2,126	1,760
Total cost of property and equipment		 1,299,720	342,766
Accumulated depreciation		 (23,879)	(13,663)
Property and equipment, net		\$ 1,275,841	\$ 329,103

Depreciation expense totaled \$10.6 million, \$15.1 million, and \$3.9 million for the fiscal years ended May 31, 2025, 2024, and 2023, respectively.

4. Revenue from Contracts with Customers

Below is a summary of the Company's revenue concentration by major customer for the fiscal years ended May 31, 2025 and 2024:

	May 31, 2025	May 31, 2024	May 31, 2023
Customer A	93 %	75 %	24 %
Customer B	— %	— %	14 %
Customer C	— %	— %	12 %
Customer H	 %	<u> </u>	20 %
Customer I	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	19 %
Customer J	— %	— %	11 %

Deferred Revenue

Changes in the Company's deferred revenue balances for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025 and May 31, 2024, respectively, are shown in the following table (in thousands):

		May 31, 2024	
Balance, beginning of period	\$	8,188	\$ 48,692
Advance billings		131,546	87,996
Revenue recognized		(143,995)	(136,071)
Other adjustments		4,261	7,571
Less: Related party balances		_	(1,692)
Balance, end of period	\$	_	\$ 6,496

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements For the Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2025

Customer Deposits

Changes in the Company's customer deposits balances for the years ended May 31, 2025 and 2024, respectively, are shown in the following table (in thousands):

	May	31, 2025	May 31, 2024
Balance, beginning of period	\$	15,367 \$	36,370
Customer deposits received		5,698	3,395
Customer deposits applied		(1,567)	(12,633)
Customer deposit adjustments		(3,373)	(11,764)
Less: Related party balances		_	(1,549)
Balance, end of period	\$	16,125 \$	13,819

5. Discontinued Operations

During the year ended May 31, 2025, the Company determined that the Cloud Services Business met the criteria to be classified as "held for sale," as the Board of Directors approved further plans for the sale of the segment. The potential sale of the Cloud Services Business represents a strategic shift in the Company's operations and financial results. As such, the Company reported the Cloud Services Business as discontinued operations for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025 in accordance with ASC 205-20, Discontinued Operations. The Company expects the sale of the Cloud Services Business to occur within 12 months from the date it met the held for sale criteria.

The financial results of the Cloud Services Business are presented as net loss from discontinued operations on the consolidated statements of operations. The following table presents the major components of the financial results of the Cloud Services Business for the periods presented (in thousands):

	Fiscal Year Ended					
		May 31, 2025		May 31, 2024		May 31, 2023
Revenue	\$	84,376	\$	28,957	\$	_
Cost of revenues		115,308		41,687		_
Selling, general and administrative		24,813		52,756		1,091
(Gain) on abandonment of assets		(414)		_		_
Operating loss from discontinued operations		(55,331)		(65,486)		(1,091)
Interest expense		17,399		9,809		27
Net loss from discontinued operations before income tax expense		(72,730)		(75,295)		(1,118)
Income tax expense		_		_		_
Net loss from discontinued operations	\$	(72,730)	\$	(75,295)	\$	(1,118)

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements For the Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2025

As of May 31, 2025, the assets and liabilities of the Cloud Services Business are classified as current in our consolidated balance sheets, as it is probable that the sale will occur within one year. The following table represents the aggregated carrying amounts of classes of assets and liabilities that are classified as held for sale on the consolidated balance sheets for the periods presented (in thousands):

	Fiscal Year Ended				
	 May 31, 2025		May 31, 2024		
Assets:					
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 2,398	\$	_		
Accounts receivable	3,788		_		
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	223		333		
Property and equipment, net	10,922		11,278		
Operating lease right of use asset, net	91,374		152,090		
Finance lease right of use asset, net	195,495		209,933		
Other assets	_		581		
Total current assets held for sale	 304,200		374,215		
Liabilities:					
Accounts payable	3,962		11,589		
Accrued liabilities	572		1,580		
Current portion of operating lease liability	16,093		21,101		
Current portion of finance lease liability	133,406		102,400		
Current deferred revenue	3,594		31,178		
Long-term portion of operating lease liability	58,420		108,668		
Long-term portion of finance lease liability	_		59,907		
Total current liabilities held for sale	\$ 216,047	\$	336,423		

The following table presents significant non-cash items and capital expenditures of discontinued operations for the periods presented (in thousands):

	Fiscal Year Ended						
	 May 31, 2025	May 31, 2024	May 31, 2023				
Depreciation and amortization	\$ 80,656	\$ 57,883	\$ 154				
Stock-based compensation	(1,463)	10,135	_				
Purchases of property and equipment and other assets	(190)	(10,600)	(260)				
Finance lease prepayments	1,190	(46,378)	_				
Operating right-of-use assets obtained by lease obligation	20,280	158,508	_				
Finance right-of-use assets obtained by lease obligation	64,358	217,818	3,021				
Property and equipment in AP and accrued liabilities	1,387	1.172	_				

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements For the Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2025

6. Related Party Transactions

Related Party Revenue

The following table illustrates related party revenue for the fiscal years ended May 31, 2025, May 31, 2024, and May 31, 2023 (in thousands):

	May 31, 2025	May 31, 2024	May 31, 2023
Customer B*	\$ 1,244	\$ 8,005	\$ 8,007
Customer C**	\$ 682	\$ 6,756	\$ 6,401

^{*}Customer B is a subsidiary of an entity which, during the first quarter of fiscal year 2025, was deemed to beneficially own over 5% of the Company's outstanding common stock. As of July 25, 2024, the controlling individual of the entity filed a Schedule 13G to report the fact that as of the date thereof, the entity had ceased to be a beneficial owner of more than 5% of such class of securities.

The following table illustrates related party deferred revenue and deposits balances as of May 31, 2025 and May 31, 2024 (in thousands):

		Customer B balan	ces as of	Customer C balances as of					
	May	31, 2025	May 31, 2024	May 31, 2025	May 31, 2024				
Deferred revenue	\$	— \$	993	\$ —	\$ 699				
Customer Deposits	\$	— \$	895	\$ —	\$ 654				

Other Related Party Transactions

Related party transactions included within selling, general and administrative expense on the consolidated statement of operations include the following:

- consulting costs of \$0.3 million and \$0.1 million during the fiscal years ended May 31, 2024 and May 31, 2023, respectively, were incurred with a company owned by a family member of the Company's former Chief Administrative Officer.
- software license fees of \$0.3 million, \$0.2 million, and \$0.1 million during the fiscal years ended May 31, 2025, May 31, 2024, and May 31, 2023, respectively, were incurred with a company whose chairman is also a member of the Company's Board of Directors.
- consulting fees of \$43 thousand during the fiscal year ended May 31, 2024 were incurred with a former member of the Company's Board of Directors for sales consulting work.

^{**}Customer C is 60% owned by an individual who, during the first quarter of fiscal year 2025, was deemed to beneficially own over 5% of the Company's outstanding common stock. As of July 25, 2024, the individual filed a Schedule 13G to report the fact that as of the date thereof, the individual had ceased to be a beneficial owner of more than 5% of such class of securities.

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements For the Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2025

7. Debt

Long-term debt consisted of the following components (in thousands):

	Interest Rate	Maturity Date	M	Iay 31, 2025	May 31, 2024
Convertible Notes, senior unsecured	2.75%	June 2030	\$	450,000	\$ _
SMBC Loan (1)	See below	August 2026		375,000	_
Starion Ellendale Loan (2)	7.48%	February 2028		12,283	16,145
Vantage Transformer Loan	6.50%	February 2029		_	3,609
Cornerstone Bank Loan (3)	8.59%	March 2029		12,866	15,576
Yorkville Convertible Debt	%	April and June 2025		_	80,243
Starion Term Loan (4)	6.50%	July 2027		7,061	10,021
Other long-term debt (5)				12,275	297
Deferred financing costs, net of amortization				(181,329)	(501)
Less: Current portion of debt				(10,331)	(45,918)
Long-term debt, net			\$	677,825	\$ 79,472

- (1) The SMBC Loan is guaranteed by APLD HPC TopCo LLC, a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, and is secured by a continuing security interest in all of the membership interests of the borrower, APLD HPC Holdings LLC, including a mortgage on certain properties as defined in the collateral agency, security and depositary agreement.
- (2) The Starion Ellendale Loan is guaranteed by APLD ELN-01 LLC, a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, and is secured by the first 100 MW HPC facility at Polaris Forge 1, a security interest in substantially all of the assets of APLD ELN-01 LLC, and a security interest in the form of a collateral assignment of the Company's rights and interests in all master hosting agreements related to Polaris Forge 1.
- (3) The Cornerstone Bank Loan is guaranteed by APLD GPU-01, LLC, a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, and is secured by a security interest in multiple Terms of Service Agreements for HPC based systems related to AI Cloud Computing Services, which are to be serviced at the Jamestown hosting facility.
- (4) The Starion Term Loan is guaranteed by APLD Hosting, LLC, a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, and is secured by the Jamestown hosting facility, a security interest in substantially all of the assets of APLD Hosting LLC, and interests in all master hosting agreements related to the Jamestown hosting facility.
- (5) Inclusive in this number is \$12.0 million of proceeds from the issuance of two SAFE agreements which were accounted for as liabilities. See further discussion below.

Interest Expense

Interest and related amortization of debt issuance costs and discounts recognized during construction projects are capitalized and included in the cost of project. Interest expense, net of amounts capitalized, recognized for the years ended May 31, 2025, May 31, 2024, and May 31, 2023 consisted of the following (in thousands):

	May 31, 2025	May 31, 2024	May 31, 2023
Long term debt obligations	45,233	10,803	1,132
Long term debt obligations - related party	_	5,664	_
Amortization of debt issuance costs and discounts	26,577	117	87
Finance lease obligations	1,758	1,140	784
Interest income	(3,117)	(931)	(176)
Other interest and amortization	1,459 —	915 —	179
Total interest costs	71,910	17,708	2,006
Capitalized interest	(57,171)	_	_
Total interest expense	14,739	17,708	2,006

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements For the Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2025

Below is the weighted-average interest rate for the Company's term loans:

	May 31, 2025	May 31, 2024
Weighted-average interest rate	1.7 %	2.7 %

Remaining Principal Payments

Below is a summary of the remaining principal payments due over the life of the term loans as of May 31, 2025 (in thousands):

FY26	\$ 10,468
FY27	386,126
FY28	7,677
FY29	3,206
FY30	8
Thereafter	462,000
Total	\$ 869,485

Letters of Credit

As of May 31, 2025, the Company had letters of credit totaling \$38.3 million. The Company has restricted cash related to its letters of credit and is required to keep these balances in separate accounts for the duration of the letter of credit agreements. The Company presents all restricted cash amounts with letter of credit term of 12 months or less within the Restricted Cash caption within current assets and any amounts with a related letter of credit term of over 12 months in Other Assets.

Starion Term Loan

On July 25, 2022, APLD Hosting, LLC, a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, entered into a loan agreement with Starion Bank and the Company as Guarantor (the "Starion Term Loan Agreement"). The Starion Term Loan Agreement provides for a term loan (the "Starion Term Loan") in the principal amount of \$15.0 million with a maturity date of July 25, 2027. The Starion Term Loan Agreement contains customary covenants, representations and warranties and events of default. The Company is subject to a debt service coverage ratio.

Yorkville Convertible Debt

During the fiscal year ended May 31, 2024, the Company entered into two prepaid advance agreements with YA II PN, LTD. ("YA Fund") for promissory notes totaling \$92.1 million (collectively the "YA Notes"), issued on March 27, 2024 (the "March Note"), April 24, 2024, and May 24, 2024 (the "May PPA"). The YA Notes were convertible into shares of the Company's common stock. During the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, the Company recognized a gain on fair value of debt of \$4.1 million associated with the YA Notes which is included on the consolidated statements of operations. Also during the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, \$71.3 million of the YA Notes were converted into approximately 19.1 million shares of common stock. The Company recorded a loss on conversion of debt of \$33.6 million during the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, in its consolidated statements of operations.

The fair value of the YA Notes was calculated on an as-converted basis using quoted market prices of the Company's outstanding common stock; however, YA Fund had converted the maximum amount of shares allowable under Nasdaq rules and regulations and as such, the remaining balance of \$4.8 million under the March Note was payable in cash. During the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, the Company repaid the \$4.8 million in full, including all outstanding and unpaid principal, accrued interest, fees, and expenses, as well as the \$2.1 million Commitment Fee under SEPA (as defined below).

CIM Arrangement

On June 7, 2024, APLD Holdings 2 LLC (the "Borrower"), a subsidiary of the Company, entered into a promissory note (the "CIM Promissory Note") with CIM APLD Lender Holdings, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company (the "Lender"). The CIM Promissory Note provided for borrowings up to \$125 million. The total amount borrowed under the

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements For the Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2025

CIM Promissory Note was \$125 million. Pursuant to the CIM Promissory Note, the Company issued warrants to purchase up to 9,265,366 shares of common stock (the "CIM Warrants"). See further discussion of the CIM Warrants in "Note 11 - Warrants."

On November 27, 2024, in connection with the issuance of the Macquarie Promissory Note and receipt by the Company of the proceeds related thereto (as described below), the Company repaid the CIM Promissory Note in full, including all outstanding and unpaid principal, accrued interest, fees, and expenses. The associated extinguishment costs were capitalized directly into Construction in Progress (CIP), as the CIM Promissory Note was tied to the ELN-02 Project and was therefore considered part of the construction cost. As of May 31, 2025, the CIP balance includes \$9.4 million related to the extinguishment of the CIM Promissory Note.

Yorkville Amendments

In connection with the CIM Promissory Note, the Company also entered into a Consent, Waiver and First Amendment to the Prepaid Advance Agreements (the "Consent") with YA Fund. In exchange for giving its consent to the transaction with the CIM Lender, the Company agreed to issue an aggregate of 100,000 shares of common stock to YA Fund and to conditionally lower the floor price from \$3.00 to \$2.00 so long as the daily Volume Weighted Average Price ("VWAP") is less than \$3.00 per share of common stock for five out of seven trading days. The Company further agreed to deliver a security agreement whereby its subsidiary, Applied Digital Cloud Corporation, would grant a springing lien on substantially all of its assets subject to customary carve-outs to secure the YA notes issued in favor of YA Fund. Pursuant to the Consent, YA Fund also consented to future project-level financing at Polaris Forge 1. In addition, pursuant to the terms of the Consent, certain provisions of the March PPA and the May PPA were amended. Upon issuance of the 100,000 shares, the Company recorded the value of the shares at their grant date fair value as an increase of \$0.5 million in the loss on change in fair value of debt caption on the consolidated statements of operations.

On October 16, 2024, the Company entered into a letter agreement with YA Fund, whereby the Company agreed to satisfy its obligations with respect to the Commitment Fee (as defined below) in cash by increasing the principal amount due under the March Note in an equivalent amount, instead of issuing the Commitment Shares (as defined below). The Commitment Fee was paid in full during the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025 as part of the repayment by the Company of the March Note.

On October 29, 2024, the Company entered into certain amendments to the March prepaid advance agreement and the March Note. The amendments (i) provided consent to the Convertible Notes (as defined below) offering and share repurchase transactions (as described below) and (ii) removed certain prior restrictions on redemption of the March Note before January 1, 2025.

SAFE

In the first fiscal quarter of 2025, Applied Digital Cloud Corporation ("ADCC"), a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, entered into two SAFE agreements totaling \$12.0 million with an investor (the "Investor"). Under the terms of the SAFE agreements, the Investor has the right to certain shares of ADCC's preferred stock.

If an equity financing transaction is completed by ADCC before the termination of the SAFE agreements, the SAFE agreements will automatically convert into the number of shares of preferred stock equal to the purchase amount divided by the discount price, which will be the lowest price per share of the preferred stock sold in the equity financing transaction multiplied by the discount rate (90%). If there is a liquidity event before the termination of the SAFE agreements, the Investor will automatically be entitled to receive a portion of proceeds, due and payable to the Investor immediately prior to, or concurrent with, the occurrence of such liquidity event, equal to the greater of (i) the purchase amount or (ii) the amount payable on the number of shares of common stock equal to the purchase amount divided by the liquidity price (the price per share equal to the fair market value of the common stock at the time of the liquidity event, as determined by reference to the purchase price payable in connection with such liquidity event, multiplied by the discount rate). If there is a dissolution event before the termination of the SAFE agreements, the Investor will automatically be entitled to receive a portion of proceeds equal to the purchase amount, due and payable to the Investor immediately prior to the occurrence of the dissolution event.

In a liquidity or dissolution event, the SAFE agreements are intended to operate like standard non-participating preferred stock. The Investor's right to receive the purchase amount is junior to payments for outstanding indebtedness and creditor

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements For the Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2025

claims, on par with payments for other SAFE agreements and preferred stock, and senior to payments for common stock. The SAFE agreements will automatically terminate immediately following the earliest to occur of: (i) the issuance of capital stock to the Investor pursuant to the automatic conversion of the SAFE agreements; or (ii) the payment, or setting aside for payment, of amounts due the Investor. The Investor shall have the right, but not the obligation, to purchase up to its Pro Rata Share (the ratio of (i) the purchase amount of the SAFE agreements to (ii) the aggregate purchase amounts of all SAFE agreements issued by ADCC prior to the equity financing transaction) of the securities issued in the equity financing transaction, on the same terms, conditions and pricing afforded to the other investors participating in the equity financing transaction.

The SAFE agreements were accounted in accordance with ASC 480: Distinguishing Liabilities from Equity. Per the SAFE agreements, as the underlying share class has not been issued yet and as such, equity classification cannot be determined based on redemption rights, these agreements were classified as liabilities and included in long-term debt at their face value on the Company's consolidated balance sheets.

Convertible Notes, senior unsecured

On November 4, 2024, the Company issued \$450.0 million aggregate principal amount of 2.75% Convertible Senior Notes due 2030 (the "Convertible Notes"). The net proceeds from the sale of the Convertible Notes was approximately \$435.2 million after deducting the initial purchasers' discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses payable by the Company. The Company used approximately \$84 million of the net proceeds from the offering to fund share repurchases of common stock in connection with the offering including (i) \$52.7 million to fund the cost of entering into a prepaid forward repurchase transaction (as described below) and (ii) \$31.3 million to repurchase shares of common stock with which the Company repurchased approximately 4.3 million shares at \$7.36 a share, the stock price on October 30, 2024, the trading day preceding the transaction close. In addition, approximately \$51.8 million of the net proceeds from the offering were used to pay the cost of the capped call transactions (as described below) and the remainder of the net proceeds were used for general corporate purposes.

Also on November 4, 2024, the Company entered into an indenture with respect to the Convertible Notes with Wilmington Trust, National Association, as trustee (the "Indenture"). The Convertible Notes are senior unsecured obligations of the Company and bear interest at a rate of 2.75% per year payable semiannually in arrears on June 1 and December 1 of each year, beginning on June 1, 2025. The Convertible Notes will mature on June 1, 2030, unless earlier converted, redeemed or repurchased in accordance with terms described below.

Prior to March 1, 2030, the Convertible Notes are convertible only upon the occurrence of certain events. On or after March 1, 2030 until the close of business on the second scheduled trading day immediately preceding the maturity date of the Convertible Notes, holders may convert the Convertible Notes at any time (the "Conversion Option"). The Convertible Notes are convertible into cash, shares of the Company's common stock or a combination of cash and shares of common stock, at the Company's election, subject to certain restrictions. The initial conversion rate is \$102.54 shares per \$1,000 principal amount of Convertible Notes (equivalent to an initial conversion price of approximately \$9.75 per share of common stock). The conversion rate is subject to customary anti-dilution adjustments. In addition, following certain events that occur prior to the maturity date or if the Company delivers a notice of redemption, the Company will increase the conversion rate for a holder who elects to convert its Convertible Notes in connection with such corporate event or notice of redemption.

Prior to December 1, 2027, the Company may not redeem the Convertible Notes. On or after December 1, 2027, the Company may redeem for cash all or any portion of the Convertible Notes, at its option, if the last reported sale price of the Company's common stock has been at least 130% of the conversion price then in effect for at least 20 trading days (whether or not consecutive), including the trading day immediately preceding the date on which the Company provides a notice of redemption, during any 30 consecutive trading day period ending on, and including, the trading day immediately preceding the date on which the Company provides notice of redemption. The redemption price will be equal to 100% of the principal amount of the Convertible Notes to be redeemed, plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to, but excluding, the redemption date.

If the Company undergoes a "fundamental change," as defined in the Indenture, prior to maturity, subject to certain conditions, holders may require the Company to repurchase for cash all or any portion of their Convertible Notes at a fundamental change repurchase price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the Convertible Notes to be repurchased,

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements For the Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2025

plus any accrued and unpaid interest to, but excluding, the fundamental change repurchase date. The Indenture contains customary terms and covenants, including certain events of default.

In accounting for the issuance of the Convertible Notes, the Conversion Option of the Convertible Notes was deemed an embedded derivative requiring bifurcation from the Convertible Notes (the "host contract") and separate accounting as an embedded derivative liability, resulting from the Company not having the necessary number of authorized but unissued shares of its common stock available to settle the Conversion Option of the Convertible Notes in shares on the date of issuance. The proceeds from the Convertible Notes were first allocated to the embedded derivative liability and the remaining proceeds were then allocated to the host contract. On November 4, 2024, the issuance date, the fair value of the embedded derivative liability representing the Conversion Option was \$149.9 million and the remaining \$286.6 million was allocated to the host contract. As such, the Company recognized a \$13.5 million gain on change in fair value of debt at issuance.

Subsequently, on November 20, 2024, the stockholders of the Company approved an increase to the number of authorized shares of common stock to an amount sufficient to settle the Conversion Option of the Convertible Notes fully in shares. As a result of the increase to the number of authorized shares of common stock, the Company revalued the Conversion Option to its fair value as of November 20, 2024 of \$252.9 million and reclassified the embedded derivative to additional paid-in capital on its consolidated balance sheets. In doing so, the Company recognized a \$103.0 million loss on change in fair value of debt as of November 20, 2024. This loss combined with the gain recognized at issuance resulted in a total loss on fair value of debt of \$89.6 million which is included on the consolidated statements of operations.

As of May 31, 2025, the embedded Conversion Option derivative is included in additional paid-in capital in the consolidated balance sheets and is not required to be remeasured provided the requirements to qualify for the scope exception in ASC 815-10-15-74(a) continue to be met. As of May 31, 2025, the net carrying amount for the Convertible Notes was \$273.3 million and the remaining unamortized deferred financing costs related to the issuance of the Convertible Notes was \$176.7 million.

Prepaid Forward Repurchase Transaction

In connection with the offering of the Convertible Notes, the Company entered into a privately negotiated prepaid forward repurchase transaction (the "Prepaid Forward") with one of the initial purchasers (the "Forward Counterparty"). Pursuant to the Prepaid Forward and the Indenture, the Company used approximately \$52.7 million of the net proceeds from the offering of the Convertible Notes to fund the Prepaid Forward. The initial aggregate number of shares of common stock underlying the Prepaid Forward was approximately 7.2 million shares of common stock based on a forward price of \$7.36. The maturity date for the Prepaid Forward is November 3, 2025, although it may be settled earlier in whole or in part.

As of May 31, 2025, the purchase price of the Prepaid Forward is included in additional paid-in capital in the consolidated balance sheets and is not required to be remeasured provided the requirements to qualify for the scope exception in ASC 815-10-15-74(a) continue to be met.

Capped Call Transaction

In connection with the offering of the Convertible Notes, the Company entered into privately negotiated capped call transactions (the "Base Capped Call Transactions") with certain financial institutions (the "Option Counterparties"). In addition, in connection with the initial purchasers' exercise of their option to purchase additional Convertible Notes, the Company entered into additional capped call transactions (the "Additional Capped Call Transactions," and, together with the Base Capped Call Transactions, the "Capped Call Transactions") with each of the Option Counterparties. The Company used approximately \$51.8 million of the net proceeds from the offering of the Convertible Notes to pay the cost of the Capped Call Transactions.

The Capped Call Transactions cover, subject to customary anti-dilution adjustments, the aggregate number of shares of common stock that initially underlie the Convertible Notes, and are expected generally to reduce potential dilution to the common stock upon any conversion of the Convertible Notes and/or offset any cash payments the Company is required to make in excess of the principal amount of converted Convertible Notes, as the case may be, with such reduction and/or offset subject to a cap, based on the cap price of the Capped Call Transactions, which is defined as \$14.72. The Capped Call Transactions are separate transactions entered into by the Company and are not part of the terms of the Convertible Notes.

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements For the Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2025

As of May 31, 2025, the purchase price of the Capped Call Transaction is included in additional paid-in capital in the consolidated balance sheets and is not required to be remeasured provided the requirements to qualify for the scope exception in ASC 815-10-15-74(a) continue to be met.

Macquarie Promissory Note

On November 27, 2024, APLD ELN-02 Holdings LLC, a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, entered into a promissory note with Macquarie Equipment Capital, Inc. (the "Macquarie Promissory Note"). The Macquarie Promissory Note provided for a loan of \$150 million and matures on the earlier of (i) the date of acceleration of the loan or (ii) May 27, 2026. However, to the extent that the ELN-02 Project (as defined therein) was not completed by December 6, 2025, the Company must repay the full outstanding principal balance of the Macquarie Promissory Note together with accrued interest and any other amounts then due and payable. Additionally, the Macquarie Promissory Note had a multiple on invested capital ("MOIC") of (i) 1.11 to 1.00 if such prepayment occurred on or prior to the date that is four months after the closing date, (ii) 1.20 to 1.00 if such prepayment occurred after the date that is seven months after the closing date. The same 1.35x return hurdle applied to repayment at maturity. The Company recorded a MOIC liability of \$16.5 million, representing the value of the MOIC liability the day after the closing date. Proceeds of the loan under the Macquarie Promissory Note, the Company will capitalize approximately 90% of the interest expense recognized each period. Additionally, proceeds were used to satisfy remaining obligations of the Company under the March Note.

As partial consideration for the Macquarie Promissory Note, the Company issued warrants (the "Macquarie Warrants") to purchase up to 1,035,197 shares of the Company's common stock. See further discussion of the Macquarie Warrants in "Note 11 - Warrants."

On February 11, 2025, in connection with the Company's entry into the SMBC Credit Agreement (as defined below) and receipt by the Company of the proceeds related thereto (as described below), the Company repaid the Macquarie Promissory Note in full, including all outstanding and unpaid principal, accrued interest, and multiple on invested capital. As a result, there was a loss on the extinguishment of the Macquarie Promissory Note of \$11.8 million. Commensurate with the use of proceeds associated with construction from the Macquarie Promissory Note, the Company capitalized approximately 90%, or \$10.6 million, to CIP and the remainder, 10%, or \$1.2 million, was recorded to loss on extinguishment of debt in the consolidated statements of operations.

SMBC Credit Agreement

On February 11, 2025, APLD HPC Holdings LLC, a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, entered into a credit and guaranty agreement (the "SMBC Credit Agreement") with Sumitomo Mitsui Banking Corporation ("SMBC"). The SMBC Credit Agreement provides for an aggregate of \$375 million of term loans, which includes base rate loans and SOFR loans, and matures 18 months after the closing date. Base rate loans bear interest at the base rate plus (i) 2.50% from the closing date until the six month anniversary of the closing date, (ii) 3.50% after the six month anniversary of the closing date until the one year anniversary of the closing date while SOFR loans bear interest at the daily simple SOFR plus (i) 3.50% from the closing date until the six month anniversary of the closing date, (ii) 4.50% after the six month anniversary of the closing date, and (iii) 5.50% after the one year anniversary of the closing date. For the year ended May 31, 2025, the average SOFR was 7.82%. As of May 31, 2025, remaining unamortized deferred financing costs related to the issuance of the loan was \$4.4 million.

The Company may voluntarily prepay all or any part of the loans at any time or from time to time without premium or penalty with no less than three business days' notice. Additionally, as more particularly described in the credit agreement and the certain collateral agency, security and depositary agreement, the Company is required to prepay all or a part of the loans under certain circumstances. Amounts repaid under the Loans will not be available to be re-borrowed.

The Company used the proceeds of the loans to (i) prepay in full the Macquarie Promissory Note, (ii) pay for certain data center project development costs at Polaris Forge 1, and (iii) fund the Interest Reserve Account as defined in the SMBC Credit Agreement. Remaining proceeds have been deposited into a separate bank account for future construction costs at

APPLIED DIGITAL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES
Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements
For the Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2025

Polaris Forge 1. Commensurate with the use of proceeds associated with construction, the Company will capitalize 100% of the interest expense recognized each period.

8. Balance Sheet Components

Certain balance sheet components are as follows (in thousands):

	May 31, 2025	May 31, 2024
Other assets		
Lease incentive	\$ 84,416	\$ _
Deferred construction costs	33,600	5,200
Restricted cash: letters of credit	7,000	7,000
Deferred lease costs	8,811	1,538
Investments in other companies	6,073	1,200
Other	4,976	4,411
Total Other assets	\$ 144,876	\$ 19,349

		May 31, 2025	May 31, 2024	
Other current liabilities	_			
Construction retainer	\$	19,338	\$	_
Other		94		96
Total Other current liabilities	\$	19,432	\$	96

9. Income Taxes

Income tax expense for the fiscal years ended May 31, 2025, 2024, and 2023 consisted of the following (in thousands):

	May 31, 2025	May 31, 2024	 May 31, 2023
Current expense (benefit)			
Federal	\$ _	\$ _	\$ _
Foreign	_	_	_
State	102	96	 18
Total current expense	102	96	18
Deferred expense (benefit)			
Federal	_	_	(540)
Foreign	_	_	_
State			_
Total deferred (benefit) expense	_	_	(540)
Total income tax (benefit) expense	\$ 102	\$ 96	\$ (523)

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements For the Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2025

The following table reconciles the statutory rate to our effective tax rate for the fiscal years ended May 31, 2025, 2024, and 2023:

	May 31, 2025	May 31, 2024	May 31, 2023
Expected income tax rate at the U.S. statutory rate	21.0 %	21.0 %	21.0 %
Stock-based compensation	(0.9)%	2.0 %	(6.0)%
State income taxes, net of federal tax benefit	— %	(0.1)%	<u> </u>
Convertible debt instruments	(12.1)%	(2.1)%	<u> </u>
Change in valuation allowance	(7.5)%	(19.8)%	(13.0)%
Other, net	(0.5)%	(1.1)%	(0.8)%
Effective income tax rate	<u> </u>	(0.1)%	1.2 %

Deferred income taxes reflect the temporary differences between the amounts at which assets and liabilities are recorded for financial reporting purposes and the amounts utilized for tax purposes. The primary components of the temporary differences that gave rise to the Company's deferred tax assets and liabilities for the fiscal years ended May 31, 2025 and 2024 are as follows (in thousands):

	May 31, 2025	May 31, 2024
Deferred tax assets		
Net operating loss	\$ 59,963	\$ 42,810
Stock-based compensation	2,006	2,758
Capitalized research and development	13,088	4,039
Interest expense	12,759	4,854
Convertible debt instruments	_	3,101
Lease liability	17,587	29,508
Other	824	662
Deferred tax assets, gross	 106,227	87,732
Less: valuation allowance	(65,856)	(47,005)
Total deferred tax assets, net	 40,371	40,727
Deferred tax liabilities		
Property and equipment	(18,887)	(6,202)
Right of use assets	(21,484)	(34,525)
Other	_	_
Total deferred tax liability, net	(40,371)	(40,727)
Net deferred tax asset	\$ _	\$ _

The Company had \$399.6 million, \$284.8 million, and \$114.8 million of federal and state tax net operating losses as of May 31, 2025, 2024, and 2023, respectively. At May 31, 2025, \$346.5 million is available indefinitely to offset future income. The remaining carryforward amounts expire at varying dates beginning in 2028.

A valuation allowance is provided when it is more likely than not that some portion or the entire net deferred tax asset will not be realized. The Company has recorded an increase in the valuation allowance of \$18.9 million and \$31.3 million as of May 31, 2025 and 2024, respectively.

The valuation allowance is primarily attributable to deferred tax assets for net operating losses that management believes are more likely than not to expire prior to being realized. The ultimate realization of the deferred tax assets is dependent upon the generation of future taxable income of the appropriate character (i.e., capital or ordinary) during the period in which the temporary differences become deductible. Management considers, among other things, the scheduled reversals of deferred tax liabilities and the history of positive taxable income in evaluating the realizability of the deferred tax assets. Management believes that it is not likely that the results of future operations will generate sufficient taxable income to

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements For the Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2025

realize its deferred tax assets. Under the provisions of the Internal Revenue Code, certain substantial changes in the Company's ownership, including a sale of the Company or significant changes in ownership due to sales of equity, may have limited, or may limit in the future, the amount of net operating loss carryforwards that could be used annually to offset future taxable income.

The Company is subject to U.S. federal and various state and local income tax. Tax years ending May 31, 2022 through May 31, 2025 are open to examination by the major taxing jurisdictions to which the Company is subject, as carryforward attributes generated in these years may still be adjusted upon examination by the Internal Revenue Service ("IRS") or other authorities if they have or will be used in a future period. The Company is not currently under examination by the IRS or any other taxing jurisdictions for any tax years.

10. Stockholders' Equity

Common Stock

Increases In Authorized Shares

On June 11, 2024, the Company filed a Certificate of Amendment (the "Certificate of Amendment") to its Second Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation, as amended (the "Articles of Incorporation"). Pursuant to the Certificate of Amendment, the number of authorized shares of common stock was increased to 300,000,000. The Certificate of Amendment became effective upon filing on June 11, 2024.

Additionally, on November 20, 2024, the Company filed an amendment to its Articles of Incorporation, increasing the number of shares of common stock authorized for issuance to 400,000,000 shares and the number of shares of preferred stock authorized for issuance to 10,000,000 shares.

Roth Capital Partners LLC

On May 6, 2024, the Company began sales of common stock under an "at the market" sale agreement with Roth Capital Partners, LLC pursuant to which the Company could sell up to \$25 million in aggregate proceeds of common stock. During the quarter ended August 31, 2024, the Company sold approximately \$1.4 million with commission and legal fees related to the issuance of approximately \$0.5 million. As of August 31, 2024, this offering was completed.

At-the-Market Sales Agreement

On July 9, 2024, the Company entered into a Sales Agreement (the "Sales Agreement") with B. Riley Securities, Inc., BTIG, LLC, Lake Street Capital Markets, LLC, Northland Securities, Inc. and Roth Capital Partners, LLC (collectively, the "Agents"), pursuant to which the Company could offer and sell, from time to time, through the Agents, up to \$125.0 million in shares of the Company's common stock. During the fiscal quarter ended August 31, 2024, approximately 3.0 million shares of the Company's common stock were issued and sold under the Sales Agreement for proceeds of \$16.4 million net of issuance costs of \$0.5 million. On October 30, 2024, the Company terminated its Sales Agreement with the Agents.

Standby Equity Purchase Agreement ("SEPA")

On August 28, 2024, the Company entered into the SEPA with YA Fund, which was amended on August 29, 2024. Pursuant to the SEPA, subject to certain conditions and limitations, the Company had the option, but not the obligation, to sell to YA Fund, and YA Fund was obligated to purchase, an aggregate amount of up to \$250.0 million of common stock, at the Company's request any time during the commitment period commencing on September 30, 2024, and terminating on October 1, 2027.

In connection with the execution of the SEPA, the Company agreed to pay a structuring fee (in cash) to YA Fund in the amount of \$25,000. Additionally, the Company agreed to pay a commitment fee of \$2,125,000 to YA Fund, (the Commitment Fee"), in the form of 456,287 shares of common stock (the "Commitment Shares"), representing \$2,125,000 divided by the average of the daily VWAPs of the common stock during the three trading days immediately prior to the date of the SEPA. On October 16, 2024, the Company entered into a letter agreement with YA Fund, whereby the Company agreed to satisfy its obligations with respect to the Commitment Fee in cash by increasing the principal amount due under the March Note in an equivalent amount, instead of issuing the Commitment Shares. The Commitment Fee was

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements For the Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2025

paid in full during the quarter ended May 31, 2025 as part of the repayment by the Company of the March Note. The SEPA was terminated on April 30, 2025.

Private Placement

On September 5, 2024, the Company entered into a securities purchase agreement with a group of institutional and accredited investors, NVIDIA and Related Companies, for the private placement (the "Private Placement") of 49,382,720 shares of the Company's common stock, par value \$0.001 per share, at a purchase price of \$3.24 per share, representing the last closing price of the common stock on the Nasdaq Global Select Market on September 4, 2024. The Private Placement closed during the three months ended November 30, 2024, with aggregate gross proceeds to the Company of approximately \$160 million, before deducting offering expenses.

11. Warrants

A summary of warrant activity for the year ended May 31, 2025 is presented below:

	Warrants	W	eighted-Average Exercise Price	Weighted-Average Remaining Contractual Life (Years)
Outstanding at June 1, 2024	3,000,000	\$	8.75	4.90
Granted	24,363,084		6.41	7.40
Forfeited	_		_	_
Exercised	(9,265,366)		4.80	_
Outstanding at May 31, 2025	18,097,718	\$	7.63	8.52

AI Warrants

The Company issued warrants to purchase up to 3,000,000 shares of Common Stock related to the AI Bridge Loan during the fiscal year ended May 31, 2024 (the "AI Warrants"). The AI Warrants are exercisable upon payment of the applicable exercise price in cash or through cashless exercise for a period of five years. 1,500,000 AI Warrants have an exercise price of \$10.00 per share of Common Stock and 1,500,000 AI Warrants have an exercise price of \$7.50 per share of Common Stock. As of May 31, 2025, all of the AI Warrants were outstanding.

CIM Warrants

Pursuant to the CIM Promissory Note discussed above, the Company issued warrants to purchase up to 9,265,366 shares of common stock. The CIM Warrants were issued in two tranches: for the purchase of up to 6,300,449 Common Shares (the "Initial Warrants"), issued on June 17, 2024, and 2,964,917 Common Shares (the "Additional Warrants"), issued on August 11, 2024. The CIM Warrants were exercisable upon issuance and had a five-year term and an exercise price of \$4.8005 per share.

The CIM Warrants were measured at fair value using the Black-Scholes Option Pricing model. Inherent in pricing models are assumptions related to expected share-price volatility, expected life, risk-free interest rate and dividend yield, which are considered Level 3 inputs. The estimated fair value of the CIM Warrants was based on the following significant inputs:

	Initial Warrants	Additional Warrants
Warrant issue date	June 17, 2024	August 11, 2024
Contractual term	5 years	5 years
Volatility	105 %	110 %
Risk-free rate	4.25 %	3.76 %
Dividend yield	<u> </u>	<u> </u>

The fair value of the Initial Warrants and Additional Warrants was \$4.36 and \$3.04 per warrant, respectively. The total fair value of the CIM Warrants was \$36.5 million and was recorded in the consolidated statements of changes in temporary equity and stockholders' equity. The Company deferred the recognition of the fair value of the Initial and Additional Warrants as a reduction in the net carrying amount of the CIM Promissory Note. After the repayment of the CIM

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements For the Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2025

Promissory Note, the remaining value of the CIM Warrants recorded as a reduction of the CIM Promissory Note was capitalized to CIP.

During the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, all 9,265,366 of the CIM Warrants were exercised on a cashless basis for approximately 4.9 million shares of the Company's common stock in a net settlement transaction.

Macquarie Warrants

On November 27, 2024, as partial consideration for the Macquarie Promissory Note, the Company issued warrants to purchase up to 1,035,197 shares of the Company's common stock. The Macquarie Warrants are exercisable from and after the date that is six months following the date of issuance thereof and will have a five and one-half-year term and an exercise price of \$9.66 per share, which exercise price must be paid in cash.

The Macquarie Warrants were measured at fair value using the Black-Scholes Option Pricing model. Inherent in pricing models are assumptions related to expected share-price volatility, contractual term, risk-free interest rate and dividend yield, which are considered Level 3 inputs. The estimated fair value of the Macquarie Warrants was based on the following significant inputs:

	Macquarie Warrants
Contractual term	5.5 years
Volatility	95 %
Risk-free rate	4.08 %
Dividend yield	<u> </u>

The fair value of the Macquarie Warrants was \$7.38 per warrant, totaling \$7.6 million which was recorded as additional paid-in capital on the Company's consolidated balance sheets. The Company deferred the recognition of the fair value of the Macquarie Warrants as a reduction in the net carrying amount of the Macquarie Promissory Note and subsequently amortized this balance into interest expense or CIP, as noted above, using the effective interest rate method.

The Macquarie Warrants survived the termination of the Macquarie Promissory Note and remain outstanding as of May 31, 2025.

STB Warrant Issuance

On February 27, 2025, the Company issued a warrant to STB Applied Holdings LLC to purchase 1,000,000 shares of the Company's common stock at the exercise price of \$7.83 per share (the "STB Warrant") for consideration of \$50,000. The warrant is exercisable beginning on February 27, 2027 (the "Initial Exercise Date"), upon payment of the applicable exercise price in cash or through cashless exercise for a period of five years from the Initial Exercise Date.

The STB Warrant was measured at fair value using the Black-Scholes Option Pricing model. Inherent in pricing models are assumptions related to expected share-price volatility, contractual term, risk-free interest rate and dividend yield, which are considered Level 3 inputs. The estimated fair value of the STB Warrant was based on the following significant inputs:

	STB Warrant
Contractual term	7 years
Volatility	95 %
Risk-free rate	4.15 %
Dividend yield	<u> </u>

The resulting fair value of the STB Warrant was \$6.42 per warrant, totaling \$6.4 million and was recorded in the consolidated statements of changes in temporary equity and stockholders' equity with a commensurate loss of \$6.4 million on change in fair value of warrants on the consolidated statements of operations.

CoreWeave Warrant

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements For the Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2025

On May 28, 2025, in connection with the entry into the data center leases with CoreWeave (the "CoreWeave Leases"), the Company issued to CoreWeave a warrant (the "CoreWeave Warrant") to acquire up to 13,062,521 shares of the Company's common stock at an exercise price of \$7.19 per share, subject to adjustment in accordance with the terms and conditions set forth in the CoreWeave Warrant. The CoreWeave Warrant is exercisable upon issuance, upon payment of the applicable exercise price in cash or through cashless exercise.

The CoreWeave Warrant was measured at fair value using the Black-Scholes Option Pricing model. Inherent in pricing models are assumptions related to expected share-price volatility, contractual term, risk-free interest rate and dividend yield, which are considered Level 3 inputs. The estimated fair value of the CoreWeave Warrant was based on the following significant inputs:

	CoreWeave Warrant
Contractual term	10 years
Volatility	98 %
Risk-free rate	4.42 %
Dividend yield	<u> </u>

The resulting fair value of the CoreWeave Warrant was \$6.56 per warrant, totaling \$85.7 million which was recorded to lease incentive asset and additional paid in capital on the Company's consolidated balance sheets, and will be amortized over the life of the respective CoreWeave Lease once such lease commences.

12. Stock-Based Compensation Plans

2024 Plan

On October 8, 2024, the Company's Board of Directors approved the Applied Digital Corporation 2024 Omnibus Equity Incentive Plan (the "2024 Plan"), which the Company's stockholders approved on November 20, 2024. The 2024 Plan provides for grants of various equity awards for eligible employees, officers, non-employee directors and other service providers. Upon stockholder approval of the 2024 Plan, the 2022 Plans (as defined below) were terminated; provided that all awards (as defined in the 2022 Plans) outstanding under the 2022 Incentive Plan and the 2022 Non-Employee Director Stock Plan shall continue in effect in accordance with their terms.

2022 Plans

On October 9, 2021, the Company's Board of Directors (the "Board") approved two equity incentive plans, which the Company's stockholders approved on January 20, 2022. The two plans consist of the 2022 Incentive Plan, previously referred to in the Company's SEC filings as the 2021 Incentive Plan (the "Incentive Plan"), which provides for grants of various equity awards to the Company's employees and consultants, and the 2022 Non-Employee Director Stock Plan previously referred to in the Company's SEC filings as the 2021 Non-Employee Director Stock Plan (the "Director Plan" and, together with the Incentive Plan, the "2022 Plans"), which provides for grants of restricted stock to non-employee directors and for deferral of cash and stock compensation if such deferral provisions are activated at a future date.

As of May 31, 2025, the Company had issued awards of approximately 23.2 million shares of common stock of the Company under the 2022 Plans, 5.9 million shares of common stock under the 2024 Plan, and 600,000 shares of common stock outside of either plan, related to an employment inducement award. As of May 31, 2025, there are approximately 4.2 million shares of common stock available for issuance under the 2024 Plan.

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements For the Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2025

The Company capitalizes a portion of stock-based compensation costs for employees who work directly on construction and development of the Company's data centers. The Company recognized stock-based compensation associated with the 2022 and 2024 Plans as follows (in thousands):

	May 31, 2025		May 31, 2024		May 31, 2023	
Cost of revenue	\$	2,504	\$	1,465	\$	_
Selling, general, and administrative		19,988		5,508		32,072
Capitalized (1)		1,465		207		_
Total stock-based compensation	\$	23,957	\$	7,180	\$	32,072

⁽¹⁾ Capitalized to CIP in the consolidated balance sheets.

Restricted Stock Awards

The following is a summary of the activity and balances for unvested restricted stock awards outstanding for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025:

	Number of Shares	Weighted Average Grant Date Fair Value Per Share
Outstanding as of May 31, 2024	638,895	\$ 4.01
Granted	_	_
Vested	(351,801)	4.16
Forfeited	(15,650)	8.52
Outstanding as of May 31, 2025	271,444	\$ 3.55

As of May 31, 2025, total remaining expense to be recognized related to these awards was \$0.9 million and the weighted average remaining recognition period for the unvested awards was 1.9 years.

Restricted Stock Units

The following is a summary of the activity and balances for unvested restricted stock units outstanding for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025:

	Number of Shares	Weighted Average Grant Date Fair Value Per Share
Outstanding as of May 31, 2024	5,230,986	\$ 4.10
Granted	5,915,480	7.09
Vested	(2,618,163)	4.64
Forfeited	(1,868,473)	4.07
Outstanding as of May 31, 2025	6,659,830	\$ 6.56

As of May 31, 2025, total remaining expense to be recognized related to these awards was \$34.1 million and the weighted average remaining recognition period for the unvested awards was 1.9 years.

Performance Stock Units

Performance stock units ("PSUs") represent a right to receive a certain number of shares of common stock based on the achievement of company performance goals, individual performance measures, and continued employment during the vesting period. Performance stock units cliff-vest at the end of a service period of three years depending on the achievement of Company and individual performance measures at the end of each vesting period. Such performance measures are based on the Company entering into data center leases with a hyperscaler, the consummation of project financing, receipt of sustainable revenue with respect to the data center leases that implies positive net operating income, and data center buildings achieving "ready for service" dates. The fair value of PSUs is based on the closing price on the date of grant. The compensation expense related to these PSUs is recognized over the vesting period when the achievement

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements For the Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2025

of the performance conditions becomes probable. The total compensation cost for the PSUs is determined based on the most likely outcome of the performance condition and the number of awards expected to vest.

During the three months ended August 31, 2024, the Board determined that the performance criteria associated with certain performance stock units granted to certain executives in the third fiscal quarter of 2024 were not met. As such, 2.8 million performance stock unit awards were cancelled and the Company recognized a reversal of the expense previously recognized for the awards of approximately \$6.0 million during the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025.

The following is a summary of the activity and balances for unvested performance stock units outstanding for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025:

	Number of Shares	Weighted Average Grant Date Fair Value Per Share
Outstanding as of May 31, 2024	3,110,011	\$ 2.69
Awarded	7,207,500	6.59
Vested	(310,011)	6.95
Forfeited	(2,800,000)	2.22
Outstanding as of May 31, 2025	7,207,500	\$ 6.59

As of May 31, 2025, total remaining expense to be recognized related to these awards was \$41.5 million and the weighted average remaining recognition period for the unvested awards was 2.3 years.

13. Temporary Equity

Series E Redeemable Preferred Stock

During the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, the Company closed on four offerings of the Series E Redeemable Preferred Stock (the "Series E Preferred Stock"). The Company sold total shares of 301,673 for proceeds of \$6.9 million, net of issuance costs of \$0.6 million. The Series E Preferred Stock offering was terminated on August 9, 2024.

The shares of Series E Preferred Stock have no voting or conversion rights. Holders of the Series E Preferred Stock are entitled to receive cumulative dividends at a fixed rate of 9.0% per annum. Dividends are calculated based on a 360-day year, declared and accrued monthly, and payable at the discretion of the Board of Directors out of legally available funds. Dividends must be fully paid for all past periods before any distributions can be made to common stockholders or any junior series of equity securities. During the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, the Company declared and paid approximately \$0.6 million of dividends related to Series E Preferred Stock as presented on the consolidated statements of operations.

The Series E Preferred Stock ranks senior to all classes of common stock and junior to all existing and future debt of the Company. Additionally, it is on parity with any future series of preferred stock with substantially identical terms but may rank junior to any future series of preferred stock if the holders of such series are entitled to rights and preferences with priority over the holders of the Series E Preferred Stock. In the event of liquidation, holders are entitled to receive \$25.00 per share (the "Series E Stated Value") plus any accrued but unpaid dividends before any distributions are made to common stockholders. The Series E Preferred Stock has no stated maturity and remains outstanding indefinitely unless redeemed or repurchased by the Company.

Holders may require the Company to redeem any portion of their Series E Preferred Stock at any time for a "Settlement Amount" calculated as the Series E Stated Value plus any unpaid dividends, less a Holder Optional Redemption Fee, equal to a percentage of the Series E Stated Value based on the year when the redemption occurs as follows: 9.00% prior to the first anniversary of the respective tranche closing date (the "Original Issuance Date"); 7.00% on or after the first anniversary but prior to the second anniversary of the Original Issuance Date: and 0.00% on or after the third anniversary of the Original Issuance Date: and 0.00% on or after the third anniversary of the Original Issuance Date. The Settlement Amount can be settled in cash or shares of common stock, subject to a share cap, which limits the total shares deliverable upon redemption to 19.99% of the common stock outstanding prior to the Series E Preferred Stock offering (25,475,751 shares, the "Share Cap"). Any portion of the Settlement Amount exceeding this cap will be settled in cash.

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements For the Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2025

The Company may also redeem shares of Series E Preferred Stock after the second anniversary of the original issuance date, with a minimum notice of 10 days, at the Company Optional Redemption Settlement Amount, which is equal to the Series E Stated Value per share plus any unpaid and accrued dividends. If the Company elects to pay the redemption amount in shares, then the number of shares to be delivered will be calculated as the Company Optional Redemption Settlement Amount divided by the closing price per share of the common stock on the date of the Company Optional Redemption exercise, subject to the Share Cap.

Series F Convertible Preferred Stock

On August 29, 2024, the Company entered into a securities purchase agreement for the private placement of 53,191 shares of Series F Convertible Preferred Stock, par value \$0.001 per share (the "Series F Convertible Preferred Stock"), including 3,191 shares representing an original issue discount of 6%. The transaction closed on August 30, 2024, for total proceeds of \$50.0 million, prior to fees paid to Northland Securities, Inc. for their role as placement agent in an amount equal to 3.5% of the total proceeds.

The shares of Series F Convertible Preferred Stock were convertible into shares of common stock only upon the receipt of shareholder approval, which was received on November 20, 2024. Holders of the Series F Convertible Preferred Stock were entitled to cumulative dividends at an annual rate of 8.0% of the stated value of \$1,000 per share (the "Series F Stated Value"), payable quarterly in arrears. Dividends were calculated based on a 360-day year, declared and accrued quarterly, and payable at the discretion of the Board of Directors out of legally available funds. Dividends must be fully paid for all past periods before any distributions can be made to common stockholders or any junior series of equity securities. During the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, the Company declared and paid approximately \$0.4 million of dividends related to the Series F Convertible Preferred Stock as presented on the consolidated statements of operations.

The Series F Convertible Preferred Stock ranked senior to all classes of common stock and junior to all existing and future debt of the Company. In the event of liquidation, holders were entitled to receive the Series F Stated Value plus any accrued but unpaid dividends before any distributions were made to common stockholders. Series F Convertible Preferred Stock was on parity with the Series E Preferred Stock, Series E-1 Preferred Stock and any future series of preferred stock with substantially identical terms. Upon the receipt of shareholder approval on November 20, 2024, the Series F Convertible Preferred Stock voted on an as-converted basis, subject to a cap equal to the greater of (x) the conversion price then in effect or (y) \$4.0638.

Holders had the right to require the Company to redeem the Series F Convertible Preferred Stock under certain conditions, including a Change of Control or Trading Failure, each as defined in the Series F Convertible Preferred Stock certificate of designation. If there were a Change of Control, the redemption price was the greater of the Series F Stated Value or the amount that would have been received if the Series F Convertible Preferred Stock had been converted into common stock immediately prior to the redemption event. If there was a Trading Failure, the redemption price was the greater of the Series F Stated Value or the product of the lowest conversion price during the period beginning on the date immediately preceding the Trading Failure and ending on the date the holder delivers a Redemption Notice, multiplied by the number of shares of common stock into which the preferred stock is convertible at the then-effective conversion price. Additionally, holders had a one-time right to require the Company to redeem their shares between December 31, 2024, and January 10, 2025, in which case the redemption price was the Series F Stated Value.

Further, upon receipt of shareholder approval of the conversion feature of the Series F Convertible Preferred Stock, which approval was received on November 20, 2024, if the VWAP for any 20 Trading Days during any 30 consecutive trading day period, beginning with the original issuance date of the applicable preferred stock, exceeded two hundred percent (200%) of the conversion price then in effect, the Company may, at any time cause the holder to convert all or part of the holder's preferred stock.

During the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, all 53,191 shares of Series F Convertible Preferred Stock were converted into approximately 7.6 million shares of the Company's common stock.

Series E-1 Redeemable Preferred Stock

On September 23, 2024, the Company entered into a dealer manager agreement for the offering of up to 62,500 shares of Series E-1 Redeemable Preferred Stock, par value \$0.001 per share ("Series E-1 Preferred Stock"), at a price per share of \$1,000 (the "Series E-1 Stated Value"). During the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, the Company closed on eight offerings

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements For the Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2025

of the Series E-1 Preferred Stock, in which the Company issued and sold 62,500 shares for gross proceeds of \$62.5 million. As of the date of this report, the offering of Series E-1 Preferred Stock has been completed.

The shares of Series E-1 Preferred Stock have no voting or conversion rights. Holders of the Series E-1 Preferred Stock are entitled to receive cumulative dividends at a fixed rate of 9.0% per annum of the Series E-1 Stated Value. Dividends are calculated based on a 360-day year, declared and accrued monthly, and payable at the discretion of the Board of Directors out of legally available funds. Dividends on the shares of Series E-1 Preferred Stock must be fully paid for all past periods before any distributions can be made to common stockholders or any junior series of equity securities. During the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, the Company declared and paid approximately \$1.7 million of dividends related to the Series E-1 Preferred Stock as presented on the consolidated statements of operations.

The Series E-1 Preferred Stock ranks senior to all classes or series of common stock and junior to all existing and future debt of the Company. Additionally, the Series E-1 Preferred Stock is on parity with the Series E Preferred Stock, the Series F Convertible Preferred Stock and any future series of preferred stock with substantially identical terms but may rank junior to any future series of preferred stock if the holders of such series are entitled to rights and preferences with priority over the holders of the Series E-1 Preferred Stock. In the event of liquidation, holders of the Series E-1 Preferred Stock and holders of shares of any other class or series of capital stock ranking senior to or on a parity with the Series E-1 Preferred Stock, are entitled to receive an amount per share equal to the Series E-1 Stated Value plus an amount per share that is issuable as a result of any accrued but unpaid dividends before any distributions are made to common stockholders. The Series E-1 Preferred Stock has no stated maturity and remains outstanding indefinitely unless redeemed or repurchased by the Company.

Holders may require the Company to redeem any portion of their Series E-1 Preferred Stock at any time for a "Settlement Amount" calculated as the Series E-1 Stated Value plus any unpaid dividends, less a Holder Optional Redemption Fee equal to a percentage of the Series E-1 Stated Value based on the year when the redemption occurs as follows: 9.00% prior to the first anniversary of the respective tranche closing date (the "Original Issuance Date"); 7.00% on or after the first anniversary but prior to the second anniversary of the Original Issuance Date: and 0.00% on or after the third anniversary of the Original Issuance Date: and 0.00% on or after the third anniversary of the Original Issuance Date. The Settlement Amount can be settled in cash or shares of common stock at the sole option of the Company, subject to a share cap (if required by Nasdaq rules and regulations), which limits the total shares deliverable upon redemption to 19.99% of the common stock outstanding immediately prior to the Series E-1 Preferred Stock offering (25,889,470 shares, the "Share Cap"), unless approval by the Company's stockholders is obtained to exceed the Share Cap. Any portion of the Settlement Amount exceeding this cap will be settled in cash. Holders may not redeem any shares of Series E-1 Preferred Stock for common stock prior to the first anniversary of the Original Issuance Date.

The Company may also redeem shares of the Series E-1 Preferred Stock after the second anniversary of the Original Issuance Date, with a minimum notice of 10 days, at a redemption price equal to the Series E-1 Stated Value plus any accrued but unpaid dividends. If the Company elects to pay the redemption amount in shares, then the number of shares to be delivered will be calculated as the Settlement Amount divided by the closing price per share of the common stock on the last trading day prior to the date upon which notice was provided to the holder, subject to the Share Cap, if applicable. During the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, 15 of the shares were redeemed.

Series G Convertible Preferred Stock

On April 30, 2025, the Company entered into the Preferred Equity Purchase Agreement (the "PEPA") with certain investors for the issuance and sale of up to 156,000 shares of Series G Convertible Preferred Stock (the "Series G Preferred Stock") in a transaction (the "Private Placement") pursuant to an exemption from registration under Section 4(a) (2) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"). The shares of the Series G Preferred Stock may be put to the investors from time to time at the Company's discretion during the period commencing on April 30, 2025 (the "Commitment Date") and terminating on the earlier of (i) the 36-month anniversary of the Commitment Date or (ii) such date as there ceases to be a sufficient number of authorized but unissued shares of common stock remaining under the Exchange Cap (as defined in the PEPA).

The Series G Preferred Stock becomes convertible upon the earlier of (i) 45 days after the first issuance date of the Series G Preferred Stock and (ii) the Registration Effective Date (as defined in the PEPA). Pursuant to the PEPA, the Company agreed to prepare and file with the SEC a registration statement, registering the resale of the shares of common stock

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements For the Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2025

issuable upon the conversion of the shares of Series G Preferred Stock as soon as practicable after June 2, 2025, but in any case, no later than June 9, 2025 (subject to certain exceptions), which was filed with the SEC on June 3, 2025 and was automatically effective upon filing.

The Series G Preferred Stock ranks senior to all classes of common stock and junior to all existing and future debt of the Company. Upon any dissolution, liquidation or winding up, whether voluntary or involuntary, holders of the Series G Preferred Stock will be entitled to receive distributions out of the assets of the Company in an amount per share equal to the then-current Series G Preferred Stock stated value, whether capital or surplus, before any distributions are made on any shares of our common stock. The Series G Preferred Stock is on parity with the Series E Preferred Stock, Series E-1 Preferred Stock and any future series of preferred stock with substantially identical terms.

Holders have the right to require the Company to redeem the Series G Preferred Stock under certain conditions, such as a Trading Failure, as defined in the Series G Preferred Stock certificate of designation. If there is a Trading Failure, the redemption price is the greater of the Series G Preferred Stock stated value or the product of the lowest conversion price during the period beginning on the date immediately preceding the Trading Failure and ending on the date the holder delivers a Redemption Notice, multiplied by the number of shares of common stock into which the preferred stock is convertible at the then-effective conversion price.

If any Investor is prevented from converting any portion of its Series G Preferred Stock because of the Exchange Cap, and such limitation continues for 18 months following the date that is 18 months following the issuance of such Series G Preferred Stock, or, if earlier, the date that is 36 months following the Commitment Date, then the portion of the Series G Preferred Stock held by such Investor at such time shall be redeemed by the Company, within 10 trading days after such earlier date, at a price equal to the greater of (A) the product of (x) the Conversion Price in effect on the first (1st) date this limitation prohibited conversion thereof and (y) the number of shares of our common stock into which such Series G Preferred Stock that was not converted is convertible at such Conversion Price (without regard to any limitations on conversion), and (B) 110% of the stated value of such Series G Preferred Stock.

On each conversion date, the conversion price for the Series G Preferred Stock being converted (the "Conversion Price") will equal the greater of (i) 95% of the lowest daily Volume Weighted Average Price for each of the five trading days immediately preceding the conversion date and (ii) the initial floor price of \$4.25, which may be reduced by the Company at any time in its sole discretion, but in no event below \$1.34 (as may be adjusted from time to time, the "Floor Price"). Based on its initial stated value of \$1,000 per share and the \$4.25 initial Floor Price, each share of Series G Preferred Stock would be convertible into an aggregate of 236 shares of common stock. No right of conversion may be exercised by the Investors in excess of \$30 million of stated value, in the aggregate, per month, unless otherwise mutually agreed in writing by the Company and the holders holding a majority of the voting power of the Series G Preferred Stock outstanding at the time.

During the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025, we issued and sold 78,000 shares of Series G Preferred Stock for aggregate gross proceeds of \$75.0 million.

14. Leases

Lessor Accounting

On May 28, 2025, APLD ELN-02 LLC and APLD ELN-03 LLC, the Company's subsidiaries, each entered into a data center lease with CoreWeave, Inc. (together, the "CoreWeave Leases") to deliver up to an aggregate of 250 MW of infrastructure to host CoreWeave's HPC operations at Polaris Forge 1. The first lease is for the full capacity of Building 2, our 100 MW data center that is currently under construction and expected to become operational during the calendar year 2025. The second lease is for the full capacity of Building 3, a 150 MW data center that is also under construction and is expected to become operational during the calendar year 2026.

A summary of minimum lease payments due from these leases is shown below. These amounts do not reflect future rental revenues from renewal or replacement of existing leases unless the Company is reasonably certain it will exercise the

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements For the Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2025

option or the lessee has the sole ability to exercise the option. Reimbursements of operating expenses and variable rent increases are excluded from the table below (in thousands):

	Minimum Con	tracted Payments
FY26	\$	81,156
FY27		326,340
FY28		372,130
FY29		383,294
FY30		394,793
Thereafter		5,206,486
Total	\$	6,764,199

Lessee Accounting

The Company enters into leases for equipment and office space. The Company's lease agreements do not contain any material residual value guarantees or material restrictive covenants. The Company presents operating and finance right of use assets and liabilities separately on the balance sheet as their own captions, with the liabilities split between current and long-term, respectively.

Components of lease expense were as follows (in thousands):

	May 31, 2025	May 31, 2024	May 31, 2023
Operating lease cost:		 	
Operating lease expense	\$ 696	\$ 568	\$ 347
Short-term lease expense	599	57	187
Total operating lease cost	1,295	625	534
Finance lease expense:			
Amortization of right-of-use assets ⁽¹⁾	6,929	5,259	3,309
Interest on lease liabilities	 1,758	 1,140	784
Total finance lease cost	8,687	6,399	4,093
Variable lease cost	232	169	3
Sublease Income	_	(70)	(103)
Total net lease cost	\$ 10,214	\$ 7,123	\$ 4,527

⁽¹⁾ Amortization of right-of-use assets is included within cost of revenues and selling, general and administrative expense in the consolidated statements of operations.

The following table represents the Company's future minimum lease payments as of May 31, 2025 (in thousands):

	Operating Leases	Finance Leases	Total
FY26	761	\$ 13,925	\$ 14,686
FY27	365	14	379
FY28	27	1	28
FY29	_	_	_
FY30	_	_	_
Thereafter	_	_	_
Total lease payments	1,153	13,940	15,093
Less: imputed interest	(80)	(292)	(372)
Total lease liabilities	1,073	13,648	14,721
Less: Current portion of lease liability	(692)	(13,633)	(14,325)
Long-term portion of lease liability	381	\$ 15	\$ 396

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements For the Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2025

Supplemental cash flow and other information related to leases is as follows:

	Fiscal Year E	Fiscal Year Ended		
	May 31, 2025	May 31, 2024		
Weighted-average years remaining (in years):				
Finance leases	1.1 years	1.7 years		
Operating leases	0.4 years	1.1 years		
Weighted-average discount rate:				
Finance leases	9.4 %	8.8 %		
Operating leases	9.7 %	10.0 %		

The Company has entered into leases which are executed but not yet commenced with total minimum payments of approximately \$16.6 million. The payments are for various leases with terms of 2 years.

15. Commitments and Contingencies

Commitments

Energy Contracts

As of May 31, 2025, the Company had a minimum commitment of approximately \$47.2 million related to the energy services agreement for its Jamestown, North Dakota cohosting facility payable over, approximately, the next 1.7 years.

Construction Contracts

The Company routinely engages with construction vendors for the construction of our facilities. These engagements are governed by contracts containing standard terms and conditions, including certain milestones that obligate the Company to pay as work is completed. In the event of termination of any of these contracts by the Company, the Company would be liable for all work that has been completed or in process, plus any applicable fees. The Company generally has the right to cancel these open purchase orders prior to delivery or terminate the contracts without cause.

Claims and Litigation

From time to time, the Company may be involved in litigation relating to claims arising out of operations in the normal course of business.

Securities Lawsuit

The Company, Wes Cummins, the Company's Chief Executive Officer, and David Rench, the Company's then Chief Financial Officer, have been named as defendants in a putative securities class action lawsuit in the matter styled, McConnell v. Applied Digital Corporation, et al., Case No. 3:23-cv-1805, filed in August 2023 in the U.S. District Court for the Northern District of Texas (the "Securities Lawsuit"). Specifically, the complaint asserts claims pursuant to Section 10(b) and 20(a) of the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934 based on allegedly false or misleading statements regarding the company's business, operations, and compliance policies, including claims that the Company overstated the profitability of its Data Center Hosting Business and its ability to successfully transition into a low-cost cloud services provider and that the Company's board of directors was not "independent" within the meaning of Nasdaq listing rules. On May 22, 2024, the court appointed lead plaintiff and approved lead counsel, and on July 22, 2024, lead plaintiff filed an amended complaint which asserts the same claims based on similar allegations in the original complaint. On September 20, 2024, the defendants filed a motion to dismiss the amended complaint. On November 20, 2024, lead plaintiff filed his opposition to the Motion to Dismiss. On January 3, 2025, the defendants filed their reply in further support of the Motion to Dismiss.

The Company is unable to estimate a range of loss, if any, that could result were there to be an adverse final decision in the Securities Lawsuit. If an unfavorable action were to occur, it is possible that the impact could be material to the Company's results of operations in the period(s) in which any such outcome becomes probable and estimable.

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements For the Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2025

Derivative Lawsuit

On November 15, 2023, a derivative action was filed in the matter styled, Weich v. Cummins, et al., Case No. A-23-881629-C in the District Court of Clark County, Nevada (the "Derivative Lawsuit"). The Weich complaint named as defendants certain members of the Company's Board of Directors and its Chief Executive Officer Wesley Cummins and purports to name the Company's then Chief Financial Officer David Rench as a defendant. The complaint asserted claims for breach of fiduciary duties, corporate waste and unjust enrichment based upon allegations that the defendants caused or allowed the Company to make materially false and misleading statements regarding the Company's business, operations, and compliance policies. Specifically, the complaint alleged that the Company overstated the profitability of the Data Center Hosting Business and its ability to successfully transition into a low-cost cloud services provider and that the Board was not "independent" within the meaning of Nasdaq listing rules. On February 27, 2024, the derivative plaintiff filed an amended complaint asserting the same claims as the original complaint.

On June 5, 2024, following briefing and argument on the defendants' motion to dismiss the Derivative Lawsuit, the Court entered an order granting the defendants' motion without prejudice and dismissing all claims against all defendants, including the Company, on the grounds that the plaintiff failed to plead (1) demand futility as to each of plaintiff's claims or (2) a claim for breach of fiduciary duty. The order dismissed all claims against all defendants, including the Company. The plaintiff can seek leave to file an amended complaint but to date has not done so.

The Company is unable to estimate a range of loss, if any, that could result were there to be an adverse final decision in this action. If an unfavorable action were to occur, it is possible that the impact could be material to the Company's results of operations in the period(s) in which any such outcome becomes probable and estimable.

As of May 31, 2025, there were no other pending or threatened lawsuits that could reasonably be expected to have a material effect on the results of the Company's consolidated operations. There are also no legal proceedings in which any of the Company's management or affiliates is an adverse party or has a material interest adverse to the Company's interest.

16. Business Segments

The Company's business is made up of two operating segments: the Data Center Hosting Business and the HPC Hosting Business. These segments represent management's view of the business for which separate financial information is available and evaluated regularly by the Chief Operating Decision Maker ("CODM"), which is the Company's Chief Executive Officer.

The Company's CODM evaluates performance and makes operating decisions primarily based on revenue and segment profit (loss) on a consolidated basis and for each of the Company's reportable segments. Operating results by segment include costs or expenses directly attributable to each segment, which include selling, general, and administrative expenses, (gain)/loss on classification of held for sale, (gain)/loss on sale of assets, and (gain)/loss from legal settlement. The Company derives the segment results from its internal management reporting system. The accounting policies the Company uses to derive reportable segment results are the same as those used for external reporting purposes. Segment revenues and segment profit are regularly reviewed by the CODM and compared against historical results, forecast and budget information in order to make decisions about how to allocate capital and other resources to each segment.

The Company does not allocate loss on conversion of debt, loss on change in fair value of debt, loss on change in fair value of warrants, loss on change in fair value of related party warrants, loss on legal settlement, or income tax expense to these segments for internal reporting purposes, as the Company does not believe that allocating these expenses is beneficial in evaluating segment performance. The "Other" includes corporate related items not allocated to reportable segments for purposes of making operating decisions or assessing financial performance.

In accordance with applicable accounting guidance, the results of the Cloud Services Business are presented as discontinued operations in the consolidated statements of operations and, as such, have been excluded from both continuing operations and segment results for all periods presented. See "Note 5 - Discontinued Operations" for operations and segment results for the Cloud Services Business.

APPLIED DIGITAL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES
Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements
For the Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2025

The following tables present segment information, including revenue by segment and segment profit (loss) for the fiscal years ended May 31, 2025, 2024, and 2023 (in thousands):

	Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2025			Iay 31, 2025
		Data Center Hosting Business		HPC Hosting Business
Revenue	\$	142,267	\$	_
Related party revenue		1,926		_
Total segment revenue		144,193		_
Costs and expenses				
Cost of revenues		100,744		143
Selling, general and administrative		3,006		11,943
(Gain) on classification of held for sale		(24,616)		_
Loss on sale of assets		1,132		<u> </u>
Total costs and expenses		80,266		12,086
Segment profit (loss)	\$	63,927	\$	(12,086)

	Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2024							
	Data Center Hosting Business	HPC Hosting Business						
Revenue	\$ 121,858	\$ —						
Related party revenue	14,761	_						
Total segment revenue	136,619	_						
Costs and expenses								
Cost of revenues	106,023	50						
Selling, general and administrative	10,367	4,761						
Loss on classification of held for sale	15,417	_						
Total costs and expenses	131,807	4,811						
Segment profit (loss)	\$ 4,812	\$ (4,811)						

		Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2023								
	Data (Center Hosting Business	HPC 1	Hosting Business						
Revenue	\$	40,984	\$	_						
Related party revenue		14,408		_						
Total segment revenue		55,392		_						
Costs and expenses										
Cost of revenues		44,374		_						
Selling, general and administrative		29,200		246						
Total costs and expenses		73,574		246						
Segment loss	\$	(18,182)	\$	(246)						

APPLIED DIGITAL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES
Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements
For the Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2025

The following table presents a reconciliation to net loss from continuing operations before income tax expense (in thousands):

	Fiscal Year Ended				
	· <u> </u>	May 31, 2025	May 31, 2024		May 31, 2023
Segment profit (loss)					
Data Center Hosting Business	\$	63,927	\$ 4,812	\$	(18,182)
HPC Hosting Business		(12,086)	(4,811)		(246)
Total segment profit (loss)		51,841	1		(18,428)
Other (1)		(68,686)	(32,853)		(24,483)
Operating loss		(16,845)	(32,852)		(42,911)
Interest expense, net		14,739	17,708		2,006
Loss on conversion of debt		33,612	_		_
Loss on change in fair value of debt		85,439	7,401		_
Loss on change in fair value of related party debt		_	8,116		_
Loss on extinguishment of debt		1,177	_		94
Loss on extinguishment of related party debt		_	2,507		_
Loss on change in fair value of warrants		6,421	_		_
Loss on change in fair value of related party warrants		_	5,696		_
Net loss from continuing operations before income tax expense	\$	(158,233)	\$ (74,280)	\$	(45,011)

⁽¹⁾ Other includes corporate related items not allocated to reportable segments.

We also provide the following additional segment disclosures (in thousands):

	Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2025 May 31, 2024			May 31, 2023	
Depreciation and amortization:		_	., . , .		., . ,
Data Center Hosting Business	\$ 13,312	\$	19,948	\$	7,025
HPC Hosting Business	3,733		1,233		59
Other (1)	244		296		29
Total depreciation and amortization (2)	\$ 17,289	\$	21,477	\$	7,113
Capital expenditures:					
Data Center Hosting Business	\$ 9,320	\$	38,266	\$	135,946
HPC Hosting Business	976,506		207,299		9,813
Other (1)	_		4,291		(1,164)
Total capital expenditures	\$ 985,826	\$	249,856	\$	144,595

Other includes corporate related items not allocated to reportable segments.

Includes amortization of the finance lease right-of-use assets.

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements For the Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2025

Information on segment assets and a reconciliation to consolidated assets are as follows (in thousands):

		Fiscal Year Ended				
	M	May 31, 2025				
Data Center Hosting Business	\$	141,764	\$	145,222		
HPC Hosting Business		1,363,341		220,648		
Total segment assets		1,505,105		365,870		
Cloud Services Business (Discontinued operations)		304,466		374,216		
Other (1)		60,519		22,781		
Total assets	\$	1,870,090	\$	762,867		

⁽¹⁾ Other includes corporate related items not allocated to reportable segments.

17. Loss Per Share

The following is a reconciliation of the denominator of the basic and diluted net loss per share computations for the periods presented:

		Fiscal Year Ended				
		May 31, 2025		May 31, 2024		May 31, 2023
Net loss	\$	(231,065)	\$	(149,671)	\$	(45,606)
Net loss attributable to noncontrolling interest		_		(397)		(960)
Preferred dividends		(2,615)				_
Net loss attributable to common stockholders	\$	(233,680)	\$	(149,274)	\$	(44,646)
Net loss attributable to common stockholders						
Continuing operations	\$	(160,950)	¢	(73,979)	¢	(43,528)
Discontinued operations	Ψ	(72,730)	Ψ	(75,295)	Ψ	(1,118)
Net loss	\$	(233,680)	\$	(149,274)	\$	(44,646)
Desire and diluted and leaves about the labels to accompany to the labor.						
Basic and diluted net loss per share attributable to common stockholders	e.	(0.00)	e.	(0.65)	¢.	(0.40)
Continuing operations	\$	(0.80)	3	(0.65)	3	(0.46)
Discontinued operations		(0.36)		(0.66)		(0.01)
Basic and diluted net loss per share	\$	(1.16)	\$	(1.31)	\$	(0.47)
Basic and diluted weighted average number of shares outstanding		201,194,451		114,061,414		93,976,233

As of May 31, 2025 and 2024, the Company had approximately 14.1 million and 12.1 million shares, respectively, of granted but unvested restricted stock, performance stock, and restricted stock units that would have a potentially dilutive effect on earnings per share.

As of May 31, 2025, the Company had approximately 21.7 million shares associated with the Company's preferred stock which have been excluded from the calculation of earnings per share because the effect of those shares would be antidilutive while as of May 31, 2024, the Company had approximately 19.0 million shares associated with the Yorkville Convertible Debt which have been excluded from the calculation of earnings per share because the effect of those shares would be antidilutive. Additionally, the Company had approximately 17.1 million and 12.3 million warrants outstanding as of May 31, 2025 and May 31, 2024, respectively, which have been excluded from the calculations of earnings per share because the effect of those shares would be antidilutive.

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements For the Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 2025

Lastly, if the Company's Convertible Notes were converted into shares of the Company's common stock as of May 31, 2025, approximately 46.1 million shares were excluded from the calculations of earnings per share because the effect of those shares would be antidilutive.

18. Subsequent Events

June 2025 At-the-Market Sales Agreement

On June 2, 2025, the Company entered into a Sales Agreement with Northland Securities, Inc. and Wells Fargo Securities, LLC (the "June 2025 Sales Agreement"), pursuant to which, up to \$200,000,000 of shares of the Company's common stock may be issued if and when sold. As of the date of this report, the Company has issued and sold approximately 15.1 million shares under the June 2025 Sales Agreement for gross proceeds of approximately \$193.9 million.

Issuance of Series G Preferred Stock

On July 16, 2025, the Company issued 78,000 shares of Series G Preferred Stock for aggregate gross proceeds of \$75.0 million.

Conversion of Series G Preferred Stock

As of the date of this report, a total of 156,000 shares of Series G Preferred Stock have been converted into approximately 21.0 million shares of the Company's common stock.

CoreWeave Data Center Lease

On July 24, 2025, CoreWeave exercised its lease option for an additional 150 MW in a third building at Polaris Forge 1, which is currently in planning stages with an anticipated ready for service date in 2027. Under the option terms, the parties are expected to enter into a new, third lease agreement on substantially the same terms, including the same rent and escalators, as the existing two Data Center Leases, within 60 days.

Item 9. Changes in and Disagreements With Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure

None.

Item 9A. Controls and Procedures

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

We maintain a system of disclosure controls and procedures that is designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed in the reports that we file or submit under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the SEC's rules and forms and that such information is accumulated and communicated to the our management, including our Chief Executive Officer (principal executive officer) and Chief Financial Officer (principal financial officer and principal accounting officer), as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure. A control system, no matter how well conceived and operated, can provide only reasonable, not absolute, assurance that the objectives of the control system are met. Our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, after evaluating the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rule 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) of the Exchange Act), have concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures were not effective as of May 31, 2025, as a result of the material weakness in our internal control over financial reporting disclosed below.

Management's Annual Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

Our management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting, as such term is defined in Exchange Act Rule 13a-15(f) and 15d(f). Internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with United States generally accepted accounting principles. Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

Our management conducted an evaluation of the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting based on the framework in Internal Control—Integrated Framework (2013) issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission. Based on that evaluation, and as a result of the material weakness described below, our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer concluded that, as of May 31, 2025, our internal controls over financial reporting were not effective.

A material weakness is a deficiency, or combination of deficiencies, in internal control over financial reporting, such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of a company's annual and interim financial statements will not be detected or prevented on a timely basis.

We have identified a material weakness in the design of our internal controls as we did not design and maintain effective controls around the accounting and assessment of complex financial instruments.

The material weakness did not result in changes to previously released financial results. Notwithstanding this material weakness in internal control over financial reporting, our management has concluded that, based on their knowledge, the consolidated financial statements, and other financial information included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K present fairly, in all material respects our financial condition, results of operations and cash flows for the periods presented in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States.

In order to remediate this material weakness, we have hired additional qualified accounting personnel as well as engaged with a third-party consultant to assist with analyzing and documenting the treatment of complex financial instruments.

Management is committed to remediating this material weakness as soon as practicable, which we anticipate to be in the first half of fiscal year 2026. The material weakness will not be considered remediated until the applicable controls have been in place and operating for a sufficient period of time, and management has concluded, through testing, that controls are operating effectively.

Remediation of Previously Identified Material Weaknesses

Management has been implementing and continues to implement measures designed to ensure that control deficiencies contributing to the material weakness are remediated such that those controls are designed, implemented, and operating effectively. Management's remediation efforts around each previously reported material weakness are detailed below.

The material weakness related to not designing and implementing controls to ensure we can record, process, summarize, and report financial data has been remediated. Specifically, we have improved and updated our systems and processes as well as hired additional qualified accounting and financial reporting personnel to support division of responsibilities, including utilizing an advisory, tax and assurance firm to assist with process documentation.

The material weakness related to not designing and implementing user access controls to ensure appropriate segregation of duties that would adequately restrict user and privileged access to the financially relevant systems and data to appropriate personnel has been remediated. Specifically, we have developed IT general controls to effectively manage logical access and changes to our key systems. We have also developed IT application controls to appropriately segregate duties within our systems.

The material weakness related to not having a properly designed internal control system that identifies critical processes and key controls has been remediated. Specifically, we have developed a governance, risk and compliance program within the company, supported by risk assessment and scoping processes, as well as executed an internal audit program to evaluate the design, implementation, and operating effectiveness of key business processes and IT controls.

The material weakness related to not designing and maintaining effective controls associated with related party transactions and disclosures has been remediated. Specifically, management has made modifications to our processes pertaining to related party transactions and disclosures during the three months ended August 31, 2024 and the three months ended November 30, 2024. These modifications enhanced the precision relating to effectively identifying related party transactions and disclosing their related transactions in our financial statements.

During the year ended May 31, 2025, we completed our testing and evaluation of the newly designed and implemented controls and determined that as of May 31, 2025, the controls have been in place and have operated effectively for a sufficient period of time for management to conclude the material weaknesses have been remediated.

The Company's independent registered public accounting firm, CBIZ CPAs P.C., which audited the Company's Consolidated Financial Statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K, has issued an attestation report on the Company's internal control over financial reporting, which is included herein.

Changes in Internal Control over Financial Reporting

Other than the changes noted above, there were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting, identified in connection with the evaluation required by Rule 13a-15(d) and 15d-15(d) under the Exchange Act, that occurred during the three months ended May 31, 2025 that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM ON INTERNAL CONTROL OVER FINANCIAL REPORTING

To the Stockholders and Board of Directors of Applied Digital Corporation

Adverse Opinion on Internal Control over Financial Reporting

We have audited Applied Digital Corporation's (the "Company") internal control over financial reporting as of May 31, 2025, based on criteria established in *Internal Control-Integrated Framework (2013)* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission. In our opinion, because of the effect of the material weakness described in the subsequent paragraphs on the achievement of the objectives of the control criteria, the Company has not maintained effective internal control over financial reporting as of May 31, 2025, based on criteria established in *Internal Control-Integrated Framework (2013)* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission.

A material weakness is a control deficiency, or combination of deficiencies, in internal control over financial reporting, such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of the Company's annual or interim financial statements will not be prevented or detected on a timely basis. The following material weakness has been identified and included in "Management's Annual Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting":

· The Company has a material weakness in the operating effectiveness around the accounting and assessment of complex financial instruments.

This material weakness was considered in determining the nature, timing and extent of audit tests applied in our audit of the fiscal 2025 consolidated financial statements and this report does not affect our report dated July 30, 2025 on those financial statements.

We have also audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) ("PCAOB"), the consolidated balance sheet as of May 31, 2025 and the related consolidated statements of operations, changes in temporary equity and stockholders' equity, and cash flows for the year ended May 31, 2025 of the Company and our report dated July 30, 2025 expressed an unqualified opinion on those financial statements.

Basis for Opinion

The Company's management is responsible for maintaining effective internal control over financial reporting, and for its assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting, included in the accompanying "Management's Annual Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting". Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the Company's internal control over financial reporting based on our audit. We are a public accounting firm registered with the PCAOB and are required to be independent with respect to the Company in accordance with the U.S. federal securities laws and the applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the PCAOB.

We conducted our audit in accordance with the standards of the PCAOB. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether effective internal control over financial reporting was maintained in all material respects. Our audit of internal control over financial reporting included obtaining an understanding of internal control over financial reporting, assessing the risk that a material weakness exists, and testing and evaluating the design and operating effectiveness of internal control based on the assessed risk. Our audit also included performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.

Definition and Limitations of Internal Control over Financial Reporting

A company's internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. A company's internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that (1) pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the company; (2) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and

that receipts and expenditures of the company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors of the company; and (3) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of the company's assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.

Because of the inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

/s/ CBIZ CPAs P.C.

CBIZ CPAs P.C.

New York, NY July 30, 2025

Item 9B. Other Information

(a)

Rule 10b5-1 Plan and Non-Rule 10b5-1 Trading Arrangement Adoptions, Terminations, and Modifications

During the fiscal quarter ended May 31, 2025, Mark Chavez, Chief Compliance Officer and General Counsel, adopted a Rule 10b5-1 plan terminating December 31, 2027. Mr. Chavez's Rule 10b5-1 trading arrangement calls for potential sales of a percentage of shares that he could receive upon the future vesting of certain outstanding equity awards, net of any shares withheld by the Company to satisfy applicable taxes. The number of shares to be withheld, and thus the exact maximum number of shares to be sold pursuant to Mr. Chavez's Rule 10b5-1 trading arrangement, can only be determined upon the occurrence of the future vesting events. For purposes of this disclosure, without subtracting any shares to be withheld upon future vesting events, the maximum aggregate number of shares to be sold pursuant to Mr. Chavez's Rule 10b5-1 trading arrangement is 435,000. The trading arrangement is intended to satisfy the affirmative defense of Rule 10b5-1(c).

Except as provided above, none of our directors or officers (as defined in Rule 16a-1(f) of the Exchange Act) adopted or terminated a Rule 10b5-1 trading arrangement or non-Rule 10b5-1 trading arrangement (as such terms are defined in Item 408(a) of Regulation S-K), during the fiscal quarter ended May 31, 2025.

Item 9C. Disclosure Regarding Foreign Jurisdictions that Prevent Inspections

Not applicable.

Part III

Item 10. Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance

The Company has an insider trading policy governing the purchase, sale and other dispositions of the Company's securities that applies to all Company personnel, including directors, officers, employees, and other covered persons. The Company believes that its insider trading policy is reasonably designed to promote compliance with insider trading laws, rules and regulations, and listing standards applicable to the Company. A copy of the Company's insider trading policy is filed as Exhibit 19.1 to this Form 10-K.

The remaining information required by this Item 10 will be included in our definitive Proxy Statement for the 2025 Annual Meeting of Stockholders and such disclosure is incorporated herein by reference.

Item 11. Executive Compensation

Information required by this Item 11 will be included in our definitive Proxy Statement for the 2025 Annual Meeting of Stockholders and such disclosure is incorporated herein by reference.

Item 12. Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters

Information required by this Item 12 will be included in our definitive Proxy Statement for the 2025 Annual Meeting of Stockholders and such disclosure is incorporated herein by reference.

Item 13. Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence

Information required by this Item 13 will be included in our definitive Proxy Statement for the 2025 Annual Meeting of Stockholders and such disclosure is incorporated herein by reference.

Item 14. Principal Accounting Fees and Services

Information required by this Item 14 will be included in our definitive Proxy Statement for the 2025 Annual Meeting of Stockholders and such disclosure is incorporated herein by reference.

Part IV

Item 15. Exhibits, Financial Statement Schedules

Exhibit No.	Description
3.1	Second Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation, as amended from time to time. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K, filed with the SEC on August 2, 2023).
3.1.1	Certificate of Amendment to the Certificate of Designations for the Series E Redeemable Preferred Stock. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on May 16, 2024).
3.1.2	Certificate of Amendment, dated June 11, 2024, to Second Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation, as amended. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on June 11, 2024).
3.1.3	Certificate of the Designations, Powers, Preferences and Rights of Series F Convertible Preferred Stock (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on August 30, 2024).
3.1.4	Certificate, Amendment or Withdrawal of Designation, relating to the Series A Preferred Stock, filed with the Secretary of State of Nevada on October 21, 2024 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on October 24, 2024).
3.1.5	Certificate, Amendment or Withdrawal of Designation, relating to the Series B Preferred Stock, filed with the Secretary of State of Nevada on October 21, 2024 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.2 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on October 24, 2024).
3.1.6	Certificate, Amendment or Withdrawal of Designation, relating to the Series D Preferred Stock, filed with the Secretary of State of Nevada on October 21, 2024 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.3 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on October 24, 2024),
	Certificate of Designations of the Powers, Preferences and Relative, Participating, Optional and Other Restrictions of Series E-1 Preferred Stock filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Nevada on November 8, 2024 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to the Company's Current
3.1.7	Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on November 14, 2024).
3.1.8	Certificate, Amendment or Withdrawal of Designation, relating to the Series F Preferred Stock, filed with the Secretary of State of Nevada on April 11, 2025 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to the Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, filed with the SEC on April 14, 2025).
3.1.9	Certificate of the Designations of Powers, Preferences and Rights of Series G Convertible Preferred Stock (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on May 1, 2025).
3.2	Certificate of Amendment, dated November 20, 2024, to Second Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation, as amended (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on November 21, 2024).
3.3	Third Amended and Restated Bylaws of the Company. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on April 29, 2024).
4.1	Registration Rights Agreement, dated April 15, 2021, by and between the Company and B. Securities, Inc., for the benefit of B. Riley Securities, Inc. and the Investors. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1, filed with the SEC on August 13, 2021).
4.1.1	Amendment, dated December 13, 2021, to Registration Rights Agreement, dated April 15, 2021, by and between the Company and B. Riley Securities, Inc., for the benefit of B. Riley Securities, Inc. and the Investors (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.2 to Amendment No. 6 the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1, filed with the SEC on April 12, 2022).
4.1.2	Amendment No. 2, dated February 22, 2022, to Registration Rights Agreement, dated April 15, 2021, by and between the Company and B. Riley Securities, Inc., for the benefit of B. Riley Securities, Inc. and the Investors (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.3 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1, filed with the SEC on February 28, 2022).
4.2	Registration Rights Agreement, dated July 30, 2021, by and between the Company and B. Securities, Inc., for the benefit of B. Riley Securities, Inc. and the Investors (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.2 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1, filed with the SEC on August 13, 2021).
4.2.1	Amendment, dated December 13, 2021, to Registration Rights Agreement, dated July 30, 2021, by and between the Company and B. Riley Securities, Inc., for the benefit of B. Riley Securities, Inc. and the Investors (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.4 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1, filed with the SEC on April 12, 2022).

	Amendment No. 2, dated February 22, 2022, to Registration Rights Agreement, dated July 30, 2021, by and between the Company and B. Riley Securities, Inc., for the benefit of B. Riley Securities, Inc. and the Investors (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.6 to the Company's Registration
4.2.2	Statement on Form S-1, filed with the SEC on February 28, 2022).
4.3	Right of First Refusal and Co-Sale Agreement, dated as of April 15, 2021, by and between the Company, the Key Holders and Investors (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.3 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1, filed with the SEC on August 13, 2021).
4.4	Right of First Refusal and Co-Sale Agreement, dated as of July 30, 2021, by and between the Company, the Key Holders and Investors. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.4 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1, filed with the SEC on August 13, 2021).
4.5	Form of Warrant. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on April 30, 2024).
4.6	Form of Subscription Agreement. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on May 16, 2024).
4.7	Form of Warrant, (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on August 14, 2024).
4.8	Indenture, dated as of November 4, 2024, between Applied Digital Corporation and Wilmington Trust, National Association, as trustee, relating to the 2.75% convertible senior notes (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on November 5, 2024).
4.9	Form of note representing the 2.75% Convertible Senior Notes due 2030 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on November 5, 2024).
4.10	Form of Warrant (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on December 2, 2024).
4.11†	Form of Restricted Stock Unit Award Agreement, by and between the Company and Laura Laltrello (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.11 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-8, filed with the SEC on January 6, 2025).
4.12	Warrant, dated February 27, 2025, by and between Applied Digital Corporation and STB Applied Holdings LLC (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, filed with the SEC on April 14, 2025).
4.13	Form of Warrant (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on June 2, 2025).
4.14*	Description of Securities.
10.1	Services Agreement, dated March 19, 2021, by and among the Company, GMR Limited, Xsquared Holding Limited, and Valuefinder (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1, filed with the SEC on August 13, 2021).
10.2	Master Professional Services Agreement between Ulteig Engineers, Inc. and APLD Hosting, LLC. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1, filed with the SEC on August 13, 2021).
10.3	Non-Fixed Price Sales and Purchase Agreement, dated April 13, 2021, between Bitmain Technologies Limited and the Company (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1, filed with the SEC on August 13, 2021).
10.4	Coinmint Colocation Mining Services Agreement dated as of June 15, 2021 by and between Coinmint, LLC and the Company (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1, filed with the SEC on August 13, 2021).
10.5#	Service Framework Agreement, dated July 5, 2021, by and between APLD Hosting, LLC and JointHash Holding Limited (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.5 to Amendment No. 1 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1, filed with the SEC on November 2, 2021).
10.6#	Amended and Restated Electric Services Agreement, dated September 13, 2021, by and between APLD Hosting, LLC and [Redacted] (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.6 to Amendment No. 1 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1, filed with the SEC on November 2, 2021).
10.7	Sublease Agreement, dated as of May 19, 2021, by and between the Company and Encap Investments L.P. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.7 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1, filed with the SEC on August 13, 2021).
10.8#	Service Framework Agreement, dated July 5, 2021, by and between APLD Hosting, LLC and Bitmain Technologies Limited (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.8 to the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K, filed with the SEC on August 29, 2022).

10.9#	Master Hosting Agreement, dated as of September 20, 2021, by and between APLD Hosting, LLC and F2Pool Mining, Inc. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.9 to Amendment No. 1 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1, filed with the SEC on November 2, 2021).
10.10#	Master Hosting Agreement, dated as of October 12, 2021, by and between APLD Hosting, LLC and Hashing LLC. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.10 to Amendment No. 1 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1, filed with the SEC on November 2, 2021).
10.11	Services Agreement, effective as of October 12, 2021, by and among Applied Blockchain, LTD and Xsquared Holding Limited. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.11 to Amendment No. 1 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1, filed with the SEC on November 2, 2021).
10.12†	2022 Incentive Plan. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-8, filed with the SEC on June 17, 2022).
10.12.1†	Form of Employee Restricted Stock Award Agreement. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-8, filed with the SEC on June 17, 2022).
10.12.2†	Form of Restricted Stock Unit Award Agreement (Employees). (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-8, filed with the SEC on June 17, 2022).
10.12.3†	Form of Restricted Stock Unit Award Agreement (Consultants). (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-8. filed with the SEC on June 17, 2022).
10.12.4†	Amendment to 2022 Incentive Plan (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.12.4 to the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K, filed with the SEC on August 30, 2024).
10.13†	2022 Non-Employee Director Stock Plan. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.5 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-8, filed with the SEC on June 17, 2022).
10.13.1†	First Amendment to the 2022 Non-Employee Director Stock Plan, dated April 4, 2023. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.13.1 to the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K, filed with the SEC on August 2, 2023).
10.13.2	Form of Director Restricted Stock Award Agreement. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.6 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-8, filed with the SEC on June 17, 2022).
10.14#	Limited Liability Company Agreement, dated as of January 6, 2022, by and between the Company and Antpool Capital Asset Investment L.P. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.14 to Amendment No. 5 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1, filed with the SEC on January 24, 2022).
10.15†	Employment Agreement, effective as of November 1, 2021, by and between the Company and Wes Cummins. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.15 to Amendment No. 5 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1, filed with the SEC on January 24, 2022).
10.15.1†	Amendment No. 1 to Executive Employment Agreement, dated as of September 25, 2023, by and between the Company and Wes Cummins, (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on September 28, 2023).
10.16†	Employment Agreement, effective as of November 1, 2021, by and between the Company and David Rench. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.16 to Amendment No. 5 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1, filed with the SEC on January 24, 2022).
10.16.1†	Amendment No. 1 to Executive Employment Agreement, dated as of September 25, 2023, by and between the Company and David Rench, (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on September 28, 2023).
10.17	Ground Lease, effective as of April 13, 2022, by and between EDB, Ltd and APLD - Rattlesnake Den I LLC. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.17 to the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K. filed with the SEC on August 2, 2023).
10.18†	Employment Agreement, effective as of November 1, 2021, by and between the Company and Regina Ingel (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.17 to Amendment No. 5 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1, filed with the SEC on January 24, 2022).
10.18.1†	Amendment dated August 1, 2022 to Employment Agreement between Applied Blockchain, Inc. and Regina Ingel. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on August 5, 2022).
,	Loan Agreement dated as of March 11, 2022 by and between APLD Hosting, LLC, Vantage Bank Texas and Applied Blockchain, Inc. (Incorporated
10.19	by reference to Exhibit 10.20 to Amendment No. 6 the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1, filed with the SEC on April 12, 2022). Continuing Guaranty Agreement dated as of March 11, 2022 by Applied Blockchain, Inc. for the benefit of Vantage Bank Texas. (Incorporated by
10.20	reference to Exhibit 10.21 to Amendment No. 6 the Company's Form S-1, filed with the SEC on April 12, 2022). Letter between Applied Blockchain, Inc. and Xsquared Holding Limited dated June 6, 2022. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the
10.21	Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on June 8, 2022).

10.22	Hosting Agreement, dated as of July 12, 2022, by and between Marathon Digital Holdings, Inc. and Applied Blockchain, Inc. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.6 to the Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, filed with the SEC on October 12, 2022).
10.23	Loan Agreement, dated as of July 25, 2022, by and among APLD Hosting, LLC, Starion Bank, and Applied Blockchain, Inc. as Guarantor. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10, 10 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on August 12, 2022).
10.23	Security Agreement, dated of July 25, 2022, by and between APLD Hosting, LLC and Starion Bank. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on August 12, 2022).
10.25	Security Agreement, dated of July 25, 2022, by and among APLD Hosting, LLC, Applied Blockchain, Inc., as Grantor, and Starion Bank, (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on August 12, 2022).
10.26	Unlimited Commercial Corporate Guaranty of Applied Blockchain, Inc. dated as of July 25, 2022. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on August 12, 2022).
10.27	Loan Agreement by and among APLD - Rattlesnake Den I, LLC, as borrower, Vantage Bank Texas, as lender, and the Company, as guarantor, entered into as of November 7, 2022. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on November 14, 2022).
10.28#	Loan Agreement, dated as of February 16, 2023 by and among APLD ELN-01 LLC, Starion Bank, and Applied Digital Corporation as Guarantor, (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on February 21, 2023).
10.29#	Security Agreement, dated as of February 16, 2023 by and between APLD ELN-01 LLC and Starion Bank. (Incorporated by referenced to Exhibit 10.2 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on February 21, 2023).
10.30	Security Agreement, dated as of February 16, 2023 by and among APLD ELN-01 LLC, Applied Digital Corporation and Starion Bank. (Incorporated by referenced to Exhibit 10.3 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on February 21, 2023).
10.31	Unlimited Commercial Corporate Guaranty of Applied Digital Corporation dated as of February 16, 2023. (Incorporated by referenced to Exhibit 10.4 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on February 21, 2023).
10.32#	Loan and Security Agreement, dated as of May 23, 2023, by and among SAI Computing, LLC as Borrower, B. Riley Commercial Capital, LLC and B. Riley Securities, Inc., as Lenders, B. Riley Commercial Capital, LLC as Collateral Agent, and Applied Digital Corporation as Guarantor, (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on May 24, 2023).
10.32.1	Termination of Loan and Security letter, dated February 5, 2024, between the Company and B. Riley Commercial Capital, LLC and B. Riley Securities, Inc. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on February 5, 2024).
10.33†	Form of Amendment No. 1 to Restricted Stock Unit Award. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on September 28, 2023).
10.34†	Form of Amendment No. 1 to Performance Stock Unit Award. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.5 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on September 28, 2023).
10.35	Form of Indemnification Agreement by and between Applied Digital Corporation and individual directors or officers. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of the Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, filed with the SEC on January 16, 2024).
10.36	Unsecured Promissory Note, dated January 30, 2024, issued by the Company and payable to AI Bridge Funding LLC. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 of the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on February 5, 2024).
10.36.1	Waiver, Consent and Amendment by and between the Company and Al Bridge Funding LLC, dated March 27, 2024. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on April 1, 2024).
10.36.2	Amendment No. 2 to Unsecured Promissory Note, dated April 26, 2024, by and between Applied Digital Corporation and Al Bridge Funding LLC. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on April 30, 2024).
10.37#	Loan Agreement, dated as of February 28, 2024, by and between APLD GPU-01, LLC and Cornerstone Bank. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on March 5, 2024).

10.38	Security Agreement, dated as of February 28, 2024, by and between APLD GPU-01, LLC and Cornerstone Bank. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on March 5, 2024).
10.39	Form of Guaranty Agreement, dated as of February 28, 2024, made by each of Applied Digital Corporation, SAI Computing, LLC and APLD Hosting, LLC in favor of Cornerstone Bank. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on March 5, 2024).
10.40	Consent to Transfer Interest in Real Property Subject to Mortgage and Subordination Agreement, dated as of February 28, 2024, made by Starion Bank, in favor of APLD Hosting, LLC. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on March 5, 2024).
10.41#	Collateral Assignment of Customer GPU Contracts and Consent, dated as of February 28, 2024, by Applied Digital Corporation, in favor of Cornerstone Bank, (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.5 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on March 5, 2024).
10.42%	Purchase and Sale Agreement, dated March 14, 2024, by and between APLD - Rattlesnake Den I LLC and Mara Garden City LLC. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on March 15, 2024).
10.43	Prepaid Advance Agreement by and between Applied Digital Corporation and YA II PN, LTD., dated March 27, 2024. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on April 1, 2024).
10.44	Convertible Promissory Note issued by Applied Digital Corporation and payable to YA II PN, LTD., dated March 27, 2024. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on April 1, 2024).
10.45	Guaranty made by APLD-ELN-02 LLC in favor of YA II PN, LTD., dated March 27, 2024. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on April 1, 2024).
10.46	Convertible Promissory Note issued by Applied Digital Corporation and payable to YA II PN, LTD., dated April 24, 2024. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on April 30, 2024).
10.47	Cooperation and Standstill Agreement, dated as of April 30, 2024, by and between Applied Digital Corporation, a Nevada Corporation, and Oasis Management Co., Ltd. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on May 1, 2024).
10.48	Services Agreement, dated as of May 16, 2024, by and between Applied Digital Corporation and Preferred Shareholder Services, LLC. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on May 16, 2024).
10.49	Prepaid Advance Agreement by and between Applied Digital Corporation and YA II PN, LTD., dated May 24, 2024. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on May 24, 2024).
10.50	Convertible Promissory Note issued by Applied Digital Corporation and payable to YA II PN, LTD., dated May 24, 2024. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on May 24, 2024).
10.51	Guaranty made by APLD-ELN-02 LLC in favor of YA II PN, LTD., dated May 24, 2024. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on May 24, 2024).
10.52	Amendment by and between the Company and YA II PN, LTD., dated May 24, 2024. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on May 24, 2024).
10.53#	Promissory Note, dated June 7, 2024, issued by APLD Holdings 2 LLC and payable to CIM APLD Lender Holdings, LLC. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on June 10, 2024).
10.54	Parent Guaranty, dated June 7, 2024, issued by Applied Digital Corporation in favor of CIM APLD Lender Holdings, LLC. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on June 10, 2024).
10.55%	Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, dated June 7, 2024, by and among APLD Hosting, LLC, APLD ELN-01 LLC, APLD ELN-02 LLC, APLD Holdings 1 LLC, APLD Holdings 2 LLC, APLD ELN-02 Holdings LLC and CIM APLD Lender Holdings, LLC (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on June 10, 2024).
10.55%	Consent, Waiver and First Amendment to Prepaid Advance Agreements, dated June 7, 2024, by and between Applied Digital Corporation and YA II PN_LTD. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on June 10, 2024).

40.55	Registration Rights Agreement, dated June 7, 2024, by and between Applied Digital Corporation and CIM APLD Lender Holdings, LLC
10.57	(Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.57 to the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K, filed with the SEC on August 30, 2024).
10.58	Security Agreement, dated June 21, 2024, by and between Applied Digital Cloud Corporation and YA II PN, LTD (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.58 to the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K, filed with the SEC on August 30, 2024).
10.59	Waiver Agreement, dated August 11, 2024, by and between APLD Holdings 2 LLC and CIM APLD Lender Holdings, LLC. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on August 14, 2024).
	Standby Equity Purchase Agreement, dated August 28, 2024, by and between Applied Digital Corporation and YA II PN, LTD (Incorporated by
10.60	reference to Exhibit 10.60 to the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K, filed with the SEC on August 30, 2024).
10.61	First Amendment to the Standby Equity Purchase Agreement, dated August 29, 2024, by and between Applied Digital Corporation and YA II PN, LTD (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.61 to the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K, filed with the SEC on August 30, 2024).
10.62	Form of Securities Purchase Agreement (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on August 30, 2024).
10.63	Form of Registration Rights Agreement (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on August 30, 2024).
10.64	Irrevocable Proxy, dated August 30, 2024, by YA II PN, LTD (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on August 30, 2024).
10.65	Consent, Waiver and Second Amendment to Prepaid Advance Agreements, dated August 21, 2024, by and between Applied Digital Corporation and YA II PN, LTD (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on August 30, 2024).
10.66	Consent, Waiver and Third Amendment to Prepaid Advance Agreements, dated August 29, 2024, by and between Applied Digital Corporation and YA II PN, LTD (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.5 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on August 30, 2024).
10.67	Form of Securities Purchase Agreement (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on September 10, 2024).
10.68	Form of Registration Rights Agreement (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on September 10, 2024).
10.69	Dealer Manager Agreement, dated September 23, 2024, by and between Applied Digital Corporation and Preferred Capital Securities, LLC (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.70 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1, filed with the SEC on September 23, 2024).
10.70	Amended and Restated Services Agreement, dated September 23, 2024, by and between Applied Digital Corporation and Preferred Shareholder Services, LLC (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.71 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1, filed with the SEC on September 23, 2024).
10.71	Form of Selected Dealer Agreement (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.72 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1, filed with the SEC on September 23, 2024).
10.72	First Amendment to Promissory Note and Waiver Agreement, dated October 8, 2024, by and between APLD Holdings 2 LLC and CIM APLD Lender Holdings, LLC (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.16 to the Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, filed with the SEC on October 9, 2024).
10.73†	Restricted Stock Unit Award, dated October 10, 2024, by and between Applied Digital Corporation and Wes Cummins (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.11 to the Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, filed with the SEC on January 14, 2025).
10.74	Letter Agreement, dated October 16, 2024, by and between Applied Digital Corporation and YA II PN, LTD (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.10 to the Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, filed with the SEC on January 14, 2025).
10.75†	Restricted Stock Unit Award, dated October 17, 2024, by and between Applied Digital Corporation and Saidal Mohmand (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.7 to the Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, filed with the SEC on January 14, 2025).
10.76†	Restricted Stock Unit Award, dated November 15, 2024, by and between Applied Digital Corporation and David Rench (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.15 to the Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-O. filed with the SEC on January 14, 2025).
,	Mohmand Offer Letter, dated October 11, 2024, by and between Applied Digital Corporation and Saidal Mohmand (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on October 15, 2024).
10.77†	Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Current Report on Point 8-K, thed with the SEC on October 13, 2024).

10.78†	Amendment No. 2 to Executive Employment Agreement, dated October 15, 2024, by and between Applied Digital Corporation and David Rench (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on October 15, 2024).
10.79†	Executive Employment Agreement, dated October 10, 2024, by and between Applied Digital Corporation and Wes Cummins (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on October 15, 2024).
10.80	Form of Prepaid Forward Confirmation (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on November 5, 2024).
10.81	Form of Capped Call Confirmation (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on November 5, 2024).
10.82†	Offer Letter, dated November 15, 2024, by and between Applied Digital Corporation and David Rench (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on November 21, 2024).
10.83†	Applied Digital Corporation 2024 Omnibus Equity Incentive Plan (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on November 21, 2024).
10.84†	Form of Incentive Stock Option Grant Agreement (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on November 21, 2024).
10.85†	Form of Nonqualified Stock Option Grant Agreement (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on November 21, 2024)
10.86†	Form of Restricted Stock Unit Agreement (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.5 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on November 21, 2024).
10.87†	Form of Restricted Stock Award Agreement (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.6 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on November 21, 2024).
10.88†	Form of Performance Stock Award Agreement (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.7 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on November 21, 2024).
10.89#	Promissory Note, dated November 27, 2024, issued by APLD ELN-02 Holdings LLC and payable to Macquarie Equipment Capital, Inc. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on December 2, 2024).
10.90	Limited Parent Guarantee, dated November 27, 2024, issued by APLD Holdings 2 LLC in favor of Macquarie Equipment Capital, Inc. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on December 2, 2024).
10.91%	Guarantee and Collateral Agreement, dated November 27, 2024, by and among APLD ELN-02 Holdings LLC, APLD ELN-02 LLC, APLD ELN-02 A LLC, APLD ELN-02 C LLC and Macquarie Equipment Capital, Inc. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on December 2, 2024).
10.92	Pledge Agreement, dated November 27, 2024, issued by APLD Holdings 2 LLC in favor of Macquarie Equipment Capital, Inc. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on December 2, 2024).
10.93†	Offer Letter, effective November 27, 2024, by and between Applied Digital Corporation and Laura Laltrello (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on December 4, 2024).
10.94†	Performance Stock Unit Award, dated January 7, 2025, by and between Applied Digital Corporation and Wes Cummins (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on January 8, 2025).
10.95†	Performance Stock Unit Award, dated January 7, 2025, by and between Applied Digital Corporation and Saidal Mohmand (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on January 8, 2025).
10.96†	Performance Stock Unit Award, dated January 7, 2025, by and between Applied Digital Corporation and David Rench (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on January 8, 2025).
10.97%	Unit Purchase Agreement, dated January 13, 2025, by and among Applied Digital Corporation, APLD HPC Holdings LLC and MIP VI Holdings II, LLC (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on January 14, 2025).
10.98%	Credit and Guaranty Agreement, dated as of February 11, 2025, by and among APLD HPC Holdings LLC, the Subsidiary Guarantors, the Lenders and Sumitomo Mitsui Banking Corporation (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on February 13, 2025).

	Pledge Agreement, dated as of February 11, 2025, by and among APLD HPC Holdings LLC, APLD HPC TopCo LLC and Sumitomo Mitsui Banking Corporation (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K. filed with the SEC on February 13.
10.99	2025).
	Parent Guarantee, dated as of February 11, 2025, by and among APLD HPC Holdings LLC, Applied Digital Corporation and Sumitomo Mitsui
10.100	Banking Corporation (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on February 13, 2025).
10.100	Collateral Agency, Security and Depositary Agreement, dated as of February 11, 2025, by and among APLD HPC Holdings LLC, the Subsidiary
	Guarantors and Sumitomo Mitsui Banking Corporation (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K,
10.101%	filed with the SEC on February 13, 2025).
	First Amendment to Unit Purchase Agreement, dated February 11, 2025, by and between Applied Digital Corporation, APLD HPC Holdings LLC, APLD HPC TopCo LLC, and MIP VI HPC Holdings, LLC (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.5 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-
10.102%	K, filed with the SEC on February 13, 2025).
	Transition Agreement, dated February 18, 2025, by and between the Company and David Rench (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the
10.103†	Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on February 21, 2025).
10.104†	Separation Agreement, dated February 20, 2025, by and between the Company and Michael Maniscalco (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on February 21, 2025).
	Form of Preferred Equity Purchase Agreement (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with
10.105%	the SEC on May 1, 2025)
10.106#%	Building 2 Datacenter Lease, dated May 28, 2025, by and between APLD ELN-02 LLC and CoreWeave, Inc. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on June 2, 2025).
10.107#%	Building 3 Datacenter Lease, dated May 28, 2025, by and between APLD ELN-03 LLC and CoreWeave, Inc. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on June 2, 2025).
	Registration Rights Agreement, dated May 28, 2025, by and between Applied Digital Corporation and CoreWeave, Inc. (Incorporated by reference
10.108%	to Exhibit 10.3 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on June 2, 2025).
10.109%	Letter Agreement, dated May 28, 2025, by and between Applied Digital Corporation and Coreweave, Inc. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on June 2, 2025).
19.1*	Insider Trading Policy
21.1*	List of Subsidiaries.
23.1*	Consent of CBIZ CPAs P.C.
23.2*	Consent of Marcum LLP
24.1*	Power of Attorney (contained on signature page).
31.1*	Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) or Rule 15d-14(a).
31.2*	Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) or Rule 15d-14(a).
32.1**	Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(b) or Rule 15d-14(b).
32.2**	Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(b) or Rule 15d-14(b).
97.1†	Compensation Recovery Policy. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 97.1 to the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K, filed with the SEC on August 30, 2024)

^{*} Filed herewith.

^{**} Furnished, not filed.

 $[\]dagger$ Management compensatory agreement.

[#] Portions of this exhibit have been omitted pursuant to Rule 601(b)(10) of Regulation S-K. The omitted information is not material and is a type of information that the registrant treats as private or confidential.

[%] The schedules to this Exhibit have been omitted in accordance with Regulation S-K Item 601(a)(5). The Registrant agrees to furnish supplementally a copy of all omitted schedules to the Securities and Exchange Commission upon its request.

Item 16. Form 10-K Summary

None.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Dallas, Texas on July 30, 2025.

APPLIED DIGITAL CORPORATION

By: /s/ Wes Cummins

Name: Wes Cummins

Title: Chief Executive Officer, Secretary and Treasurer (Principal Executive Officer)

By: /s/ Saidal Mohmand

Name: Saidal Mohmand

Title: Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer and Principal Accounting Officer)

POWER OF ATTORNEY

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each individual whose signature appears below hereby constitutes and appoints Wes Cummins and Saidal Mohmand, and each of them individually, his or her true and lawful agent, proxy and attorney-in-fact, with full power of substitution and resubstitution, for him or her and in his or her name, place and stead, in any and all capacities, to (i) act on, sign and file with the Securities and Exchange Commission any and all amendments to this Report together with all schedules and exhibits thereto, (ii) act on, sign and file with the Securities and Exchange Commission any and all exhibits to this Report and any and all exhibits and schedules thereto, (iii) act on, sign and file any and all such certificates, notices, communications, reports, instruments, agreements and other documents as may be necessary or appropriate in connection therewith and (iv) take any and all such actions which may be necessary or appropriate in connection therewith, granting unto such agents, proxies and attorneys-infact, and each of them individually, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing necessary or appropriate to be done, as fully for all intents and purposes as he or she might or could do in person, and hereby approving, ratifying and confirming all that such agents, proxies and attorneys-in-fact, any of them or any of his, her or their substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, this annual report has been signed below by the following persons on behalf of the Registrant and in the capacities and on the dates indicated:

Signature	Title	Date
/s/ Wes Cummins Wes Cummins	Chief Executive Officer and Chairman (Principal Executive Officer)	July 30, 2025
/s/ Saidal Mohmand Saidal Mohmand	Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer and Principal Accounting Officer)	July 30, 2025
/s/ Chuck Hastings Chuck Hastings	Director	July 30, 2025
/s/ Douglas Miller Douglas Miller	Director	July 30, 2025
/s/ Richard Nottenburg Richard Nottenburg	Director	July 30, 2025
/s/ Rachel Lee Rachel Lee	Director	July 30, 2025
/s/ Ella Benson Ella Benson	Director	July 30, 2025

DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES

The following descriptions are summaries of the material terms of our capital stock. It is subject to and qualified in its entirety by reference to our second amended and restated articles of incorporation, as further amended to date ("Articles") and our third amended and restated bylaws ("Bylaws"), which are included as exhibits to our annual report, of which this Exhibit 4.8 is a part. We encourage you to read our Articles, our Bylaws and the applicable provisions of the Nevada Revised Statutes (the "NRS"), for additional information.

Authorized Capital Stock

We are authorized to issue 410,000,000 shares of capital stock, \$0.001 par value per share, of which 400,000,000 are common stock (the "Common Stock") and 10,000,000 are preferred stock (the "Preferred Stock").

As of July 29, 2025 there were 261,519,794 shares of Common Stock outstanding and 364,158 shares of Preferred Stock outstanding.

Common Stock

Holders of our Common Stock are entitled to such dividends as may be declared by our board of directors out of funds legally available for such purposes. Holders of our Common Stock are entitled to receive proportionately any dividends as may be declared by our board, subject to any preferential dividend rights of any series of Preferred Stock that we may designate and issue in the future. There are no redemption or sinking fund provisions applicable to our Common Stock. The holders of our Common Stock have no conversion rights. Holders of Common Stock have no preemptive or subscription rights to purchase any of our securities. The rights, preferences and privileges of holders of our Common Stock are subject to and may be adversely affected by the rights of the holders of shares of any series of Preferred Stock that we may designate and issue in the future. Each holder of our Common Stock is entitled to one vote for each such share outstanding in the holder's name. No holder of Common Stock is entitled to cumulative votes in voting for directors.

In the event of our liquidation, dissolution or winding up, the holders of our Common Stock are entitled to receive a pro rata share of our assets, which are legally available for distribution, after payments of all debts and other liabilities. All of the outstanding shares of our Common Stock are fully paid and non-assessable.

Preferred Stock

Our board of directors has the authority, without further action by our stockholders, to issue up to 10,000,000 shares of Preferred Stock in one or more series and to fix the designations, rights, preferences, privileges and restrictions thereof, without further vote or action by the stockholders. These rights, preferences and privileges could include dividend rights, conversion rights, voting rights, redemption, liquidation preferences and the number of shares constituting, or the designation of, such series, any or all of which may be greater than the rights of Common Stock. The issuance of our Preferred Stock could adversely affect the voting power of holders of

Common Stock and the likelihood that such holders will receive dividend payments and payments upon our liquidation. In addition, the issuance of Preferred Stock could have the effect of delaying, deferring or preventing a change in control of our company or other corporate action.

As of the date hereof, (i) 660,000 shares of Preferred Stock have been designated as Series C Preferred Stock, there are no shares of Series C Preferred Stock outstanding, (ii) 2,000,000 shares of Preferred Stock have been designated as Series E, there are 301,673 shares of Series E Preferred Stock outstanding, (iii) 62,500 shares of Preferred Stock have been designated as Series E-1, there are 62,485 shares of Series E-1 Preferred Stock outstanding, and (iv) 156,000 shares of Preferred Stock have been designated as Series G, there are no shares of Series G outstanding.

Series E Preferred Stock

Our Board has designated out of the authorized and available shares of our Preferred Stock, a series of 2,000,000 shares redeemable preferred stock, designated as the Series E Redeemable Preferred Stock (the "Series E Preferred Stock"). The following is a brief description of the terms of the Series E Preferred Stock.

Dividend Rights

The holders of the Series E Preferred Stock shall be entitled to receive, and we shall pay, out of legally available funds, dividends on each share of Series E Preferred Stock at an annual rate of 9.0% of the Stated Value (as defined below). Dividends will be declared and accrued monthly. Such dividends shall be payable upon Board approval, which may not be monthly, out of legally available funds in cash.

Liquidation Rights

Subject to the liquidation preference stated in the ranking section in the Certificate of Designation for the Series E Preferred Stock, as amended on June 9, 2023 and on May 16, 2024, Series E Preferred Stock will be entitled to be paid out of the funds and assets available for distribution, an amount per share equal to the "Stated Value," or \$25.00, plus an amount per share that is issuable as the result of accrued or unpaid Dividends. After payment to the holders of our Preferred Stock, the remaining funds and assets available for distribution to our stockholders shall be distributed among the holders of shares of Common Stock, pro rata based on the number of shares of Common Stock held by each such holder.

Redemption Rights

Each holder of shares of Series E Preferred Stock is entitled, subject to limitations applicable to distributions under Nevada law and Nasdaq Listing Rules, to redeem any portion of the outstanding Series E Preferred Stock held by such holder at any time. At the option of the Board, in is sole discretion, and taking into account the Company's reserves and other considerations, such redemption may be effectuated in cash or our Common Stock. Additionally, subject to limitations applicable to distributions under Nevada law, we may redeem a share of Series E Preferred Stock at our option at any time from time to time upon not less than 10 nor more than 90 calendar days' written notice to the holders prior to the date fixed for redemption thereof, at a

redemption price of 100% of the Stated Value of the shares of Series E Preferred Stock to be redeemed plus accrued but unpaid dividends, or with shares of Common Stock as determined in accordance with the Certificate of Designation for the Series E Preferred Stock. In accordance with Rule 5635(d) of the Nasdaq Stock Market, the number of shares of Common Stock issuable to holders of Series E Preferred Stock for redemption shall not exceed 19.99% of the outstanding shares of Common Stock without the approval of the Company's stockholders.

Other Rights

Our Series E Preferred Stock has no preemptive rights, no voting rights and no sinking fund or conversion provisions.

Series E-1 Preferred Stock

Our Board has designated out of the authorized and available shares of our Preferred Stock, a series of 62,500 shares redeemable preferred stock, designated as the Series E-1 Preferred Stock (the "Series E-1 Preferred Stock"). The following is a brief description of the terms of the Series E-1 Preferred Stock.

Dividend Rights

The holders of the Series E-1 Preferred Stock shall be entitled to receive, and we shall pay, out of legally available funds, dividends on each share of Series E-1 Preferred Stock at an annual rate of 9.0% of \$1,000, the Stated Value or \$25.00, per year (computed on the basis of a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months). Dividends will be declared and accrued monthly. Such dividends shall be payable upon Board approval, which may not be monthly, out of legally available funds in cash.

Liquidation Rights

Subject to the liquidation preference stated in the ranking section in the Certificate of Designation for the Series E-1 Preferred Stock, Series E-1 Preferred Stock will be entitled to be paid out of the funds and assets available for distribution, an amount per share equal to the Stated Value, plus an amount per share that is issuable as the result of accrued or unpaid dividends. After payment to the holders of our Preferred Stock, the remaining funds and assets available for distribution to our stockholders shall be distributed among the holders of shares of Common Stock, pro rata based on the number of shares of Common Stock held by each such holder.

Redemption Rights

Each holder of shares of Series E-1 Preferred Stock is entitled, subject to limitations applicable to distributions under Nevada law and Nasdaq Listing Rules, to redeem any portion of the outstanding Series E-1 Preferred Stock held by such holder at any time. At the option of the Board, in is sole discretion, and taking into account the Company's reserves and other considerations, such redemption may be effectuated in cash or our Common Stock. Additionally, subject to limitations applicable to distributions under Nevada law, we may redeem a share of Series E-1 Preferred Stock at our option at any time from time to time upon not less than 10 nor more than 90 calendar days' written notice to the holders prior to the date fixed for redemption thereof, at a redemption price of 100% of the Stated Value of the shares of Series E-1 Preferred

Stock to be redeemed plus accrued but unpaid dividends, or with shares of Common Stock as determined in accordance with the Certificate of Designation for the Series E-1 Preferred Stock. In accordance with Rule 5635(d) of the Nasdaq Stock Market, the number of shares of Common Stock issuable to holders of Series E-1 Preferred Stock for redemption shall not exceed 19.99% of the outstanding shares of Common Stock without the approval of the Company's stockholders.

Other Rights

Our Series E-1 Preferred Stock has no preemptive rights, no voting rights and no sinking fund or conversion provisions.

Series G Preferred Stock

Our Board has designated out of the authorized and available shares of our Preferred Stock, a series of 156,000 shares redeemable preferred stock, designated as the Series G Convertible Preferred Stock (the "Series G Preferred Stock"). The following is a brief description of the terms of the Series G Preferred Stock.

Liquidation Rights

Upon any dissolution, liquidation or winding up, Series G Preferred Stock will be entitled to be paid out of the funds and assets available for distribution, an amount per share equal to (i) the then current Stated Value and any other fees then due and owing thereon and (ii) the amount that would have been received had such Series G Preferred Stock and accrued and unpaid dividends thereon, if any, been converted immediately prior to such liquidation. After payment to the holders of our Preferred Stock, the remaining funds and assets available for distribution to our stockholders shall be distributed among the holders of shares of Common Stock, pro rata based on the number of shares of Common Stock held by each such holder.

Conversion Rights

Our Series G Preferred Stock is convertible at the option of the holder upon the earlier of (i) 45 days after the first issuance date of the Series G Preferred Stock and (ii) the date on which the registration statement covering the resale of the shares of our Common Stock issuable upon conversion of the Series G Preferred Stock is declared effective by the Securities and Exchange Commission. Conversion of the Series G Preferred Stock will be subject to a customary 4.99% beneficial ownership limitation, as well as a 19.99% conversion limitation pursuant to the applicable Nasdaq Listing Rules (the "Exchange Cap").

On each conversion date, the conversion price for the Series G Preferred Stock being converted (the "Conversion Price") will equal the greater of (i) 95% of the lowest daily Volume Weighted Average Price for each of the five trading days immediately preceding the conversion date and (ii) the initial floor price of \$4.25, which may be reduced by the Company at any time in its sole discretion, but in no event below \$1.34 (as may be adjusted from time to time, the "Floor Price"). Based on its initial stated value of \$1,000 per share and the \$4.25 initial Floor Price, each share of Series G Preferred Stock would be convertible into an aggregate of 236 shares of Common Stock. No right of conversion may be exercised by the holders of the Series G Preferred Stock in excess of \$30 million of stated value, in the aggregate, per month, unless otherwise mutually

agreed in writing by the Company and the holders holding a majority of the voting power of the Series G Preferred Stock outstanding at the time.

Other Rights

Our Series G Preferred Stock has no preemptive rights, no voting rights and no sinking fund or conversion provisions.

Anti-Takeover Effects of the Articles, the Bylaws and Nevada Law

We are a Nevada corporation and are generally governed by the NRS. The following is a brief description of the provisions in our Articles, Bylaws and the NRS that could have an effect of delaying, deferring, or preventing a change in control of the Company.

The provisions of the NRS, our Articles, and Bylaws could have the effect of discouraging others from attempting hostile takeovers and, as a consequence, they may also inhibit temporary fluctuations in the price of our Common Stock that often result from actual or rumored hostile takeover attempts. These provisions may also have the effect of preventing changes in our management. It is possible that these provisions could make it more difficult to accomplish transactions that stockholders may otherwise deem to be in their best interests.

Combinations with Interested Stockholders

Nevada's "combinations with interested stockholders" statutes, NRS 78.411 through 78.444, inclusive, prohibit specified types of business "combinations" between certain Nevada corporations and any person deemed to be an "interested stockholder" for two years after such person first becomes an "interested stockholder" unless the corporation's board of directors approves the combination (or the transaction by which such person becomes an "interested stockholder") in advance, or unless the combination is approved by the board of directors and sixty percent of the corporation's voting power not beneficially owned by the interested stockholder, its affiliates and associates. Further, in the absence of prior approval certain restrictions may apply even after such two year period. However, these statutes do not apply to any combination of a corporation and an interested stockholder after the expiration of four years after the person first became an interested stockholder. For purposes of these statutes, an "interested stockholder" is any person who is (1) the beneficial owner, directly or indirectly, of ten percent or more of the voting power of the outstanding voting shares of the corporation, or (2) an affiliate or associate of the corporation and at any time within the two previous years was the beneficial owner, directly or indirectly, of ten percent or more of the voting power of the then outstanding shares of the corporation. The definition of the term "combination" is sufficiently broad to cover most significant transactions between a corporation and an "interested stockholder." These statutes generally apply to Nevada corporations with 200 or more stockholders of record. However, a Nevada corporation may elect in its articles of incorporation not to be governed by these particular laws, but if such election is not made in the corporation's original articles of incorporation, the amendment (1) must be approved by the affirmative vote of the holders of stock representing a majority of the outstanding voting power of the corporation not beneficially owned by interested stockholders or their affiliates and associates, and (2) is not effective until 18 months after the vote approving the amendment and does not apply to any combination with a person who first became an interested stockholder on or before the effective

date of the amendment. Our Articles do not include such an election to opt-out of these provisions.

Acquisition of Controlling Interests

Nevada's "acquisition of controlling interest" statutes (NRS 78.378 through 78.3793, inclusive) contain provisions governing the acquisition of a controlling interest in certain Nevada corporations. These "control share" laws provide generally that any person that acquires a "controlling interest" in certain Nevada corporations may be denied voting rights, unless a majority of the disinterested stockholders of the corporation elects to restore such voting rights. Our Bylaws provide that these statutes do not apply to us. Absent such provision in our Bylaws, these laws would apply to us as of a particular date if we were to have 200 or more stockholders of record (at least 100 of whom have addresses in Nevada appearing on our stock ledger at all times during the 90 days immediately preceding that date) and do business in the State of Nevada directly or through an affiliated corporation, unless our Articles or Bylaws in effect on the tenth day after the acquisition of a controlling interest provide otherwise. These laws provide that a person acquires a "controlling interest" whenever a person acquires shares of a subject corporation that, but for the application of these provisions of the NRS, would enable that person to exercise (1) one fifth or more, but less than one third, (2) one third or more, but less than a majority or (3) a majority or more, of all of the voting power of the corporation in the election of directors. Once an acquirer crosses one of these thresholds, shares which it acquired in the transaction taking it over the threshold and within the 90 days immediately preceding the date when the acquiring person acquired or offered to acquire a controlling interest become "control shares" to which the voting restrictions described above apply.

Articles and Bylaws

The provisions of our Articles and Bylaws, taken together with the applicable provisions of the NRS:

- Authorize the board of directors to issue "blank check" Preferred Stock, the terms of which may be established and shares of which may be issued without stockholder approval;
- Require supermajority disinterested stockholder approval of certain business combinations with related persons (each as defined in the Articles);
- Permit removal of directors only for cause and require the affirmative vote of not less than 75% of the voting power of all of the then outstanding shares of stock entitled to vote in the election of directors, voting as a single class, to remove any director (the NRS does not include a cause concept in NRS 78.335 and the provision of our Articles exceeds the minimum two thirds (2/3) threshold vote required by that statute);

- Require the affirmative vote of not less than two thirds (2/3) of the voting power of all of the then outstanding shares of stock entitled to vote in the election of directors, voting as a single class, to adopt, amend, alter or repeal our Bylaws; and
- Do not provide for cumulative voting in the election of directors.

NRS 78.139 also provides that directors may resist a change or potential change in control of the corporation if the board of directors determines that the change or potential change is opposed to or not in the best interest of the corporation upon consideration of any relevant facts, circumstances, contingencies or constituencies pursuant to NRS 78.138(4).

In addition, our authorized but unissued shares of common stock are available for our board of directors to issue without stockholder approval. We may use these additional shares for a variety of corporate purposes, including future public or private offerings to raise additional capital, corporate acquisitions and employee benefit plans. The existence of our authorized but unissued shares of common stock could render more difficult or discourage an attempt to obtain control of our company by means of a proxy contest, tender offer, merger or other transaction. Our authorized but unissued shares may be used to delay, defer or prevent a tender offer or takeover attempt that a stockholder might consider in its best interest, including those attempts that might result in a premium over the market price for the shares held by our stockholders. The board of directors is also authorized to adopt, amend or repeal our Bylaws, which could delay, defer or prevent a change in control.

Limitation on Liability and Indemnification of Directors and Officers

Section 78.138 of the NRS provides that, unless the corporation's Articles provide otherwise, a director or officer will not be individually liable unless the presumption that it is acting in good faith and on an informed basis with a view to the interests of the corporation has been rebutted, and it is proven that (i) the director's or officer's acts or omissions constituted a breach of his or her fiduciary duties, and (ii) such breach involved intentional misconduct, fraud, or a knowing violation of the law. Our Articles provide that no director or officer shall have any personal liability to the Company or its stockholders for damages for breach of fiduciary duty as a director or officer, except for (i) acts that involve intentional misconduct, fraud, or a knowing violation of the law or (ii) the payment of dividends in violation of Nevada corporate law.

Section 78.7502(1) of the Nevada Revised Statutes, or NRS, provides that a corporation may indemnify, pursuant to that statutory provision, any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative (other than an action by or in the right of the corporation) by reason of the fact that he is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation or other enterprise or as a manager of a limited liability company, against expenses (including attorneys' fees), judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement

actually and reasonably incurred by him or her in connection with such action, suit or proceeding if he is not liable pursuant to NRS 78.138 or if he acted in good faith and in a manner he reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation, and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe his or her conduct was unlawful.

NRS 78.7502(2) permits a corporation to indemnify, pursuant to that statutory provision, any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action or suit by or in the right of the corporation to procure a judgment in its favor by reason of the fact that such person acted in any of the capacities set forth above against expenses, including amounts paid in settlement and attorneys' fees actually and reasonably incurred by him or her in connection with the defense or settlement of such action or suit if he acted under similar standards, except that no indemnification pursuant to NRS 78.7502 may be made in respect of any claim, issue or matter as to which such person shall have been adjudged by a court of competent jurisdiction, after any appeals taken therefrom, to be liable to the corporation or for amounts paid in settlement to the corporation, unless and only to the extent that the court in which such action or suit was brought or other court of competent jurisdiction determines that, in view of all the circumstances of the case, such person is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnity for such expenses as the court deems proper. NRS 78.751(1) provides that a corporation shall indemnify any person who is a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, against expenses actually and reasonably incurred by the person in connection with defending an action (including, without limitation, attorney's fees), to the extent that the person is successful on the merits or otherwise in defense of any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative, including, without limitation, an action by or in the right of the corporation, by reason of the fact that the person is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, point venture, trust or other enterprise or as a manager of a limited liability company, or any claim, issue or matter in such action.

NRS 78.751 provides that the indemnification pursuant to NRS 78.7502 shall not be deemed exclusive or exclude any other rights to which the indemnified party may be entitled (except that indemnification may not be made to or on behalf of any director or officer finally adjudged by a court of competent jurisdiction, after exhaustion of any appeals taken therefrom, to be liable for intentional misconduct, fraud or a knowing violation of the law and such intentional misconduct, fraud or a knowing violation of the law was material to the cause of action) and that the indemnification shall continue as to directors, officers, employees or agents who have ceased to hold such positions, and to their heirs, executors and administrators. NRS 78.752 permits a corporation to purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation against any liability asserted against him or her or incurred by him or her in any such capacity or arising out of his or her status as such whether or not the corporation would have the power to indemnify him or her against such liabilities.

Section 78.752 of the NRS provides that a Nevada company may purchase and maintain insurance or make other financial arrangements on behalf of any person who is or was a director, officer, employee, or agent of the company, or is or was serving at the request of the company as

a director, officer, employee, or agent of another company, partnership, joint venture, trust, or other enterprise, for any liability asserted against him and liability and expenses incurred by him in his capacity as a director, officer, employee, or agent, or arising out of his status as such, whether or not the company has the authority to indemnify him against such liability and expenses.

Our Bylaws provide that the Corporation shall, to the fullest extent not prohibited by applicable law, pay the expenses (including attorneys' fees) incurred by an indemnitee in defending or otherwise participating in any proceeding in advance of its final disposition.

In addition, we have entered into indemnification agreements with certain of our directors and executive officers. These agreements, among other things, require us to indemnify our directors and executive officers for certain expenses, including attorneys' fees, judgments and fines incurred by a director or executive officer in any action or proceeding arising out of their services as one of our directors or executive officers or any other company or enterprise to which the person provides services at our request.

We maintain a directors' and officers' insurance policy pursuant to which our directors and officers are insured against liability for actions taken in their capacities as directors and officers. We believe these provisions in the Bylaws and these indemnification agreements are necessary to attract and retain qualified persons as directors and officers.

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, may be permitted to directors, officers, or control persons, in the opinion of the SEC, such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is therefore unenforceable.

Our Transfer Agent

The transfer agent and registrar for our Common Stock and our Preferred Stock is Computershare Trust Company, N.A. The transfer agent's address and phone number is: 150 Royall Street, Canton, MA 02021, telephone number: (781) 575-2000.

Stock Exchange Listing

Our common stock is presently quoted on The Nasdaq Global Select Market under the symbol "APLD."

INSIDER TRADING POLICY APPLIED DIGITAL CORPORATION

Adopted on October 28, 2024

This Insider Trading Policy (this "Policy") of Applied Digital Corporation (the "Company") is designed to prevent insider trading or allegations of insider trading, protect the Company's reputation for integrity and ethical conduct and to assist Covered Persons (as defined below) in complying with their obligations under the federal securities laws. You must read, sign and retain a copy of this Policy and, annually, or otherwise upon request by the Company, reacknowledge it. Please address questions to the Company's Chief Financial Officer, who has initially been designated as the "Compliance Officer" for this Policy, or such other person who is designated by the Board of Directors of the Company.

WHO IS SUBJECT TO THIS POLICY?

(1) Company Insiders.

"Company Insiders" refers to all directors, officers and employees of the Company. The Company may also designate, from time to time, certain consultants and independent contractors as Company Insiders. If you are receiving this Policy, you are considered a Company Insider. The use of "you" and "your" throughout this Policy speaks directly to Company Insiders.

(2) Family Members and others living in your household.

"Family Members" refers to any of the following:

- Any of your relatives, such as a child, stepchild, grandchild, parent, stepparent, aunt, uncle, niece, nephew, grandparent, spouse, sibling and in-law, and any other person typically considered a relative, in each case, whose Trading (as defined below) you either direct or control; and
- Anyone who lives in your household, whether or not they are your relative, and whether or not you either direct or control their Trading.

You are responsible for your Family Members' Trading and therefore should inform your Family Members of the need to obtain your approval before they Trade in Company Securities (as defined below).

(3) Controlled Entities.

"Controlled Entities" are any entities or accounts, including corporations, partnerships, retirement plans or trusts, which are under your direction or control, or where you or a Family Member are a beneficiary. Trading by Controlled Entities should be treated as if you Traded directly yourself.

(4) Covered Persons.

"Covered Persons" refers to Company Insiders and their Family Members and Controlled Entities.

WHAT IS ILLEGAL AND PROHIBITED INSIDER TRADING?

Generally, illegal and prohibited insider trading occurs when a person who is aware of **material nonpublic information** about a company buys or sells, or engages in transactions with (e.g. hedging, shorting, swaps, etc.), that company's securities or provides material nonpublic information to another person who may Trade on the basis of that information.

Material Information

Material information is information that a reasonable investor would consider important in making an investment decision (i.e., a decision to buy, hold, or sell securities) or information that would have been viewed by the reasonable investor as having significantly altered the 'total mix' of information made available to them.

Any information that could be expected to affect the Company's stock price, whether it is positive or negative, should be considered material. Material information is not limited to information of a financial nature; rather, material information can relate to virtually any aspect of the Company's business. Material information is also not limited to historical facts. You can be in possession of material information with respect to a future event, such as a merger, acquisition or introduction of a new product.

There is no bright-line standard for assessing materiality; rather, materiality is based on an assessment of all of the facts and circumstances, and is often evaluated by enforcement authorities with the benefit of hindsight. While it is not possible to define all categories of material information, some examples of information that ordinarily would be regarded as material are:

- Projections of future earnings or losses, or other earnings guidance;
- Changes to previously announced earnings guidance, or the decision to suspend earnings guidance;
- A pending or probable merger, acquisition, or tender offer;
- · A pending or probable acquisition or disposition of a significant asset;
- A pending or probable financing transaction or securities offering;
- The gain or loss of a significant customer, tenant, or supplier;
- The entering into, modifying or waiving a material term under a material lease or other significant contract;
- Any positive or negative changes to, or any disruptions or damage to, the Company's facilities, equipment or property, which is reasonably expected to have a material impact on the Company's financial results, operations or condition;
- Any interruption in the electrical power or other utilities that supply the Company's facilities, which is reasonably expected to have a material impact on the Company's financial results, operations or condition;
- A pending or probable significant joint venture;

- Any approvals, rejections or modifications to zoning or other land use approvals or laws that may have a significant effect on the Company or its properties;
- A significant company restructuring;
- · Significant related party transactions;
- · Cybersecurity incidents;
- A change in dividend policy or the declaration of a stock split;
- Bank borrowings or other financing transactions out of the ordinary course of business involving significant proceeds or obligations;
- The establishment of a repurchase program for Company Securities;
- · Major marketing changes;
- A change in senior management;
- A change in auditors or notification that the auditor's reports may no longer be relied upon;
- Development of a significant new property, process, or service which is reasonably
 expected to have a material impact on the Company's financial results, operations
 or condition;
- Pending or threatened significant litigation, or the resolution of such litigation;
- Impending bankruptcy or the existence of severe liquidity problems; or
- The imposition of a ban on Trading in Company Securities or the securities of another company.

If you are unsure whether information is material, you should consult the Compliance Officer before making any decision to disclose such information (other than to persons who need to know it) or to Trade in or recommend securities to which that information relates. The Compliance Officer's approval or disapproval of a trading clearance is binding on the individual requesting trading clearance and can only be modified in writing by the Board or the Audit Committee.

Nonpublic Information

Information that has not been disclosed to the public is generally considered to be nonpublic information. In order to establish that the information has been disclosed to the public, it may be necessary to demonstrate that the information has been widely disseminated. Information generally would be considered widely disseminated if it has been disclosed through a press release disseminated through newswire services, a broadcast on widely available internet, radio or television programs, publication in a widely-available newspaper, magazine or news website, or public disclosure documents filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") that are available on the SEC's website. By contrast, information would likely not be considered widely disseminated if it is available only to the Company's employees, or if it is only available to a select group of analysts, brokers, institutional investors or industry participants. For example, discussions between the Company and another company about a potential business deal that has not yet been publicly announced would be considered nonpublic information.

Once information is widely disseminated, it is still necessary to afford the investing public sufficient time to digest the information. As a general rule, information should not be considered fully digested by the marketplace until forty-eight (48) hours after the information

is released. If, for example, the Company were to make an announcement before market hours on a Monday morning, the information typically would not be considered digested until premarket on Wednesday morning. Depending on the particular circumstances, the Company may determine that information has been digested sooner or later than this forty-eight (48) hour period.

As a general rule, no Trades should take place prior to the completion of this forty-eight (48) hour period. As described in more detail below, you are also required to obtain pre-clearance for any Trade. If you would like to seek pre-clearance prior to the completion of the forty-eight (48) hour period, you may do so in accordance with the "Pre-Clearance Procedures" section of this Policy, but the Compliance Officer has no obligation to grant such pre-clearance. If the Compliance Officer grants pre-clearance for any particular Trade, the Compliance Officer has no obligation to grant pre-clearance for any similar or other Trade. If pre-clearance has been granted for another Covered Person, that does not mean your contemporaneous Trade has also been pre-cleared or approved; each Covered Person's Trade must be pre-cleared.

As with questions of materiality, if you are not sure whether information is considered public, you should either consult with the Compliance Officer or assume that the information is nonpublic and treat it as confidential.

TRANSACTIONS SUBJECT TO THIS POLICY

This Policy applies to any and all transactions in Company Securities, including common stock, preferred stock, options to purchase common stock, securities that are convertible into common stock or preferred stock of the Company or any other securities that the Company may issue, as well as derivative securities that are not issued by the Company such as exchange-traded put or call options or swaps relating to the Company's securities (collectively, "Company Securities"). Transactions subject to this Policy include sales, purchases, gifts (see discussion on gifts below), pledges, hedges, and other acquisitions, dispositions, or transfers of securities, in each case, directly or indirectly (each of the foregoing transactions, a "Trade" or "Trading" within the meaning of this Policy).

Gifts

For purposes of this Policy, gifts or other transfers to Family Members, whether for estate planning or otherwise, or to charities or other third parties, are considered "Trading" within the meaning of this Policy. Gifts are subject to the requirements and restrictions outlined in this Policy and require pre-clearance in accordance with the "Pre-Clearance Procedures" section of this Policy.

Pre-Clearance

As described in more detail below in the "Pre-Clearance Procedures" section of this Policy, all Covered Persons are prohibited from Trading in Company Securities without first obtaining pre-clearance of the Trade in accordance with the "Pre-Clearance Procedures" section of this Policy. The transactions described in the "Exempt Transactions" section of this Policy do not require pre-clearance.

Prohibition on Illegal Insider Trading

No Trading on Material Nonpublic Information. If you are aware of material nonpublic information about the Company or Company Securities, you may not Trade Company Securities, except as otherwise specified in this Policy (see "Exempt Transactions" below). Moreover, if you, in the course of performing your work duties for the Company, learn of material nonpublic information about a company with which the Company does business, including a customer or supplier of the Company, or that is involved in a potential transaction or business relationship with the Company (a "Related Company"), then you may not Trade in, take advantage of, or share such information about that Related Company's securities until the information becomes public or is no longer material.

No Tipping. If you are aware of material nonpublic information about the Company, or if you are aware of material nonpublic information about a Related Company that you learned in the course of performing your work duties for the company, you may not communicate or pass ("Tip") that information on to persons within the Company whose jobs do not require them to have that information, or to persons outside the Company, including Family Members, Controlled Entities, friends or anyone else. The federal securities laws impose liability on any person who Tips or communicates (the "Tipper") material nonpublic information to another person or entity (the "Tippee") who then Trades on the basis of the information. Penalties may apply regardless of whether or not the Tipper Trades or derives any benefits from the Tippee's Trading activities.

Blackout Periods. Trading is prohibited during Blackout Periods or event specific Trading restrictions, as described in more detail in the "Quarterly Trading Restrictions" and "Event Specific Black-Out Procedures" sections below.

Additional Prohibited Transactions. All Covered Persons are prohibited from engaging in the following transactions in Company Securities:

Short Sales. Neither you, your Family Members or your Controlled Entities may sell any Company Securities that are not owned by such person at the time of the sale (a "short sale"), including a sale with delayed delivery (a "sale or short against the box").

Standardized Options. An "option" is the right either to buy or sell a specified amount or value of a particular underlying interest at a fixed exercise price by exercising the option before its specified expiration date. An option which gives a right to buy is a "call" option, and an option which gives a right to sell is a "put" option. Standardized options (which are so labeled as a result of their standardized terms) offer the opportunity to invest using substantial leverage and therefore lend themselves to significant potential for abusive Trading on material inside information. Standardized options also expire soon after issuance and thus necessarily involve short-term speculation, even where the date of expiration of the option makes the option exempt from certain SEC restrictions. The writing of a call or the acquisition of a put also involves a "bet against the company" and therefore presents a clear conflict of interest for you. As a result, you, your Family Members or your Controlled Entities may not Trade in standardized options relating to Company Securities at any time.

Hedging Transactions. Certain forms of hedging or monetization transactions, such as zero-cost collars and forward sale contracts, allow you to lock in much of the value of your stock holdings, often in exchange for all or part of the potential for upside appreciation in the stock. These transactions allow you to continue to own the covered securities, but without the full risks and rewards of ownership. When that occurs, you may no longer have the same objectives as the Company's other shareholders. Therefore, neither you, your Family Members or your Controlled Entities may engage in any such transactions.

Margin Accounts and Pledges. Securities held in a margin account may be sold by the broker without the customer's consent if the customer fails to meet a margin call. Securities pledged or hypothecated as collateral for a loan may be sold in foreclosure if the borrower defaults on the loan. Because a margin sale or foreclosure sale may occur at a time when you are aware of material nonpublic information or otherwise are not permitted to Trade in Company Securities, neither you, your Family Members nor your Controlled Entities may hold Company Securities in a margin account or pledge Company Securities as collateral for a loan unless such transaction has been pre-approved by the Compliance Officer.

Exempt Transactions

Stock Option Exercises. This Policy does not apply to the exercise of any stock option acquired pursuant to the Company's equity plans, or to the exercise of a tax withholding right pursuant to which a person has elected to have the Company withhold shares subject to an option to satisfy tax withholding requirements. This Policy does apply to any sale of stock as part of a broker-assisted cashless exercise of an option (to the extent that such an exercise is permitted under the Company's equity plans and applicable stock exchange rules and policies), or any other market sale for the purpose of generating the cash needed to pay the exercise price of an option.

Restricted Stock Awards. This Policy does not apply to the vesting of restricted stock (if, as and when issued by the Company), or of a tax withholding right pursuant to which you elect to have the Company withhold shares of stock to satisfy tax withholding requirements upon the vesting of any restricted stock. This Policy, however, would apply to any market sale of restricted stock (if any becomes issued).

401(k) Plan. This Policy does not apply to purchases of Company Securities in the Company's 401(k) plan resulting from your periodic contribution of money to the plan pursuant to your payroll deduction election. This Policy does apply, however, to certain elections you may make under the 401(k) plan, including: (a) an election to increase or decrease the percentage of your periodic contributions that will be allocated to the Company's stock fund; (b) an election to change the investments in Company Securities or securities of a Related Company in your 401(k) pan; (c) an election to make an intra-plan transfer of an existing account balance into or out of the Company's stock fund; (d) an election to borrow money against your 401(k) plan account if the loan will result in a liquidation of some or all of your Company stock fund balance; and (e) an election to pre-pay a plan loan if the pre-payment will result in allocation of loan proceeds to the Company's stock fund. Trades in any other benefit plan are subject to this Policy.

Transactions with the Company. This Policy does not apply to the purchase of Company Securities from the Company or the sale of Company Securities to the Company.

Except for above, there are no Trading exemptions to this Policy. Securities laws do not recognize any mitigating circumstances. Trades that may be necessary or justifiable for independent reasons (such as in the case of an emergency), or small Trades, or Trades to pay your taxes, are not permitted.

PRE-CLEARANCE PROCEDURES

All Covered Persons are prohibited from Trading in Company Securities without first obtaining pre-clearance of the transaction from the Compliance Officer (i.e., a Company Insider is required to get pre-clearance for Trades on behalf of his or her Family Members or Controlled Entities). A request for pre-clearance must be submitted in writing to the Compliance Officer at least two (2) business days in advance of the proposed Trade by submission of the Trade Pre-Clearance Request Form attached here as <u>Addendum A</u>. The Compliance Officer is under no obligation to approve a Trade submitted for pre-clearance, and may determine not to permit the Trade, even if similar or other Trades have been pre-cleared.

When a request for pre-clearance is made, the requestor should carefully consider whether he or she may be aware of any material nonpublic information about the Company, and should describe fully those circumstances to the Compliance Officer. The requestor should also indicate whether he or she has effected any non-exempt "opposite-way" transactions within the past six (6) months, and should be prepared to report the proposed Trade on an appropriate Form 4 or Form 5. The requestor should also be prepared to comply with SEC Rule 144 and file a Form 144, if necessary, at the time of any sale.

If a Covered Person seeks pre-clearance and permission to engage in the Trade is denied, then such Covered Person must refrain from initiating any Trade in Company Securities, and should not inform any other person of the restriction. All Trades in Company Securities are prohibited unless and until the Covered Person receives written confirmation from the Compliance Officer that the proposed Trade has been approved. Approvals are effective for five (5) business days after receipt of written approval (if such approval is not otherwise rescinded) and the Trade must be completed within this period (or a new approval must be obtained). Once the Blackout Period begins (or upon the notification of an event specific Trading restriction), any approval for Trades that were previously pre-cleared are automatically rescinded and all pending pre-clearance requests are automatically deemed denied.

QUARTERLY TRADING RESTRICTIONS

The Company has designated the following groups of individuals as part of the Company's "Blackout Group." The Compliance Officer will notify you in writing (or by email) if you are part of the Blackout Group.

 All (i) members of the Company's Board of Directors and (ii) officers (as defined in Rule 16a-1(f) of the Exchange Act) of the Company (i.e. the Company's Section 16 filing persons)

- All employees within the Finance, Accounting, Investor Relations and Legal functions.
- All other employees in any function who have visibility to the Company's earnings
 information, including earnings information at the subsidiary level, as well as the
 Company level (if you are unsure about whether you have visibility to the earnings
 information, please speak with your manager and, as necessary and appropriate, your
 manager may contact the Compliance Officer to further discuss).
- Such other persons as may be designated from time to time by the Compliance Officer.

Members of the Blackout Group may not Trade any Company Securities (other than as specified by this Policy), during a "Blackout Period." A Blackout Period begins on the first (1st) trading day after the end of each fiscal quarter and ends forty-eight (48) hours following the time of the public release of the Company's earnings results for that quarter. In other words, these persons may only conduct transactions in Company Securities during the "Window Period" beginning on the third (3rd) day following the public release of the Company's quarterly earnings and ending at the close of business on the last day of the next fiscal quarter. For example, if an earnings release were published at 4:15PM (New York time) on a Tuesday, the Blackout Period would end with the market open that Friday morning, or if an earnings release were published on a Monday at 8:15AM (New York time), then the Blackout Period would end at market open that Wednesday morning.

EVENT-SPECIFIC BLACK-OUT PROCEDURES

From time to time, an event may occur that is material to the Company and is known by only a few Company Insiders. So long as the event remains material and nonpublic, certain Company Insiders who are aware of the event may be designated by the Compliance Officer as restricted from Trading. In that situation, the Compliance Officer will notify these Covered Persons in writing (or by email) that they should not Trade in Company Securities, whether or not the Compliance Officer discloses the reason for the restriction. For so long as the event remains material and nonpublic, the Company Insiders designated by the Compliance Officer may not Trade Company Securities. In addition, the Company's financial results may be sufficiently material in a particular fiscal quarter that, in the judgment of the Compliance Officer, designated Covered Persons should refrain from Trading in Company Securities even sooner than the typical Blackout Period described above. The existence of an event-specific Trading restriction period or extension of a Blackout Period will not be announced to the Company as a whole, and should not be communicated to any other person. Even if the Compliance Officer has not designated you as a person who should not Trade due to an event-specific restriction, you should not Trade while aware of material nonpublic information. Exceptions will not be granted during an event-specific Trading restriction period.

RULE 10b5-1 PLANS

Rule 10b5-1 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, provides an affirmative defense, under certain conditions, against allegations that a Company Insider Traded in Company Securities while aware of material nonpublic information. Among other things,

Rule 10b5-1 requires the use of a contract, instruction or plan that meets certain conditions specified in Rule 10b5-1 (a "10b5-1 Plan").

Company Insiders are prohibited from entering into a 10b5-1 Plan during (i) a Blackout Period, (ii) when they are subject to an event specific Trading restriction, or (iii) at any time when they are aware of material, nonpublic information about the Company. Pre-clearance is required prior to entry into a 10b5-1 Plan, termination of a 10b5-1 Plan, or a modification of a 10b5-1 Plan. A copy of a 10b5-1 Plan must be submitted to the Compliance Officer for review and pre-clearance at least three (3) business days prior to the anticipated entry into a 10b5-1 Plan. The 10b5-1 Plan document must be reviewed and pre-cleared by the Compliance Officer prior to being signed by the Company Insider. The Company has discretion to refuse approval of any 10b5-1 Plan document for any reason and need not provide any reason for such refusal to the Company Insider. Once a 10b5-1 Plan is adopted, the Company Insider must not exercise any influence over the amount of securities to be Traded, the price at which they are to be Traded, or the date of any Trade. The 10b5-1 Plan must include a cooling-off period consistent with applicable SEC rules before Trading can commence.

POST-TRADE REPORTING

You are required to report to the Compliance Officer any Trade in Company Securities by you, your Family Members or Controlled Entities no later than the business day following the date of your Trade. Each report you make should include the date of the Trade, quantity, price, and broker through which the Trade was effected. This reporting requirement may be satisfied by sending (or having your broker send) duplicate confirmations of Trades to the Compliance Officer if such information is received by the required date.

The foregoing reporting requirement is designed to help monitor compliance with these procedures and to enable the Company to help those persons who are subject to reporting obligations under Section 16 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, to comply with such reporting obligations. Each officer and director, however, and not the Company, is personally responsible for ensuring that his or her Trades do not give rise to "short swing" liability under Section 16 and for filing timely reports of Trades with the SEC.

THE CONSEQUENCES OF VIOLATING THIS POLICY

Trading of Company Securities while aware of material nonpublic information, or the disclosure of material nonpublic information to others who then Trade in Company Securities, is prohibited by the federal and state laws. Insider trading violations are pursued vigorously by the SEC, U.S. Attorneys, and state enforcement authorities as well as the laws of foreign jurisdictions. Punishment for insider trading violations is severe, and could include significant fines and imprisonment. While the regulatory authorities concentrate their efforts on the individuals who Trade, or who Tip information to others who Trade, the federal securities laws also impose potential liability on companies and other "controlling persons" (such as directors, officers and other supervisory personnel) if they fail to take reasonable steps to prevent insider trading by company personnel.

In addition, your failure to comply with this Policy may subject you to Company-imposed sanctions, including dismissal for cause, whether or not your failure to comply results in a violation of law. Needless to say, a violation of law, or even an SEC investigation that does not result in prosecution, can tarnish your reputation and irreparably damage a career.

POST-TERMINATION TRADES

This Policy continues to apply to Company Insiders even after the Company Insider ceases to be a Company Insider. If you are aware of material, nonpublic information when your employment or service relationship terminates, you may not Trade in Company Securities until that information has become public or is no longer material.

REPORTING OF VIOLATIONS

If any person knows or has reason to believe that this Policy has been or may be violated, the person should bring the actual or potential violation to the attention of the Compliance Officer.

MODIFICATIONS AND WAIVERS

The Company reserves the right to amend or modify the procedures set forth herein at any time. Waiver of any provision of this Policy in a specific instance may be authorized in writing by the Compliance Officer.

This document states a policy of the Company and is not intended to be regarded as the rendering of legal advice. This Policy is intended to promote compliance with existing law and is not intended to create or impose liability that would not exist in the absence of this Policy.

ACKNOWLEDGMENT AND CERTIFICATION

Date:

 eipt of this Policy. The undersigned has read and ad agrees to be governed by this Policy at all times
(Signature)
(Please print name)

APPLIED DIGITAL CORPORATION TRADE PRE-CLEARANCE REQUEST FORM

NOTE: All Trades in Company Securities must be pre-cleared by the Compliance Officer designated in the Policy, or such other person who is designated by the Board of Directors of the Company. A request for pre-clearance should be submitted to the Compliance Officer at least two (2) business days in advance of the proposed Trade. All Trades in Company Securities are prohibited unless and until you receive written confirmation from the Compliance Officer that your proposed Trade has been approved. Approvals are effective for five (5) business days after receipt of written approval (if such approval is not otherwise rescinded) and the Trade must be completed within this period (or a new approval must be obtained). If you received pre-clearance for a Trade, and then a Blackout Window, or an event specific Trading restriction, begins before the Trade is executed, all of your previously pre-cleared Trades are automatically rescinded and all pre-clearance requests are deemed revoked and retroactively denied.

Name:

Date	of Request:
	e check one of the below boxes and fill in the share numbers:
[]	I hereby request clearance to purchase up to shares of common stock of Applied Digital Corporation
[]	I hereby request clearance to sell up to shares of common stock of Applied Digital Corporation
a cop "Police not in under	gning below, the undersigned acknowledges and agrees that (i) the undersigned has received y of the Applied Digital Corporation Insider Trading Policy dated October 28, 2024 (the cy"), (ii) the undersigned will comply with the terms of the Policy, (iii) the undersigned is a possession of material non-public information concerning the Company, and (iv) the signed will comply with all applicable laws in connection with the proposed Trade, ding, but not limited to, insider trading laws.
Signa	ture:
	ar Trade request is approved, you will receive a copy of this form countersigned by the bliance Officer.
Accep	oted and Approved:
Saida	l Mohmand, Compliance Officer
Date	of Approval:

AMENDMENT NO. 1 TO THE INSIDER TRADING POLICY OF APPLIED DIGITAL CORPORATION

Adopted and Approved by the Board of Directors on April 10, 2025

- 1. <u>Compliance Officer</u>. The Compliance Officer for the Insider Trading Policy of Applied Digital Corporation (the "*Company*") is hereby designated to be Mark Chavez, General Counsel.
- 2. <u>Modifications and Waivers.</u> The Modifications and Waivers section of the Insider Trading Policy is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:
 - "The Company reserves the right to amend or modify the procedures set forth herein at any time. Waiver of any provision of this Policy in a specific instance may be authorized in writing by the Audit Committee, with the advice of outside counsel (with all interpretations to be made by the Audit Committee and/or the Board of Directors)."
- 3. Effective Date. This Amendment shall be effective as of the date it is adopted and approved by the Board of Directors of the Company.

Subsidiaries

Name of Subsidiary	Jurisdiction of Organization	Percent Owned
1.21 Gigawatts, LLC	Delaware	100%
APLD Rattlesnake Den I LLC	Delaware	100%
APLD ELN-01 LLC	Nevada	100%
APLD ELN-02 LLC	Delaware	100%
Applied Talent Resources LLC	Nevada	100%
APLD GPU-01 LLC	Delaware	100%
APLD OKC-01 LLC	Nevada	100%
APLD SLC-01 LLC	Delaware	100%
APLD IOWA-01 LLC	Nevada	100%
APLD HPC-01 LLC	Delaware	100%
James River Housing LLC	Delaware	100%
APLD AST-01 Holdings LLC	Delaware	100%
APLD AST-01 LLC	Delaware	100%
Sai Computing Holdings LLC	Delaware	100%
Sai Computing LLC	Delaware	100%
Sai - Foundry Computing LLC	Delaware	98%
Applied Digital Cloud Corporation	Nevada	100%
APLD Holdings 1 LLC	Delaware	100%
APLD Holdings 2 LLC	Delaware	100%
APLD ALX-01 LLC	Delaware	100%
APLD Hosting, LLC	Nevada	100%
APLD HPC TopCo LLC	Delaware	100%
APLD HPC Holdings LLC	Delaware	100%
Applied Talent Resources – HPC LLC	Delaware	100%
APLD ELN-02 LandCo LLC		
APLD ELN-03 LLC	Delaware	100%
APLD ELN-02 C LLC	Delaware	100%
	Delaware	100%

CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

We consent to the incorporation by reference in the Registration Statements on Form S-1 (File No. 333-282119, File No. 333-282293, File No. 333-282518 and File No. 333-282782) Form S-3 (File No. 333-258818, File No. 333-261278, File No. 333-267478, File No. 333-272023, File No. 333-279155, File No. 333-287729, File No. 333-287730 and File No. 333-288390) and Form S-8 (File No. 333-265698, File No. 333-267811, File No. 333-281893, File No. 333-283480 and File No. 333-284139) of our reports dated July 30, 2025 with respect to the financial statements of Applied Digital Corporation (the "Company") and the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting of the Company included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended May 31, 2025.

/s/ CBIZ CPAs P.C.

New York, NY July 30, 2025

CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

We consent to the incorporation by reference in the Registration Statements on Form S-1 (File No. 333-282119, File No. 333-282293, File No. 333-282518 and File No. 333-282782) Form S-3 (File No. 333-258818, File No. 333-261278, File No. 333-267478, File No. 333-272023, File No. 333-279155, File No. 333-287729, File No. 333-287730 and File No. 333-288390) and Form S-8 (File No. 333-265698, File No. 333-267811, File No. 333-281893, File No. 333-283480 and File No. 333-284139) of our report dated August 30, 2024, with respect to the consolidated financial statements of Applied Digital Corporation included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended May 31, 2025.

/s/ Marcum LLP

New York, NY July 30, 2025

CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER PURSUANT TO SECTION 302(a) OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002 (18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350)

I, Wesley Cummins, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this Annual Report on Form 10-K of Applied Digital Corporation for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material
 information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in
 which this report is being prepared;
 - b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: July 30, 2025 By: /s/ Wes Cummins

Name: Wes Cummins

Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER PURSUANT TO SECTION 302(a) OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002 (18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350)

I, Saidal Mohmand, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this Annual Report on Form 10-K of Applied Digital Corporation for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: July 30, 2025 By: /s/ Saidal Mohmand

Name: Saidal Mohmand

Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)

SECTION 906 CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025 of Applied Digital Corporation (the "Company") as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), I, Wesley Cummins, Chief Executive Officer of the Company, certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that:

- (1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and
- (2) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Date: July 30, 2025 By: /s/ Wes Cummins

Name: Wes Cummins Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

SECTION 906 CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2025 of Applied Digital Corporation (the "Company") as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), I, Saidal Mohmand, Chief Financial Officer of the Company, certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that:

- (1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and
- (2) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Date: July 30, 2025 By: /s/ Saidal Mohmand

Name: Saidal Mohmand Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)